UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

One)	(Mark
Une)	(Mark

 \times QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2017 OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the transition period from to

Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter, Principal Commission Executive Office Address and File Number Incorporation Identification No.	
001-06033 United Continental Holdings, Inc. Delaware 36-2675207 233 South Wacker Drive, Chicago, Illinois 60606 (872) 825-4000	
001-10323 United Airlines, Inc. Delaware 74-2099724 233 South Wacker Drive, Chicago, Illinois 60606 (872) 825-4000	
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.	ter period
United Continental Holdings, Inc. Yes ⊠ No □ United Airlines, Inc. Yes ⊠ No □	
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this Chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). United Continental Holdings, Inc. Yes 🖾 No 🗆	05 of
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "la accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.	""large
United Continental Holdings, Inc. Large accelerated filer 🖾 Accelerated filer 🗆 Non-accelerated filer 🗆 Smaller reporting company 🗆 Emerging growth comp Emerging growth comp	
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.	ded
United Continental Holdings, Inc.	
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).	
United Continental Holdings, Inc. Yes □ No United Airlines, Inc. Yes □ No	
The number of shares outstanding of each of the issuer's classes of common stock as of October 12, 2017 is shown below:	
United Continental Holdings, Inc. 296,252,435 shares of common stock (\$0.01 par value) United Airlines, Inc. 1,000 (100% owned by United Continental Holdings, Inc.) There is no market for United Airlines, Inc. common stock.	

OMISSION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION

This combined Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q is separately filed by United Continental Holdings, Inc. and United Airlines, Inc. United Airlines, Inc. meets the conditions set forth in General Instruction H(1)(a) and (b) of Form 10-Q and is therefore filing this form with the reduced disclosure format allowed under that General Instruction.

United Continental Holdings, Inc. United Airlines, Inc. Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q

For the Quarter Ended September 30, 2017

Page

41

	PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Financial Statements	
	United Continental Holdings, Inc.:	
	Statements of Consolidated Operations	3
	Statements of Consolidated Comprehensive Income (Loss)	4
	Consolidated Balance Sheets	5
	Condensed Statements of Consolidated Cash Flows	7
	United Airlines, Inc.:	
	Statements of Consolidated Operations	8
	Statements of Consolidated Comprehensive Income (Loss)	9
	Consolidated Balance Sheets	10
	Condensed Statements of Consolidated Cash Flows	12
	Combined Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (United Continental Holdings, Inc. and United	
	<u>Airlines, Inc.)</u>	13
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	25
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	37
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	38
	PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	39
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	39
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	39
Item 6.	Exhibits	39
Exhibit Index		40

Signatures

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.

UNITED CONTINENTAL HOLDINGS, INC. STATEMENTS OF CONSOLIDATED OPERATIONS (UNAUDITED) (In millions, except per share amounts)

				ths Ended ber 30,
	2017	2016	2017	2016
Operating revenue:				
Passenger—Mainline	\$ 7,083	\$ 7,017	\$ 19,970	\$ 19,119
Passenger—Regional	1,445	1,586	4,354	4,577
Total passenger revenue	8,528	8,603	24,324	23,696
Cargo	257	224	731	626
Other operating revenue	1,093	1,086	3,243	3,182
Total operating revenue	9,878	9,913	28,298	27,504
Operating expense:		<u></u>		
Salaries and related costs	2,812	2,625	8,341	7,707
Aircraft fuel	1,809	1,603	5,038	4,258
Landing fees and other rent	585	546	1,670	1,612
Regional capacity purchase	567	572	1,652	1,645
Depreciation and amortization	556	503	1,610	1,473
Aircraft maintenance materials and outside repairs	451	451	1,377	1,301
Distribution expenses	352	345	1,021	987
Aircraft rent	145	168	476	521
Special charges (Note 10)	50	45	145	669
Other operating expenses	1,459	1,431	4,199	3,998
Total operating expenses	8,786	8,289	25,529	24,171
Operating income	1,092	1,624	2,769	3,333
Nonoperating income (expense):				
Interest expense	(164)	(150)	(472)	(466)
Interest capitalized	20	20	64	48
Interest income	17	14	41	31
Miscellaneous, net (Note 10)	15	2	(3)	(11)
Total nonoperating expense, net	(112)	(114)	(370)	(398)
Income before income taxes	980	1,510	2,399	2,935
Income tax expense	343	545	848	1,069
Net income	\$ 637	\$ 965	\$ 1,551	\$ 1,866
Earnings per share, basic	\$ 2.12	\$ 3.02	\$ 5.06	\$ 5.57
Earnings per share, diluted	\$ 2.12	\$ 3.01	\$ 5.04	\$ 5.57

The accompanying Combined Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

UNITED CONTINENTAL HOLDINGS, INC. STATEMENTS OF CONSOLIDATED COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS) (UNAUDITED) (In millions)

		Months Ended tember 30,		nths Ended nber 30,
	2017	2017 2016		2016
Net income	\$ 637	\$ 965	\$ 1,551	\$ 1,866
Other comprehensive income (loss), net change related to:				
Fuel derivative financial instruments, net of taxes		- 12	1	123
Employee benefit plans, net of taxes	3	(75)	(1)	(89)
Investments and other, net of taxes	17	' (1)	5	(1)
Total other comprehensive income (loss), net	20) (64)	5	33
Total comprehensive income, net	\$ 657	\$ 901	\$ 1,556	\$ 1,899

The accompanying Combined Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements. 4

UNITED CONTINENTAL HOLDINGS, INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (In millions, except shares)

	(Unaudited) September 30, 2017	December 31, 2016
ASSETS		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,870	
Short-term investments	2,458	2,249
Receivables, less allowance for doubtful accounts (2017 — \$11; 2016 — \$10)	1,603	1,176
Aircraft fuel, spare parts and supplies, less obsolescence allowance (2017 - \$342; 2016 - \$295)	937	873
Prepaid expenses and other	1,009	832
Total current assets	7,877	7,309
Operating property and equipment:		
Owned—		
Flight equipment	29,043	25,873
Other property and equipment	6,186	5,652
Total owned property and equipment	35,229	31,525
Less — Accumulated depreciation and amortization	(11,358)	(9,975)
Total owned property and equipment, net	23,871	21,550
Purchase deposits for flight equipment	1,044	1,059
Capital leases—		
Flight equipment	1,136	1,319
Other property and equipment	488	331
Total capital leases	1,624	1,650
Less — Accumulated amortization	(910)	(941)
Total capital leases, net	714	709
Total operating property and equipment, net	25,629	23,318
Other assets:		
Goodwill	4,523	4,523
Intangibles, less accumulated amortization (2017 — \$1,294; 2016 — \$1,234)	3,558	3,632
Deferred income taxes	_	655
Restricted cash	96	124
Investments in affiliates and other, net	882	579
Total other assets	9,059	9,513
Total assets	\$ 42,565	\$ 40,140

(continued on next page)

UNITED CONTINENTAL HOLDINGS, INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (In millions, except shares)

	(Unaudited)				
	September 30, 2017	December 31, 2016			
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY					
Current liabilities:					
Advance ticket sales	\$ 4,537	\$ 3,730			
Accounts payable	2,231	2,139			
Frequent flyer deferred revenue	1,992	2,135			
Accrued salaries and benefits	1,983	2,307			
Current maturities of long-term debt	1,516	849			
Current maturities of capital leases	125	116			
Other	703	1,010			
Total current liabilities	13,087	12,286			
Long-term debt	11,334	9,918			
Long-term obligations under capital leases	968	822			
Other liabilities and deferred credits:					
Frequent flyer deferred revenue	2,793	2,748			
Postretirement benefit liability	1,588	1,581			
Pension liability	1,631	1,892			
Deferred income taxes	253	_			
Advanced purchase of miles	106	430			
Lease fair value adjustment, net	219	277			
Other	1,616	1,527			
Total other liabilities and deferred credits	8,206	8,455			
Commitments and contingencies					
Stockholders' equity:					
Preferred stock	—				
Common stock at par, \$0.01 par value; authorized 1,000,000,000 shares; outstanding 296,252,431 and					
314,612,744 shares at September 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively	3	3			
Additional capital invested	6,591	6,569			
Retained earnings	4,991	3,427			
Stock held in treasury, at cost	(1,791)	(511)			
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(824)	(829)			
Total stockholders' equity	8,970	8,659			
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 42,565	\$ 40,140			

The accompanying Combined Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

UNITED CONTINENTAL HOLDINGS, INC. CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF CONSOLIDATED CASH FLOWS (UNAUDITED) (In millions)

		ths Ended nber 30,
	2017	2016
Cash Flows from Operating Activities:		
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 2,685	\$ 4,884
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:		
Capital expenditures	(2,900)	(2,343)
Purchases of short-term and other investments	(2,584)	(1,989)
Proceeds from sale of short-term and other investments	2,380	1,957
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment	8	24
Investment in and loans to affiliates		(8)
Other, net	142	(5)
Net cash used in investing activities	(2,954)	(2,364)
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:		
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt and airport construction financing	2,119	510
Repurchases of common stock	(1,291)	(2,442)
Payments of long-term debt	(722)	(911)
Principal payments under capital leases	(84)	(95)
Other, net	(77)	(40)
Net cash used in financing activities	(55)	(2,978)
Net decrease in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	(324)	(458)
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at beginning of the period	2,303	3,212
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at end of the period (a)	\$ 1,979	\$ 2,754
Investing and Financing Activities Not Affecting Cash:		
Property and equipment acquired through the issuance of debt and capital leases	\$ 918	\$ 115
Airport construction financing	41	68
Operating lease conversions to capital lease		12

(a) The following table provides a reconciliation of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash to amounts reported within the consolidated balance sheet:

Reconciliation of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash:		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,870	\$ 2,630
Restricted cash included in Prepaid expenses and other	13	1
Other assets:		
Restricted cash	96	123
Total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	\$ 1,979	\$ 2,754

The accompanying Combined Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements. 7

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. STATEMENTS OF CONSOLIDATED OPERATIONS (UNAUDITED) (In millions)

		Three Months Ended		Ended		1onths ded
		ıber 30,		ıber 30,		
	2017	2016	2017	2016		
Operating revenue:						
Passenger—Mainline	\$7,083	\$7,017	\$19,970	\$19,119		
Passenger—Regional	1,445	1,586	4,354	4,577		
Total passenger revenue	8,528	8,603	24,324	23,696		
Cargo	257	224	731	626		
Other operating revenue	1,093	1,086	3,243	3,182		
Total operating revenue	9,878	9,913	28,298	27,504		
Operating expense:						
Salaries and related costs	2,812	2,625	8,341	7,707		
Aircraft fuel	1,809	1,603	5,038	4,258		
Landing fees and other rent	585	546	1,670	1,612		
Regional capacity purchase	567	572	1,652	1,645		
Depreciation and amortization	556	503	1,610	1,473		
Aircraft maintenance materials and outside repairs	451	451	1,377	1,301		
Distribution expenses	352	345	1,021	987		
Aircraft rent	145	168	476	521		
Special charges (Note 10)	50	45	145	669		
Other operating expenses	1,459	1,431	4,198	3,997		
Total operating expense	8,786	8,289	25,528	24,170		
Operating income	1,092	1,624	2,770	3,334		
Nonoperating income (expense):						
Interest expense	(164)	(150)	(472)	(466)		
Interest capitalized	20	20	64	48		
Interest income	17	14	41	31		
Miscellaneous, net (Note 10)	15	2	(3)	(11)		
Total nonoperating expense, net	(112)	(114)	(370)	(398)		
Income before income taxes	980	1,510	2,400	2,936		
Income tax expense	343	545	848	1,069		
Net income	\$ 637	\$ 965	\$ 1,552	\$ 1,867		

The accompanying Combined Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. STATEMENTS OF CONSOLIDATED COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS) (UNAUDITED) (In millions)

		September 30,						ths Ended 1ber 30,
	2017	7	20	016	2017	2016		
Net income	\$ 6	37	\$	965	\$ 1,552	\$ 1,867		
Other comprehensive income (loss), net change related to:								
Fuel derivative financial instruments, net of taxes	-			12	1	123		
Employee benefit plans, net of taxes		3		(75)	(1)	(89)		
Investments and other, net of taxes		17		(1)	5	(1)		
Total other comprehensive income (loss), net		20		(64)	5	33		
Total comprehensive income, net	\$ 6	57	\$	901	\$ 1,557	\$ 1,900		

The accompanying Combined Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements. 9

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (In millions, except shares)

	audited) ber 30, 2017	Decemb	er 31, 2016
ASSETS			
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,864	\$	2,173
Short-term investments	2,458		2,249
Receivables, less allowance for doubtful accounts (2017 — \$11; 2016 — \$10)	1,603		1,176
Aircraft fuel, spare parts and supplies, less obsolescence allowance (2017 - \$342; 2016 - \$295)	937		873
Prepaid expenses and other	 1,008		832
Total current assets	 7,870		7,303
Operating property and equipment:			
Owned—			
Flight equipment	29,043		25,873
Other property and equipment	 6,186		5,652
Total owned property and equipment	35,229		31,525
Less — Accumulated depreciation and amortization	(11,358)		(9,975)
Total owned property and equipment, net	 23,871		21,550
Purchase deposits for flight equipment	1,044		1,059
Capital leases—			
Flight equipment	1,136		1,319
Other property and equipment	 488		331
Total capital leases	1,624		1,650
Less — Accumulated amortization	(910)		(941)
Total capital leases, net	 714		709
Total operating property and equipment, net	 25,629		23,318
Other assets:			
Goodwill	4,523		4,523
Intangibles, less accumulated amortization (2017 — \$1,294; 2016 — \$1,234)	3,558		3,632
Deferred income taxes	_		612
Restricted cash	96		124
Investments in affiliates and other, net	882		579
Total other assets	9,059		9,470
Total assets	\$ 42,558	\$	40,091

(continued on next page)

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (In millions, except shares)

	(Unaudited) September 30, 2017	December 31, 2016
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDER'S EQUITY	· · · ·	
Current liabilities:		
Advance ticket sales	\$ 4,537	\$ 3,730
Accounts payable	2,231	2,144
Frequent flyer deferred revenue	1,992	2,135
Accrued salaries and benefits	1,983	2,307
Current maturities of long-term debt	1,516	849
Current maturities of capital leases	125	116
Other	707	1,009
Total current liabilities	13,091	12,290
Long-term debt	11,334	9,918
Long-term obligations under capital leases	968	822
Other liabilities and deferred credits:		
Frequent flyer deferred revenue	2,793	2,748
Postretirement benefit liability	1,588	1,581
Pension liability	1,631	1,892
Deferred income taxes	297	—
Advanced purchase of miles	106	430
Lease fair value adjustment, net	219	277
Other	1,616	1,527
Total other liabilities and deferred credits	8,250	8,455
Commitments and contingencies		
Stockholder's equity:		
Common stock at par, \$0.01 par value; authorized 1,000 shares; issued and outstanding 1,000 shares at both September 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016	_	_
Additional capital invested	2,325	3,573
Retained earnings	7,504	5,937
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(824)	(829)
Receivable from related parties	(90)	(75)
Total stockholder's equity	8,915	8,606
Total liabilities and stockholder's equity	\$ 42,558	\$ 40,091

The accompanying Combined Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF CONSOLIDATED CASH FLOWS (UNAUDITED) (In millions)

		Nine Months Ended September 30,		
	2017	2016		
Cash Flows from Operating Activities:				
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 2,671	\$ 4,878		
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:				
Capital expenditures	(2,900)	(2,343)		
Purchases of short-term investments and other investments	(2,584)	(1,989)		
Proceeds from sale of short-term and other investments	2,380	1,957		
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment	8	24		
Investment in and loans to affiliates		(8)		
Other, net	142	(5)		
Net cash used in investing activities	(2,954)	(2,364)		
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:				
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt and airport construction financing	2,119	510		
Dividend to UAL	(1,291)	(2,442)		
Payments of long-term debt	(722)	(911)		
Principal payments under capital leases	(84)	(95)		
Other, net	(63)	(34)		
Net cash used in financing activities	(41)	(2,972)		
Net decrease in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	(324)	(458)		
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at beginning of the period	2,297	3,206		
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at end of the period (a)	\$ 1,973	\$ 2,748		
Investing and Financing Activities Not Affecting Cash:				
Property and equipment acquired through the issuance of debt and capital leases	\$ 918	\$ 115		
Airport construction financing	41	68		
Operating lease conversions to capital lease		12		

(a) The following table provides a reconciliation of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash to amounts reported within the consolidated balance sheet:

Reconciliation of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash:		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,864	\$ 2,624
Restricted cash included in Prepaid expenses and other	13	1
Other assets:		
Restricted cash	96	123
Total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	\$ 1,973	\$ 2,748

The accompanying Combined Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are an integral part of these statements.

UNITED CONTINENTAL HOLDINGS, INC. AND UNITED AIRLINES, INC. COMBINED NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

United Continental Holdings, Inc. (together with its consolidated subsidiaries, "UAL" or the "Company") is a holding company and its principal, wholly-owned subsidiary is United Airlines, Inc. (together with its consolidated subsidiaries, "United"). This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q is a combined report of UAL and United, including their respective consolidated financial statements. As UAL consolidates United for financial statement purposes, disclosures that relate to activities of United also apply to UAL, unless otherwise noted. United's operating revenues and operating expenses comprise nearly 100% of UAL's revenues and operating expenses. In addition, United comprises approximately the entire balance of UAL's assets, liabilities and operating cash flows. When appropriate, UAL and United are named specifically for their individual contractual obligations and related disclosures and any significant differences between the operations and results of UAL and United are separately disclosed and explained. We sometimes use the words "we," "our," "us," and the "Company" in this report for disclosures that relate to all of UAL and United.

The UAL and United unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements shown here have been prepared as required by the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). Some information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements that comply with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP") have been condensed or omitted as permitted by the SEC. The financial statements include all adjustments, including normal recurring adjustments and other adjustments, which are considered necessary for a fair presentation of the Company's financial position and results of operations. The UAL and United financial statements should be read together with the information included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016. The Company's quarterly financial data is subject to seasonal fluctuations and historically its second and third quarter financial results, which reflect higher travel demand, are better than its first and fourth quarter financial results.

NOTE 1 - RECENTLY ISSUED ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

The Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") amended the FASB Accounting Standards Codification and created a new Topic 606, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers*. This amendment prescribes that an entity should recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. The amendment supersedes the revenue recognition requirements in Topic 605, *Revenue Recognition*, and most industry-specific guidance throughout the Industry Topics of the Accounting Standards Codification. The Company will use the full-retrospective approach in adopting this standard on January 1, 2018. We have reached conclusions on the applicability of the standard on accounting for contracts with customers. The standard impacts the classification of certain revenue streams and affects the timing of revenue and expense recognition for others. The most significant impact is the reclassification of certain ancillary fees from other operating revenue into passenger revenue under Topic 606 is approximately \$2.0 billion. These ancillary fees are directly related to passenger travel, such as ticket change fees and baggage fees and will no longer be considered distinct performance obligations separate from the passenger travel component. In addition, the ticket change fees, which were previously recognized when received, will be recognized when transportation is provided. While the classification of certain transactions within operating revenue and between operating revenue and operating expenses will change, the Company believes that the adoption of the standard will not have a material impact on its earnings.

In February 2016, the FASB amended the FASB Accounting Standards Codification and created a new Topic 842, *Leases* ("Topic 842"). The guidance requires lessees to recognize a right-of-use asset and a lease liability for all leases (with the exception of short-term leases) at the commencement date and recognize expenses on their income statements similar to the current Topic 840, *Leases*. It is effective for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2018, and early adoption is permitted. Lessees and lessors are required to adopt Topic 842 using a modified retrospective approach for all leases existing at or commencing after the date of initial application with an option to use certain practical expedients. We have not completed our evaluation of the impact but believe this standard will have a significant impact on our consolidated balance sheets but is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's results of operations or cash flows. The primary effect of adopting the new standard will be to record assets and obligations for its operating leases.

In January 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2016-01, *Financial Instruments—Overall* (Subtopic 825-10) ("ASU 2016-01"). This standard makes several changes, including the elimination of the available-for-sale classification of equity investments, and requires equity investments with readily determinable fair values to be measured at fair value with changes in fair value recognized in net income. It is effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017. Based on its portfolio of investments as of September 30, 2017, the Company does not expect the adoption of ASU 2016-01 to have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

In March 2017, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2017-07, *Improving the Presentation of Net Periodic Pension Cost and Net Periodic Postretirement Benefit Cost* ("ASU 2017-07"). The update requires employers to present the service cost component of the net periodic benefit cost in the same income statement line item as other employee compensation costs arising from services rendered during the period. The other components of net benefit cost, including interest cost, expected return on plan assets, amortization of prior service cost/credit and actuarial gain/loss, and settlement and curtailment effects, are to be presented outside of any subtotal of operating income. Employers will have to disclose the line(s) used to present the other components of net periodic benefit cost, if the components are not presented separately in the income statement. ASU 2017-07 is effective for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2017, and early adoption is permitted. The Company does not expect the adoption of ASU 2017-07 to have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

NOTE 2 - EARNINGS PER SHARE

The computations of UAL's basic and diluted earnings per share are set forth below (in millions, except per share amounts):

	Three Mo Septen		nths Ended nber 30,	
	2017	2016	2017	2016
Earnings available to common stockholders	\$ 637	\$ 965	\$ 1,551	\$ 1,866
Basic weighted-average shares outstanding	299.8	320.0	306.8	334.9
Effect of employee stock awards	0.8	0.4	0.8	0.3
Diluted weighted-average shares outstanding	300.6	320.4	307.6	335.2
Earnings per share, basic	\$ 2.12	\$ 3.02	\$ 5.06	\$ 5.57
Earnings per share, diluted	\$ 2.12	\$ 3.01	\$ 5.04	\$ 5.57

The number of antidilutive securities excluded from the computation of diluted earnings per share amounts was not material.

In the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017, UAL repurchased approximately 8 million and 18 million shares of UAL common stock in open market transactions, respectively, for \$0.6 billion and \$1.3 billion, respectively. As of September 30, 2017, the Company had approximately \$0.6 billion remaining to purchase shares under its existing share repurchase authority. UAL may repurchase shares through the open market, privately negotiated transactions, block trades or accelerated share repurchase transactions from time to time in accordance with applicable securities laws. UAL will repurchase shares of UAL common stock subject to prevailing market conditions, and may discontinue such repurchases at any time. See Part II, Item 2., "Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds" of this report for additional information.

NOTE 3 - ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

The tables below present the components of the Company's accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax ("AOCI") (in millions):

								De	eferred	l Taxes			
		ion and						on and					
	0	ther	F	uel			Ot	her	F	uel			
	Postre	tirement	Deriv	vative	Inves	stments	Postret	irement	Deri	vative	Inves	tments	
UAL	Lial	bilities	Cont	tracts	and	Other	Liab	ilities	Con	tracts	and	Other	Total
Balance at June 30, 2017	\$	(860)	\$		\$	(16)	\$	26	\$		\$	6	\$ (844)
Changes in value		(9)				26		3		—		(9)	11
Amounts reclassified to earnings		14					_	(5)					9
Net change		5		_		26		(2)		_		(9)	20
Balance at September 30, 2017	\$	(855)	\$		\$	10	\$	24	\$		\$	(3)	\$ (824)
Balance at December 31, 2016	\$	(854)	\$	(2)	\$	1	\$	24	\$	1	\$	1	\$ (829)
Changes in value		(42)				9		15		—		(3)	(21)
Amounts reclassified to earnings		41		2				(15)		(1)		(1)	26
Net change		(1)		2		9				(1)		(4)	5
Balance at September 30, 2017	\$	(855)	\$		\$	10	\$	24	\$		\$	(3)	\$ (824)

							De	ferre	ed Taxes		
UAL	Ot Postret	on and her irement ilities	Der	Fuel ivative ntracts	 estments d Other	Post	nsion and Other retirement iabilities	Der	Fuel ivative ntracts	 stments Other	Total
Balance at June 30, 2016	\$	(385)	\$	(41)	\$ 3	\$	(146)	\$	(165)	\$ 	\$ (734)
Changes in value		(124)		(6)	1		45		2	(1)	(83)
Amounts reclassified to earnings		6		24	 (2)		(2)	_	(8)	1	19
Net change		(118)		18	 (1)		43		(6)	 	(64)
Balance at September 30, 2016	\$	(503)	\$	(23)	\$ 2	\$	(103)	\$	(171)	\$ 	\$ (798)
Balance at December 31, 2015	\$	(363)	\$	(215)	\$ 3	\$	(154)	\$	(102)	\$ 	\$ (831)
Changes in value		(157)		(5)	1		57		2	(1)	(103)
Amounts reclassified to earnings		17		197	(2)		(6)		(71)	 1	136
Net change		(140)		192	 (1)		51		(69)	 _	33
Balance at September 30, 2016	\$	(503)	\$	(23)	\$ 2	\$	(103)	\$	(171)	\$ 	\$ (798)

Details about AOCI Components		ree Mon Septem	fro ths En		l to In				Affected Line Item in the Statements of Consolidated Operations
	20	017	2016		2017		2016		
Pension and other postretirement liabilities									
Amortization of unrecognized losses and prior service cost (a)	\$	14	\$	6	\$	41	\$	17	Salaries and related costs
Fuel derivative contracts									
Reclassifications of losses into earnings				24		2		197	Aircraft fuel
Investments and other									
Reclassifications of gains into earnings				(2)				(2)	Miscellaneous, net

(a) This AOCI component is included in the computation of net periodic pension and other postretirement costs (see Note 5 of this report for additional information).

NOTE 4 - INCOME TAXES

The Company's effective tax rate for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017 was 35.0% and 35.3%, respectively, and the effective tax rate for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 was 36.1% and 36.4%, respectively. The effective tax rates represented a blend of federal, state and foreign taxes and included the impact of certain nondeductible items. The effective tax rate for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017 also reflects the impact of a change in the mix of domestic and foreign earnings.

NOTE 5 - EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLANS

Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Benefit Plans. The Company's net periodic benefit cost includes the following components (in millions):

			Other Post	retirement			
	Pension	Benefits	Benefits				
	Three Mon	ths Ended	Three Mon	ths Ended			
	Septem	ber 30,	Septem	ber 30,			
	2017	2016	2017	2016			
Service cost	\$ 48	\$ 29	\$ 4	\$ 4			
Interest cost	55	50	16	22			
Expected return on plan assets	(61)	(54)	—	—			
Amortization of unrecognized (gain) loss and prior service cost (credit)	32	19	(18)	(13)			
Settlement loss	3	2	—	—			
Curtailment gain				(47)			
Total	\$ 77	\$ 46	\$ 2	\$ (34)			
	Pension	Benefits	Other Post Ben	retirement efits			
	Pension Nine Mon		0	efits			
		ths Ended	Ben	efits ths Ended			
	Nine Mon	ths Ended	Ben Nine Mon	efits ths Ended			
Service cost	Nine Mon Septem	ths Ended ber 30,	Ben Nine Mon Septem	efits ths Ended ber 30,			
Service cost Interest cost	Nine Mon Septem 2017	ths Ended ber 30, 2016	Ben Nine Mon Septem 2017	efits ths Ended ber 30, 2016			
	Nine Mon Septem 2017 \$ 146	ths Ended ber 30, 2016 \$ 84	Ben Nine Mon Septem 2017 \$ 10	efits ths Ended ber 30, 2016 \$ 14			
Interest cost	Nine Mon Septem 2017 \$ 146 165	ths Ended ber 30, 2016 \$ 84 151	Ben Nine Mon Septem 2017 \$ 10 50	efits ths Ended ber 30, 2016 \$ 14 66			
Interest cost Expected return on plan assets	Nine Mon Septem 2017 \$ 146 165 (182)	ths Ended ber 30, 2016 \$ 84 151 (162)	Ben Nine Mon Septem 2017 \$ 10 50 (1)	efits ths Ended ber 30, 2016 \$ 14 66 (1)			
Interest cost Expected return on plan assets Amortization of unrecognized (gain) loss and prior service cost (credit)	Nine Mon Septem 2017 \$ 146 165 (182) 95	ths Ended ber 30, 2016 \$ 84 151 (162) 57	Ben Nine Mon Septem 2017 \$ 10 50 (1)	efits ths Ended ber 30, 2016 \$ 14 66 (1)			

During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017, the Company contributed \$160 million and \$400 million, respectively, to its U.S. domestic tax-qualified defined benefit pension plans.

Share-Based Compensation. During the first nine months of 2017, UAL's Board of Directors and stockholders approved the United Continental Holdings, Inc. 2017 Incentive Compensation Plan (the "2017 Plan"). The 2017 Plan is an incentive compensation plan that allows the Company to use different forms of long-term equity incentives to attract, retain, and reward officers and employees (including prospective officers and employees). The 2017 Plan replaced the United Continental Holdings, Inc. 2008 Incentive Compensation Plan (the "2008 Plan"). Any awards granted under the 2008 Plan prior to the approval of the 2017 Plan remain in effect pursuant to their terms. Awards may not be granted under the 2017 Plan after May 24, 2027. Under the 2017 Plan, the Company may grant: non-qualified stock options, incentive stock options (within the meaning of Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986), stock appreciation rights, restricted shares, restricted share units ("RSUs"), performance compensation awards, performance units, cash incentive awards, other equity-based and equity-related awards, and dividend equivalents.

In the nine months ended September 30, 2017, UAL granted share-based compensation awards pursuant to both the 2008 Plan and the 2017 Plan. These sharebased compensation awards include 1.5 million RSUs, consisting of 0.9 million time-vested RSUs and 0.6 million performance-based RSUs, and 36,000 stock options. The time-vested RSUs vest pro-rata, on February 28th of each year, over a three year period from the date of grant. These RSUs are generally equity awards settled in stock for domestic employees and liability awards settled in cash for international employees. The cash payments are based on the 20-day average closing price of UAL common stock immediately prior to the vesting date. The performance-based RSUs vest based on the Company's relative improvement in pre-tax margin for the three years ending December 31, 2019. If this performance condition is achieved, cash payments will be made after the end of the performance period based on the 20-day average closing price of UAL common stock immediately prior to the vesting date. The Company accounts for the performance-based RSUs as liability awards.

The table below presents information related to share-based compensation (in millions):

	Thr	ee Months En	ded Septemb	er 30,	Nine Months Ended September 30,					
	2017		2	016	2	017	2016			
Share-based compensation expense	\$	10	\$	23	\$	66	\$	36		
	1	September 30, 2017		December 31, 2016						
Unrecognized share-based compensation	\$	90	\$	65						

NOTE 6 - FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS AND FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

The table below presents disclosures about the financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis in UAL's financial statements (in millions):

		September 3	30, 2017		December 31, 2016				
	Total	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,870	\$ 1,870	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 2,179	\$ 2,179	\$ —	\$	
Short-term investments:									
Corporate debt	959		959	—	835		835		
Asset-backed securities	891		891	_	792		792	_	
Certificates of deposit placed through an account registry									
service ("CDARS")	142	—	142	—	246	—	246	—	
U.S. government and agency notes	112	—	112	—	140		140	—	
Other fixed-income securities	171	—	171	—	54	—	54	—	
Other investments measured at NAV	183	—	—	—	182	—		—	
Restricted cash	109	109	—	—	124	124			
Long-term investments:									
Equity securities	114	114	—	—	—	—		—	
Enhanced equipment trust certificates ("EETC")	21	—		21	23			23	

Available-for-sale investment maturities - The short-term investments shown in the table above are classified as available-for-sale. As of September 30, 2017, asset-backed securities have remaining maturities of less than one year to approximately 17 years, corporate debt securities have remaining maturities of less than one year to approximately three years and CDARS have maturities of less than one year. U.S. government and other securities have maturities of less than one year to approximately two years. The EETC securities mature in 2019.

Restricted cash - Restricted cash primarily includes collateral for letters of credit and collateral associated with workers' compensation obligations.

Equity securities - Equity securities represent United's investment in Azul Linhas Aereas Brasileiras S.A. ("Azul"), which was previously accounted for as a cost-method investment. The fair value of Azul's shares became readily determinable in the second quarter of 2017 upon its initial public offering and is now accounted for as an available-for-sale investment.

Investments presented in the table above have the same fair value as their carrying value. The table below presents the carrying values and estimated fair values of financial instruments not presented in the tables above (in millions):

		Fair Value of Debt by Fair Value Hierarchy Level								
		September 30, 2017					Dece	mber 31, 2	016	
	Carrying					Carrying				
	Amount		Fair '	Value		Amount		Fair '	Value	
		Total	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3		Total	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Long-term debt	\$ 12,850	\$ 13,217	\$ —	\$ 9,640	\$ 3,577	\$ 10,767	\$ 11,055	\$ —	\$ 8,184	\$ 2,871

Fair value of the financial instruments included in the tables above was determined as follows:

Description	Fair Value Methodology
Cash and cash equivalents	The carrying amounts approximate fair value because of the short-term maturity of these assets.
Short-term investments, Equity securities, EETC and Restricted cash	Fair value is based on (a) the trading prices of the investment or similar instruments, (b) an income approach, which uses valuation techniques to convert future amounts into a single present amount based on current market expectations about those future amounts when observable trading prices are not available, or (c) broker quotes obtained by third-party valuation services.
<i>Other investments measured</i> <i>at NAV</i>	In accordance with the relevant accounting standards, certain investments that are measured at fair value using the NAV per share (or its equivalent) practical expedient have not been classified in the fair value hierarchy. The fair value amounts presented in the table above are intended to permit reconciliation of the fair value hierarchy to the amounts presented in the statement of financial position. The investments measured using NAV are shares of mutual funds that invest in fixed-income instruments including bonds, debt securities, and other similar instruments issued by various U.S. and non-U.S. public- or private-sector entities. The Company can redeem its shares at any time at NAV subject to a three-day settlement period.
Long-term debt	Fair values were based on either market prices or the discounted amount of future cash flows using our current incremental rate of borrowing for similar liabilities.

NOTE 7 - HEDGING ACTIVITIES

Fuel Derivatives

As of September 30, 2017, the Company did not have any fuel hedging contracts outstanding to hedge its fuel consumption. The last of the Company's fuel hedge derivatives designated for cash flow hedge accounting expired in December 2016. The Company's current strategy is to not enter into transactions to hedge its fuel consumption, although the Company regularly reviews its strategy based on market conditions and other factors.

The following table presents the impact of derivative instruments and their location within the Company's unaudited statements of consolidated operations (in millions):

Derivatives designated as cash flow hedges

	Amount	Loss							
	Recog	nized	Reclassified from						
	in AOCI on I	Derivatives	AOC	CI into					
	(Effective	Portion)	Fuel E	Expense					
	Three Mont	ths Ended	Three Mo	nths Ended					
	Septemb	oer 30,	September 30,						
	2017	2016	2017	2016					
Fuel contracts	<u> </u>	\$ (6)	\$ —	\$ (24)					
	Amount Recogi			oss fied from					
	in AOCI on I	Derivatives	AOCI into						
	(Effective	Portion)	Fuel Expense (a)						
	Nine Mont	Nine Months Ended							
	September 30,								
	2017	2016	2017	2016					
Fuel contracts	<u> </u>	\$ (5)	\$ (2)	\$ (197)					

(a) The 2017 loss reclassified from AOCI into fuel expense represents hedge losses on December 2016 settled trades, but for which the associated fuel purchased in December was not consumed until January 2017.

NOTE 8 - COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Commitments. As of September 30, 2017, United had firm commitments and options to purchase aircraft from The Boeing Company ("Boeing"), Airbus S.A.S. ("Airbus"), and Embraer S.A. ("Embraer") presented in the table below:

	Number of Firm Commitments (a)
Aircraft Type	Communents (a)
Airbus A350	45
Boeing 737 MAX	161
Boeing 777-300ER	4
Boeing 787	18
Embraer E175	5

(a) United also has options and purchase rights for additional aircraft.

The aircraft listed in the table above are scheduled for delivery through 2027. To the extent the Company and the aircraft manufacturers with whom the Company has existing orders for new aircraft agree to modify the contracts governing those orders, the amount and timing of the Company's future capital commitments could change. For the remainder of 2017, United expects to take delivery of five Embraer E175 aircraft. Additionally, the Company also currently expects to take delivery of four used Airbus A319s and two used Airbus A320s for the remainder of 2017.

The table below summarizes United's commitments as of September 30, 2017, which primarily relate to the acquisition of aircraft and related spare engines, aircraft improvements and include other capital purchase commitments. Any new firm aircraft orders, including through the exercise of purchase options and purchase rights, will increase the total future capital commitments of the Company.

	(in	billions)
Last three months of 2017	\$	0.9
2018		3.0
2019		3.1
2020		2.2
2021		1.4
After 2021		11.4
	\$	22.0

United secured individual bank financing for five Embraer E175 aircraft to be delivered in the last three months of 2017. See Note 9 of this report for additional information on aircraft financing. The Company has also secured backstop financing commitments from certain of its aircraft manufacturers for a limited number of its future aircraft deliveries, subject to certain customary conditions. Financing may be necessary to satisfy the Company's capital commitments for its firm order aircraft and other related capital expenditures.

Regional CPAs. In February 2017, United entered into a five-year capacity purchase agreement ("CPA") with Air Wisconsin Airlines for regional service under the United Express brand to operate up to 65 CRJ 200 aircraft.

In the third quarter of 2017, United reached agreements with certain of its regional air partners to accelerate the retirement of 21 turboprop aircraft from service, modify some aircraft service entry and exit dates, as well as extend the term of up to approximately 125 aircraft under an existing CPA through December 31, 2022. The future commitments have been incorporated into the table below.

The table below summarizes the Company's future payments through the end of the terms of our CPAs, excluding variable pass-through costs such as fuel and landing fees, among others.

	(in	billions)
Last three months of 2017	\$	0.5
2018		2.0
2019		1.8
2020		1.6
2021		1.5
After 2021		4.6
	\$	12.0

.

Guarantees. As of September 30, 2017, United is the guarantor of approximately \$1.8 billion in aggregate principal amount of tax-exempt special facilities revenue bonds and interest thereon. These bonds, issued by various airport municipalities, are payable solely from rentals paid under long-term agreements with the respective governing bodies. The leasing arrangements associated with \$1.4 billion of these obligations are accounted for as operating leases with the associated expense recorded on a straight-line basis resulting in ratable accrual of the lease obligation over the expected lease term. The leasing arrangements associated with approximately \$441 million of these obligations are accounted for as capital leases. All of these bonds are due between 2019 and 2038.

In the Company's financing transactions that include loans, the Company typically agrees to reimburse lenders for any reduced returns with respect to the loans due to any change in capital requirements and, in the case of loans in which the interest rate is based on the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR"), for certain other increased costs that the lenders incur in carrying these loans as a result of any change in law, subject, in most cases, to obligations of the lenders to take certain limited steps to mitigate the requirement for, or the amount of, such increased costs. At September 30, 2017, the Company had \$3.3 billion of floating rate debt and \$68 million of fixed rate debt, with remaining terms of up to 11 years, that are subject to these increased cost provisions. In several financing transactions involving loans or leases from non-U.S. entities, with remaining terms of up to 11 years and an aggregate balance of \$3.2 billion, the Company bears the risk of any change in tax laws that would subject loan or lease payments thereunder to non-U.S. entities to withholding taxes, subject to customary exclusions.

As of September 30, 2017, United is the guarantor of \$159 million of aircraft mortgage debt issued by one of United's regional carriers. The aircraft mortgage debt is subject to similar increased cost provisions as described above for the Company's debt and the Company would potentially be responsible for those costs under the guarantees.

Labor Negotiations. As of September 30, 2017, United had approximately 89,700 employees, of whom approximately 80% were represented by various U.S. labor organizations.

NOTE 9 - DEBT

As of September 30, 2017, a substantial portion of the Company's assets, principally aircraft, route authorities, airport slots and loyalty program intangible assets, was pledged under various loan and other agreements. As of September 30, 2017, UAL and United were in compliance with their debt covenants.

2017 Credit and Guaranty Agreement. On March 29, 2017, United and UAL, as borrower and guarantor, respectively, entered into an Amended and Restated Credit and Guaranty Agreement (the "2017 Credit Agreement"). The 2017 Credit Agreement consists of a \$1.5 billion term loan due April 1, 2024, which (i) was used to retire the entire principal balance of the term loans under the credit and guaranty agreement, dated March 27, 2013 (as amended, the "2013 Credit Agreement"), and (ii) increased the term loan balance by approximately \$440 million, and a \$2.0 billion revolving credit facility available for drawing until April 1, 2022, which increased the available capacity under the revolving credit facility of the 2013 Credit Agreement. As of September 30, 2017, United had its entire capacity of \$2.0 billion available under the revolving credit facility. The obligations of United under the 2017 Credit Agreement are secured by liens on certain international route authorities, certain take-off and landing rights and related assets of United.

Borrowings under the 2017 Credit Agreement bear interest at a variable rate equal to LIBOR, subject to a 0% floor, plus a margin of 2.25% per annum, or another rate based on certain market interest rates, plus a margin of 1.25% per annum. The principal amount of the term loan must be repaid in consecutive quarterly installments of 0.25% of the original principal amount thereof, commencing on June 30, 2017, with any unpaid balance due on April 1, 2024. United may prepay all or a portion of the loan from time to time, at par plus accrued and unpaid interest. United pays a commitment fee equal to 0.75% per annum on the undrawn amount available under the revolving credit facility.

The 2017 Credit Agreement includes covenants that, among other things, require the Company to maintain at least \$2.0 billion of unrestricted liquidity and a minimum ratio of appraised value of collateral to the outstanding obligations under the Credit Agreement of 1.60 to 1.0. The 2017 Credit Agreement contains events of default customary for this type of financing, including a cross default and cross acceleration provision to certain other material indebtedness of the Company. Under the provisions of the 2017 Credit Agreement, UAL's ability to make investments and to pay dividends on, or repurchase, UAL's common stock is restricted.

EETCs. In September 2016 and June 2016, United created EETC pass-through trusts, each of which issued pass-through certificates. The proceeds of the issuance of the pass-through certificates are used to purchase equipment notes issued by United and secured by its aircraft. The Company records the debt obligation upon issuance of the equipment notes rather than upon the initial issuance of the pass-through certificates. The pass-through certificates represent fractional undivided interests in the respective pass-through trusts and are not obligations of United. The payment obligations under the equipment notes are those of United. Proceeds received from the sale of pass-through certificates are initially held by a depositary in escrow for the benefit of the certificate holders until United issues equipment notes to the trust, which purchases such notes with a portion of the escrowed funds. These escrowed funds are not guaranteed by United and are not reported as debt on our consolidated balance sheet because the proceeds held by the depositary are not United's assets. Certain details of the pass-through trusts with proceeds received from issuance of debt in 2017 are as follows (in millions, except stated interest rate):



EETC Data	Class	л.		Final expected			orded tember 30,	· ·		
EETC Date	Class	Pri	ncipal	distribution date	rate	2	017	2	2017	
September 2016	AA	\$	637	October 2028	2.875%	\$	637	\$	557	
September 2016	А		283	October 2028	3.10%		283		247	
June 2016	AA		729	July 2028	3.10%		729		319	
June 2016	А		324	July 2028	3.45%		324		142	
		\$	1,973			\$	1,973	\$	1,265	

Secured Notes Payable. In the first nine months of 2017, United borrowed approximately \$392 million aggregate principal amount from various financial institutions to finance the purchase of several aircraft delivered in 2017. The notes evidencing these borrowings, which are secured by the related aircraft, mature in 2027 and each has an interest rate comprised of LIBOR plus a specified margin.

4.25% Senior Notes due 2022. In September 2017, UAL issued \$400 million aggregate principal amount of 4.25% Senior Notes due October 1, 2022 (the "4.25% Senior Notes due 2022"). These notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed and recorded by United on its balance sheet as debt. The indenture for the 4.25% Senior Notes due 2022 requires UAL to offer to repurchase the notes for cash at a purchase price equal to 101% of the principal amount of notes repurchased plus accrued and unpaid interest if certain changes of control of UAL occur.

5% Senior Notes due 2024. In January 2017, UAL issued \$300 million aggregate principal amount of 5% Senior Notes due February 1, 2024 (the "5% Senior Notes due 2024"). These notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed and recorded by United on its balance sheet as debt. The indenture for the 5% Senior Notes due 2024 requires UAL to offer to repurchase the notes for cash at a purchase price equal to 101% of the principal amount of notes repurchased plus accrued and unpaid interest if certain changes of control of UAL occur.

The table below presents the Company's contractual principal payments (not including debt discount or debt issuance costs) at September 30, 2017 under thenoutstanding long-term debt agreements (in millions):

Last three months of 2017	\$ 184
2018	1,527
2019	1,115
2020	1,120
2021	1,107
After 2021	7,963
	\$ 13.016

NOTE 10 - SPECIAL CHARGES

For the three and nine months ended September 30, special charges consisted of the following (in millions):

	Three Months Ended September 30,					Nine Months Ended September 30,			
<u>Operating:</u>	2	2017	2016		2017		2016		
Severance and benefit costs	\$	23	\$	13	\$	101	\$	27	
Impairment of assets		15				15		412	
Labor agreement costs		—		14				124	
Cleveland airport lease restructuring								74	
(Gains) losses on sale of assets and other special charges		12		18		29		32	
Special charges		50		45		145		669	
Nonoperating:									
Other (gain) loss								(1)	
Special charges before income taxes		50		45		145		668	
Income tax benefit related to special charges		(18)		(16)		(52)		(241)	
Total special charges, net of tax	\$	32	\$	29	\$	93	\$	427	

During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017, the Company recorded \$16 million (\$10 million net of taxes) and \$73 million (\$47 million net of taxes), respectively, of severance and benefit costs related to a voluntary early-out program for its technicians and related employees represented by the International Brotherhood of Teamsters (the "IBT"). In the first quarter of 2017, approximately 1,000 technicians and related employees elected to voluntarily separate from the Company and will receive a severance payment, with a maximum value of \$100,000 per participant, based on years of service, with retirement dates through early 2019. Also during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017, the Company recorded \$7 million (\$5 million net of taxes) and \$28 million (\$18 million net of taxes), respectively, of severance primarily related to its management reorganization initiative.

During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, the Company recorded \$13 million (\$8 million net of taxes) and \$27 million (\$17 million net of taxes), respectively, of severance and benefit costs primarily related to a voluntary early-out program for its flight attendants.

During the three months ended September 30, 2017, the Company recorded a \$15 million (\$10 million net of taxes) intangible asset impairment charge related to a maintenance service agreement.

In April 2016, the Federal Aviation Administration ("FAA") announced that, effective October 30, 2016, it would designate Newark Liberty International Airport ("Newark") as a Level 2 schedule-facilitated airport under the International Air Transport Association Worldwide Slot Guidelines. The designation was associated with an updated demand and capacity analysis of Newark by the FAA. In the second quarter of 2016, the Company determined that the FAA's action impaired the entire value of its Newark slots because the slots are no longer the mechanism that governs take-off and landing rights. Accordingly, the Company recorded a \$412 million special charge (\$264 million net of taxes) to write off the intangible asset.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2016, the fleet service, passenger service, storekeeper and other employees represented by the International Association of Machinists and Aerospace Workers (the "IAM") ratified seven new contracts with the Company which extended the contracts through 2021. The Company also reached a tentative agreement with the IBT during the same time period. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016, the Company recorded \$61 million (\$39 million net of taxes) and \$171 million (\$109 million net of taxes), respectively, of special charges primarily for payments in conjunction with the IAM and IBT agreements described above. Also, as part of its contract with the Association of Flight Attendants, the Company amended two of its flight attendant postretirement medical plans. The amendments triggered curtailment accounting, resulting in the recognition of a one-time \$47 million gain (\$30 million net of taxes) for accelerated recognition of a prior service credit.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2016, the City of Cleveland agreed to amend the Company's lease, which runs through 2029, associated with certain excess airport terminal space (principally Terminal D) and related facilities at Hopkins International Airport. The Company recorded an accrual for remaining payments under the lease for facilities that the Company

no longer uses and will continue to incur costs under the lease without economic benefit to the Company. This liability was measured and recorded at its fair value when the Company ceased its right to use such facilities leased to it pursuant to the lease. The Company recorded a special charge of \$74 million (\$47 million net of taxes) related to the amended lease.

Accrual

The accrual balance for severance and benefits was \$31 million as of September 30, 2017, compared to \$34 million as of September 30, 2016. The severancerelated accrual as of September 30, 2017 is expected to be mostly paid through early 2019. The accrual balance for future lease payments on permanently grounded aircraft was \$28 million as of September 30, 2017, compared to \$41 million as of September 30, 2016. The grounded aircraft related accrual as of September 30, 2017 is expected to be mostly paid through 2025. The following is a reconciliation of severance and permanently grounded aircraft accrual activity for the nine months ended September 30:

	Severance a Benefits	and G	manently rounded Aircraft
Balance at December 31, 2016	\$	14 \$	41
Accrual		101	
Payments		(84)	(13)
Balance at September 30, 2017	\$	31 \$	28
	S		manently
	Severance a		rounded Aircraft
D 1 (D 1 21 2015	Benefits		
Balance at December 31, 2015	\$	27 \$	78
Accrual		27	(17)
Payments		(20)	(20)
Balance at September 30, 2016	\$	34 \$	41

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS.

Overview

United Continental Holdings, Inc. (together with its consolidated subsidiaries, "UAL" or the "Company") is a holding company and its principal, wholly-owned subsidiary is United Airlines, Inc. (together with its consolidated subsidiaries, "United"). This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q is a combined report of UAL and United including their respective consolidated financial statements. As UAL consolidates United for financial statement purposes, disclosures that relate to activities of United also apply to UAL, unless otherwise noted. United's operating revenues and operating expenses comprise nearly 100% of UAL's revenues and operating expenses. In addition, United comprises approximately the entire balance of UAL's assets, liabilities and operating cash flows. When appropriate, UAL and United are named specifically for their individual contractual obligations and related disclosures and any significant differences between the operations and results of UAL and United are separately disclosed and explained. We sometimes use the words "we," "our," "us," and the "Company" in this report for disclosures that relate to all of UAL and United.

The Company transports people and cargo through its mainline operations, which utilize jet aircraft with at least 118 seats, and regional operations, which utilize smaller aircraft that are operated under contract by United Express carriers. The Company serves virtually every major market around the world, either directly or through participation in Star Alliance[®], the world's largest airline alliance. UAL, through United and its regional carriers, operates approximately 4,500 flights a day to 337 airports across five continents.

Third Quarter Financial Highlights

- Third quarter 2017 net income was \$637 million, or \$2.12 diluted earnings per share, as compared to net income of \$965 million, or diluted earnings per share of \$3.01, in the third quarter of 2016.
- During the quarter, the Company canceled approximately 8,300 flights as a result of severe weather in southeast Texas, Florida and parts of the Caribbean. The operational disruption reduced third quarter income before income taxes by an estimated \$185 million.
- Passenger revenue decreased 0.9% to \$8.5 billion during the third quarter of 2017 as compared to the third quarter of 2016. Revenue was impacted by an estimated \$210 million due to the operational disruption.
- Third quarter 2017 aircraft fuel cost increased \$206 million, 12.9% year-over-year.
- Unrestricted liquidity at September 30, 2017 was \$6.3 billion, including \$2.0 billion of undrawn commitments under the Company's revolving credit facility.
- In the three months ended September 30, 2017, UAL repurchased approximately 8 million of its common stock in open market transactions for \$0.6 billion. As of September 30, 2017, the Company had \$0.6 billion remaining to purchase shares under its existing share repurchase authority.

Third Quarter Operational Highlights

- United achieved the best-ever third-quarter consolidated on-time departures in its history.
- Consolidated traffic increased 1.7% and consolidated capacity increased 3% during the third quarter of 2017 as compared to the third quarter of 2016. The Company's load factor for the third quarter of 2017 was 84.4%.
- The Company took delivery of one Boeing 787-9 aircraft, four Boeing 737-800 aircraft and nine Embraer E175 aircraft during the third quarter of 2017.



Outlook

The Company expects full-year 2017 consolidated capacity to increase approximately 3.5% year-over-year. Domestic capacity is expected to increase approximately 4.5% year-over-year and international capacity is expected to increase approximately 2.0% year-over-year.

As outlined at our November 2016 Investor Day presentation, the Company expects to drive significant incremental value by 2020 relative to 2015. United anticipates capturing this value through a variety of initiatives including a re-fleeting and upgauge program, additional customer choice through segmentation, improvements to the revenue management systems, ongoing sensible cost management, realizing our full network potential through improved schedule quality and enhancements to the MileagePlus program. In addition, the Company will continue to focus on improving reliability while increasing the efficiency of the operation.

The price of jet fuel remains volatile. Based on projected fuel consumption in 2017, a one dollar change in the price of a barrel of crude oil would change the Company's annual fuel expense by approximately \$95 million.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion provides an analysis of results of operations and reasons for material changes therein for the three months ended September 30, 2017 as compared to the corresponding period in 2016.

Third Quarter 2017 Compared to Third Quarter 2016

The Company recorded net income of \$637 million in the third quarter of 2017 as compared to net income of \$965 million in the third quarter of 2016. The Company considers a key measure of its performance to be operating income, which was \$1.1 billion for the third quarter of 2017, as compared to \$1.6 billion for the third quarter of 2016, a \$532 million decrease year-over-year. Third quarter 2017 income before income taxes was negatively impacted by an estimated \$185 million as a result of severe weather in southeast Texas, Florida and parts of the Caribbean. Significant components of the Company's operating results for the three months ended September 30 are as follows (in millions, except percentage changes):

Inonoco

0/ Increase

		Increase	70 Increase
	2016	(Decrease)	(Decrease)
9,878 \$	9,913	\$ (35)	(0.4)
3,786	8,289	497	6.0
		(532)	(32.8)
(112)	(114)	(2)	(1.8)
343	545	(202)	(37.1)
637 \$	965	\$ (328)	(34.0)
	\$878 \$9 ,786 \$,092 \$ (112) \$ 343 \$ 637 \$	\$878 \$9,913 3,786 8,289 ,092 1,624 (112) (114) 343 545 637 \$ 965	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $

Certain consolidated statistical information for the Company's operations for the three months ended September 30 is as follows:

				%
			Increase	Increase
	2017	2016	(Decrease)	(Decrease)
Passengers (thousands) (a)	39,302	38,651	651	1.7
Revenue passenger miles ("RPMs") (millions) (b)	59,145	58,172	973	1.7
Available seat miles ("ASMs") (millions) (c)	70,083	68,074	2,009	3.0
Passenger load factor (d)	84.4%	85.5%	(1.1) pts.	N/A
Passenger revenue per available seat mile ("PRASM") (cents)	12.17	12.64	(0.47)	(3.7)
Average yield per revenue passenger mile ("Yield") (cents) (e)	14.42	14.79	(0.37)	(2.5)
Cost per available seat mile ("CASM") (cents)	12.54	12.18	0.36	3.0
Average price per gallon of fuel, including fuel taxes	\$ 1.70	\$ 1.52	\$ 0.18	11.8
Fuel gallons consumed (millions)	1,065	1,057	8	0.8
Average full-time equivalent employees	87,300	85,100	2,200	2.6

(a) The number of revenue passengers measured by each flight segment flown.
(b) The number of scheduled miles flown by revenue passengers.
(c) The number of seats available for passengers multiplied by the number of scheduled miles those seats are flown.
(d) Revenue passenger miles divided by available seat miles.
(e) The average passenger revenue received for each revenue passenger mile flown.

Operating Revenue

The table below shows year-over-year comparisons by type of operating revenue for the three months ended September 30 (in millions, except for percentage changes):

	Increase					
	2017	2016	(Decrease)	% Change		
Passenger—Mainline	\$7,083	\$7,017	\$ 66	0.9		
Passenger—Regional	1,445	1,586	(141)	(8.9)		
Total passenger revenue	8,528	8,603	(75)	(0.9)		
Cargo	257	224	33	14.7		
Other operating revenue	1,093	1,086	7	0.6		
Total operating revenue	\$9,878	\$9,913	\$ (35)	(0.4)		

The table below presents selected third quarter passenger revenue and operating data, broken out by geographic region, expressed as year-over-year changes:

	D	omestic	A	tlantic	Pacific	Latin	Co	Total nsolidated	N	lainline	Regional
Increase (decrease) from 2016:											
Passenger revenue (in millions)	\$	(2)	\$	3	\$ (109)	\$33	\$	(75)	\$	66	\$ (141)
Passenger revenue		%		0.2 %	(9.3)%	4.7 %		(0.9)%		0.9 %	(8.9)%
Average fare per passenger		(2.2)%		(0.1)%	(6.0)%	3.8 %		(2.5)%		(4.9)%	0.4 %
Yield		(3.2)%		(0.9)%	(6.6)%	3.4 %		(2.5)%		(2.1)%	1.9 %
PRASM		(4.4)%		(0.4)%	(10.4)%	3.5 %		(3.7)%		(3.1)%	(1.8)%
Passengers		2.2 %		0.3 %	(3.5)%	0.9 %		1.7 %		6.1 %	(9.2)%
RPMs (traffic)		3.3 %		1.1 %	(2.9)%	1.3 %		1.7 %		3.2 %	(10.6)%
ASMs (capacity)		4.6 %		0.6 %	1.2 %	1.3 %		3.0 %		4.2 %	(7.2)%
Passenger load factor (points)		(1.1)		0.4	(3.5)	—		(1.1)		(0.9)	(3.0)

Consolidated passenger revenue in the third quarter of 2017 decreased \$75 million, or 0.9%, as compared to the year-ago period primarily due to a 1.1 percentage point decrease in load factor. Third quarter 2017 consolidated PRASM and consolidated yield decreased 3.7% and 2.5%, respectively, compared to the third quarter of 2016. The Pacific region experienced a 10.4% decline in PRASM in the third quarter of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period due to unfavorable supply and demand dynamics in China. The Domestic region experienced a 4.4% and a 3.2% decline in PRASM and yield, respectively, as compared to the year-ago period due to severe weather in southeast Texas, Florida, and parts of the Caribbean, uncompetitive Basic Economy pricing, and competitive pricing environment with ultra-low-cost carriers.

Cargo revenue increased \$33 million, or 14.7%, in the third quarter of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period primarily due to higher international freight volume.

Operating Expenses

The table below includes data related to the Company's operating expenses for the three months ended September 30 (in millions, except for percentage changes):

т

			Increase			
	2017	2016	(Decrease)	% Change		
Salaries and related costs	\$2,812	\$2,625	\$ 187	7.1		
Aircraft fuel	1,809	1,603	206	12.9		
Landing fees and other rent	585	546	39	7.1		
Regional capacity purchase	567	572	(5)	(0.9)		
Depreciation and amortization	556	503	53	10.5		
Aircraft maintenance materials and outside repairs	451	451	_	_		
Distribution expenses	352	345	7	2.0		
Aircraft rent	145	168	(23)	(13.7)		
Special charges	50	45	5	NM		
Other operating expenses	1,459	1,431	28	2.0		
Total operating expenses	\$8,786	\$8,289	\$ 497	6.0		

Salaries and related costs increased \$187 million, or 7.1%, in the third quarter of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period primarily due to higher pay rates and benefit expenses driven by collective bargaining agreements finalized in 2016, and a 2.6% increase in average full-time equivalent employees, partially offset by a decrease in profit sharing and other employee incentive programs expense.

Aircraft fuel expense increased \$206 million, or 12.9%, year-over-year primarily due to an 11.8% increase in the average price per gallon of aircraft fuel in the third quarter of 2017 compared to the year-ago period. The table below presents the significant changes in aircraft fuel cost per gallon in the three month period ended September 30, 2017 as compared to the year-ago period:

	(In mi	In millions)		Avera	per gallon	
			%			%
	2017	2016	Change	2017	2016	Change
Total aircraft fuel purchase cost excluding fuel hedge impacts	\$1,809	\$1,579	14.6	\$1.70	\$1.49	14.1
Hedge losses reported in fuel expense		24	NM		0.03	NM
Fuel expense	\$1,809	\$1,603	12.9	\$1.70	\$1.52	11.8
Total fuel consumption (gallons)	1,065	1,057	0.8			

Landing fees and other rent increased \$39 million, or 7.1%, in the third quarter of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period due to higher rental rates and a 3% increase in consolidated capacity.

Depreciation and amortization increased \$53 million, or 10.5%, in the third quarter of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period, primarily due to additions of new aircraft, aircraft improvements and increases in information technology assets.

Aircraft rent decreased \$23 million, or 13.7%, in the third quarter of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period, primarily due to the purchase of leased aircraft and lower lease renewal rates.

Details of the Company's special charges include the following for the three months ended September 30 (in millions):

	2017	2016
Severance and benefit costs	\$23	\$13
Impairment of assets	15	
Labor agreement costs		14
(Gains) losses on sale of assets and other special charges	12	18
Special charges	\$50	\$45

See Note 10 to the financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this report for additional information.

Nonoperating Income (Expense). The following table illustrates the year-over-year dollar and percentage changes in the Company's nonoperating income (expense) for the three months ended September 30 (in millions, except for percentage changes):

			Inc	rease	%
	2017	2016	(Dec	rease)	Change
Interest expense	\$(164)	\$(150)	\$	14	9.3
Interest capitalized	20	20			_
Interest income	17	14		3	21.4
Miscellaneous, net	15	2		13	NM
Total	\$(112)	\$(114)	\$	(2)	(1.8)

Income Taxes. See Note 4 to the financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this report for information related to income taxes.

First Nine Months 2017 Compared to First Nine Months 2016

The Company recorded net income of \$1.6 billion in the first nine months of 2017 as compared to net income of \$1.9 billion in the first nine months of 2016. The Company considers a key measure of its performance to be operating income, which was \$2.8 billion for the first nine months of 2017 as compared to \$3.3 billion for the first nine months of 2016, a \$564 million decrease year-over-year. Income before income taxes for the first nine months of 2017 was negatively impacted by an estimated \$185 million as a result of severe weather in southeast Texas, Florida and parts of the Caribbean. Significant components of the Company's operating results for the nine months ended September 30 are as follows (in millions, except percentage changes):

			Increase	% Increase
	2017	2016	(Decrease)	(Decrease)
Operating revenue	\$28,298	\$27,504	\$ 794	2.9
Operating expense	25,529	24,171	1,358	5.6
Operating income	2,769	3,333	(564)	(16.9)
Nonoperating expense	(370)	(398)	(28)	(7.0)
Income tax expense	848	1,069	(221)	(20.7)
Net income	\$ 1,551	\$ 1,866	\$ (315)	(16.9)

Certain consolidated statistical information for the Company's operations for the nine months ended September 30 is as follows:

				%
			Increase	Increase
	2017	2016	(Decrease)	(Decrease)
Passengers (thousands) (a)	110,654	107,154	3,500	3.3
RPMs (millions) (b)	163,112	158,771	4,341	2.7
ASMs (millions) (c)	197,358	191,072	6,286	3.3
Passenger load factor (d)	82.6%	83.1%	(0.5) pts.	N/A
PRASM (cents)	12.32	12.40	(0.08)	(0.6)
Yield (cents) (e)	14.91	14.92	(0.01)	(0.1)
CASM (cents)	12.94	12.65	0.29	2.3
Average price per gallon of fuel, including fuel taxes	\$ 1.68	\$ 1.45	\$ 0.23	15.9
Fuel gallons consumed (millions)	2,998	2,942	56	1.9
Average full-time equivalent employees	86,200	83,600	2,600	3.1

(a) The number of revenue passengers measured by each flight segment flown.
(b) The number of scheduled miles flown by revenue passengers.
(c) The number of seats available for passengers multiplied by the number of scheduled miles those seats are flown.
(d) Revenue passenger miles divided by available seat miles.
(e) The average passenger revenue received for each revenue passenger mile flown.

Operating Revenue

The table below shows year-over-year comparisons by type of operating revenue for the nine months ended September 30 (in millions, except for percentage changes):

			Increase	
	2017	2016	(Decrease)	% Change
Passenger—Mainline	\$19,970	\$19,119	\$ 851	4.5
Passenger—Regional	4,354	4,577	(223)	(4.9)
Total passenger revenue	24,324	23,696	628	2.7
Cargo	731	626	105	16.8
Other operating revenue	3,243	3,182	61	1.9
Total operating revenue	\$28,298	\$27,504	\$ 794	2.9

The table below presents selected passenger revenue and operating data, broken out by geographic region, expressed as year-over-year changes for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 compared to the nine months ended September 30, 2016:

	E	omestic	A	tlantic	Pacific	Latin	Co	Total nsolidated	М	lainline	Regional
Increase (decrease) from 2016:								_			
Passenger revenue (in millions)	\$	523	\$	37	\$ (84)	\$ 152	\$	628	\$	851	\$(223)
Passenger revenue		3.7 %		0.9 %	(2.7)%	7.2 %		2.7 %		4.5 %	(4.9)%
Average fare per passenger		(0.2)%		1.2 %	(1.6)%	4.1 %		(0.6)%		(2.9)%	2.1 %
Yield		(0.6)%		0.7 %	(3.2)%	4.7 %		(0.1)%		0.4 %	2.7 %
PRASM		(0.8)%		1.5 %	(6.8)%	4.5 %		(0.6)%		%	0.5 %
Passengers		3.8 %		(0.3)%	(1.1)%	2.9 %		3.3 %		7.5 %	(6.9)%
RPMs (traffic)		4.3 %		0.1 %	0.5 %	2.3 %		2.7 %		4.0 %	(7.4)%
ASMs (capacity)		4.5 %		(0.6)%	4.4 %	2.5 %		3.3 %		4.4 %	(5.4)%
Passenger load factor (points)		(0.2)		0.6	(3.2)	(0.1)		(0.5)		(0.3)	(1.7)

Consolidated passenger revenue in the first nine months of 2017 increased \$628 million, or 2.7%, as compared to the year-ago period primarily due to a 2.7% increase in traffic. Consolidated PRASM and consolidated yield for the first nine months of 2017 decreased 0.6% and 0.1%, respectively, as compared to the first nine months of 2016. The Pacific region experienced a 6.8% decline in PRASM in the first nine months of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period due to unfavorable supply and demand dynamics in China. The Domestic region experienced a 0.8% and a 0.6% decline in PRASM and yield, respectively, as compared to the year-ago period due to severe weather in southeast Texas, Florida and parts of the Caribbean, uncompetitive Basic Economy pricing, and competitive pricing environment with ultra-low-cost carriers.

Cargo revenue increased \$105 million, or 16.8%, in the first nine months of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period primarily due to higher international freight volume.

Operating Expenses

The table below includes data related to the Company's operating expenses for the nine months ended September 30 (in millions, except for percentage changes):

		Increase	%
2017	2016	(Decrease)	Change
\$ 8,341	\$ 7,707	\$ 634	8.2
5,038	4,258	780	18.3
1,670	1,612	58	3.6
1,652	1,645	7	0.4
1,610	1,473	137	9.3
1,377	1,301	76	5.8
1,021	987	34	3.4
476	521	(45)	(8.6)
145	669	(524)	NM
4,199	3,998	201	5.0
\$25,529	\$24,171	\$ 1,358	5.6
	\$ 8,341 5,038 1,670 1,652 1,610 1,377 1,021 476 145 4,199	\$ 8,341 \$ 7,707 5,038 4,258 1,670 1,612 1,652 1,645 1,610 1,473 1,377 1,301 1,021 987 476 521 145 669 4,199 3,998	2017 2016 (Decrease) \$ 8,341 \$ 7,707 \$ 634 5,038 4,258 780 1,670 1,612 58 1,652 1,645 7 1,610 1,473 137 1,377 1,301 76 1,021 987 34 476 521 (45) 145 669 (524) 4,199 3,998 201

Salaries and related costs increased \$634 million, or 8.2%, in the first nine months of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period primarily due to higher pay rates and benefit expenses driven by collective bargaining agreements finalized in 2016, and a 3.1% increase in average full-time equivalent employees, partially offset by a decrease in profit sharing and other employee incentive programs expense.

Aircraft fuel expense increased \$780 million, or 18.3%, year-over-year primarily due to a 15.9% increase in the average price per gallon of aircraft fuel in the first nine months of 2017 compared to the year-ago period. The table below presents the significant changes in aircraft fuel cost per gallon in the nine months ended September 30, 2017 as compared to the year-ago period:

	(In mi	(In millions)		Avera	er gallon	
			%			%
	2017	2016	Change	2017	2016	Change
Total aircraft fuel purchase cost excluding fuel hedge impacts	\$5,036	\$4,061	24.0	\$1.68	\$1.38	21.7
Hedge losses reported in fuel expense	2	197	NM		0.07	NM
Fuel expense	\$5,038	\$4,258	18.3	\$1.68	\$1.45	15.9
Total fuel consumption (gallons)	2,998	2,942	1.9			

Depreciation and amortization increased \$137 million, or 9.3%, in the first nine months of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period, primarily due to additions of new aircraft, aircraft improvements, accelerated depreciation of assets related to certain fleet types and increases in information technology assets.

Aircraft maintenance materials and outside repairs increased \$76 million, or 5.8%, in the first nine months of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period, primarily due to an increase in airframe and engine maintenance visits due to the cyclical timing of these events.

Aircraft rent decreased \$45 million, or 8.6%, in the first nine months of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period, primarily due to the purchase of leased aircraft and lower lease renewal rates.

Other operating expenses increased \$201 million, or 5.0%, in the first nine months of 2017 as compared to the year-ago period primarily due to increases in purchased services and technology initiatives, as well as increases in food and other amenities associated with the Company's customer experience initiatives.

Details of the Company's special charges include the following for the nine months ended September 30 (in millions):

	2017	2016
Severance and benefit costs	\$101	2016 \$ 27
Impairment of assets	15	412
Labor agreement costs	—	124
Cleveland airport lease restructuring	—	74
(Gains) losses on sale of assets and other special charges	29	32
Special charges	\$145	\$669

See Note 10 to the financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this report for additional information.

Nonoperating Income (Expense). The following table illustrates the year-over-year dollar and percentage changes in the Company's nonoperating income (expense) for the nine months ended September 30 (in millions, except for percentage changes):

			Inc	rease	%
	2017	2016	(Dec	rease)	Change
Interest expense	\$(472)	\$(466)	\$	6	1.3
Interest capitalized	64	48		16	33.3
Interest income	41	31		10	32.3
Miscellaneous, net	(3)	(11)		(8)	(72.7)
Total	\$(370)	\$(398)	\$	(28)	(7.0)

Income Taxes. See Note 4 to the financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this report for information related to income taxes.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Current Liquidity

As of September 30, 2017, the Company had \$4.3 billion in unrestricted cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, as compared to \$4.4 billion at December 31, 2016. At September 30, 2017, the Company also had \$109 million of restricted cash and cash equivalents, which is primarily collateral for letters of credit and estimated future workers' compensation claims. As of September 30, 2017, the Company had its entire commitment capacity of \$2.0 billion under the revolving credit facility of the Company's Amended and Restated Credit and Guaranty Agreement, dated as of March 29, 2017 (the "2017 Credit Agreement") available for borrowings.

As is the case with many of our principal competitors, we have a high proportion of debt compared to capital and a deficit in working capital. We have a significant amount of fixed obligations, including debt, aircraft leases and financings, leases of airport property and other facilities, and pension funding obligations. At September 30, 2017, the Company had approximately \$13.9 billion of debt and capital lease obligations, including \$1.6 billion that will become due in the next 12 months. In addition, we have substantial noncancelable commitments for capital expenditures, including the acquisition of certain new aircraft and related spare engines. As of September 30, 2017, our current liabilities exceeded our current assets by approximately \$5.2 billion. However, approximately \$6.5 billion of our current liabilities are related to our advance ticket sales and frequent flyer deferred revenue, both of which largely represent revenue to be recognized for travel in the near future and not actual cash outlays. The deficit in working capital does not have an adverse impact to our cash flows, liquidity or operations.

As of September 30, 2017, United had firm commitments and options to purchase aircraft from The Boeing Company ("Boeing"), Airbus S.A.S. ("Airbus") and Embraer S.A. ("Embraer") presented in the table below:

Number of Firm

Aircraft Type	Commitments (a)
Airbus A350	45
Boeing 737 MAX	161
Boeing 777-300ER	4
Boeing 787	18
Embraer E175	5
(a) United also has options and purchase rights for additional aircraft.	

The aircraft listed in the table above are scheduled for delivery through 2027. To the extent the Company and the aircraft manufacturers with whom the Company has existing orders for new aircraft agree to modify the contracts governing those orders, the amount and timing of the Company's future capital commitments could change. For the remainder of 2017, United expects to take delivery of five Embraer E175 aircraft. Additionally, the Company also currently expects to take delivery of four used Airbus A319s and two used Airbus A320s for the remainder of 2017.

As of September 30, 2017, UAL and United have total capital commitments primarily related to the acquisition of aircraft and related spare engines, aircraft improvements and include other capital purchase commitments for approximately \$22.0 billion, of which approximately \$0.9 billion, \$3.0 billion, \$3.1 billion, \$2.2 billion, \$1.4 billion and \$11.4 billion are due in the last three months of 2017 and for the full year for 2018, 2019, 2020, 2021 and thereafter, respectively. Any new firm aircraft orders, including through the exercise of purchase options and purchase rights, will increase the total future capital commitments of the Company.

United secured individual bank financing for five Embraer E175 aircraft to be delivered in the last three months of 2017. See Note 9 to the financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this report for additional information on aircraft financing. The Company has also secured backstop financing commitments from certain of its aircraft manufacturers for a limited number of its future aircraft deliveries, subject to certain customary conditions. Financing may be necessary to satisfy the Company's capital commitments for its firm order aircraft and other related capital expenditures.

As of September 30, 2017, a substantial portion of the Company's assets, principally aircraft, route authorities, airport slots and loyalty program intangible assets, was pledged under various loan and other agreements. We must sustain our profitability and/or access the capital markets to meet our significant long-term debt and capital lease obligations and future commitments for capital expenditures, including the acquisition of aircraft and related spare engines.

Credit Ratings. As of the filing date of this report, UAL and United had the following corporate credit ratings:

S&P	Moody's	Fitch
BB-	Ba2	BB
BB-	*	BB
	BB-	BB- Ba2

* The credit agency does not issue corporate credit ratings for subsidiary entities.

These credit ratings are below investment grade levels. Downgrades from these rating levels, among other things, could restrict the availability or increase the cost of future financing for the Company.

Sources and Uses of Cash

Operating Activities. Cash flow provided by operations was \$2.7 billion for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 compared to \$4.9 billion in the same period in 2016. Operating income for the first nine months of 2017 was \$2.8 billion compared to \$3.3 billion versus the year-ago period. Excluding the non-cash impairment of the Newark slots, operating income for the first nine months of 2017 was approximately \$1.0 billion lower than the first nine months of 2016. Additionally, there were approximately \$1.2 billion of changes in working capital items primarily related to \$0.5 billion decrease in advanced purchase of miles due to increased utilization of pre-purchased miles, \$0.4 billion increase in prepayments for maintenance contracts, and \$0.2 billion decrease related to timing of accounts payable.



Investing Activities. Capital expenditures were \$2.9 billion and \$2.3 billion in the nine months ended September 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively. Capital expenditures for the nine months ended September 30, 2017 were primarily attributable to additions of new aircraft, aircraft improvements, and increases in information technology assets.

Financing Activities. During the nine months ended September 30, 2017, the Company made debt and capital lease payments of \$0.8 billion.

On March 29, 2017, United and UAL, as borrower and guarantor, respectively, entered into the 2017 Credit Agreement. The 2017 Credit Agreement consists of a \$1.5 billion term loan due April 1, 2024, which (i) was used to retire the entire principal balance of the term loans under the credit and guaranty agreement, dated March 27, 2013 (as amended, the "2013 Credit Agreement"), and (ii) increased the term loan balance by approximately \$440 million, and a \$2.0 billion revolving credit facility available for drawing until April 1, 2022, which increased the available capacity under the revolving credit facility of the 2013 Credit Agreement. As of September 30, 2017, United had its entire capacity of \$2.0 billion available under the revolving credit facility. The obligations of United under the 2017 Credit Agreement are secured by liens on certain international route authorities, certain take-off and landing rights and related assets of United. See Note 9 to the financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this report for additional information.

In the nine months ended September 30, 2017, United received and recorded \$1.3 billion of proceeds as debt from the two EETC pass-through trusts established in 2016. See Note 9 to the financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this report for additional information.

In the nine months ended September 30, 2017, United borrowed approximately \$392 million aggregate principal amount from various financial institutions to finance the purchase of several aircraft delivered in 2017. The notes evidencing these borrowings, which are secured by the related aircraft, mature in 2027 and each has an interest rate comprised of LIBOR plus a specified margin.

In the nine months ended September 30, 2017, UAL received and recorded \$400 million proceeds of the 4.25% Senior Notes due October 1, 2022, and \$300 million proceeds of the 5% Senior Notes due February 1, 2024.

Share Repurchase Programs. In the nine months ended September 30, 2017, UAL repurchased approximately 18 million shares of UAL common stock in open market transactions for \$1.3 billion. As of September 30, 2017, the Company had approximately \$0.6 billion remaining to purchase shares under its existing share repurchase authority.

UAL may repurchase shares through the open market, privately negotiated transactions, block trades or accelerated share repurchase transactions from time to time in accordance with applicable securities laws. UAL will repurchase shares of UAL common stock subject to prevailing market conditions, and may discontinue such repurchases at any time. See Part II, Item 2, "Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds" of this report for additional information.

Commitments, Contingencies and Liquidity Matters. As described in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016 ("2016 Annual Report"), the Company's liquidity may be adversely impacted by a variety of factors, including, but not limited to, pension funding obligations, reserve requirements associated with credit card processing agreements, guarantees, commitments and contingencies.

See the 2016 Annual Report and Notes 5, 7, 8 and 9 to the financial statements contained in Part I, Item 1 of this report for additional information.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES

See "Critical Accounting Policies" in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in the 2016 Annual Report and Note 1 to the financial statements contained in Part 1, Item 1 of this report for a discussion of the Company's critical accounting policies.

Table of Contents

FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

Certain statements throughout Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and elsewhere in this report are forwardlooking and thus reflect our current expectations and beliefs with respect to certain current and future events and anticipated financial and operating performance. Such forward-looking statements are and will be subject to many risks and uncertainties relating to our operations and business environment that may cause actual results to differ materially from any future results expressed or implied in such forward-looking statements. Words such as "expects," "will," "plans," "anticipates," "indicates," "believes," "forecast," "guidance," "outlook," "goals" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements.

Additionally, forward-looking statements include statements that do not relate solely to historical facts, such as statements which identify uncertainties or trends, discuss the possible future effects of current known trends or uncertainties, or which indicate that the future effects of known trends or uncertainties cannot be predicted, guaranteed or assured. All forward-looking statements in this report are based upon information available to us on the date of this report. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events, changed circumstances or otherwise, except as required by applicable law.

Our actual results could differ materially from these forward-looking statements due to numerous factors including, without limitation, the following; our ability to comply with the terms of our various financing arrangements; the costs and availability of financing; our ability to maintain adequate liquidity; our ability to execute our operational plans and revenue-generating initiatives, including optimizing our revenue; our ability to control our costs, including realizing benefits from our resource optimization efforts, cost reduction initiatives and fleet replacement programs; costs associated with any modification or termination of our aircraft orders; our ability to utilize our net operating losses; our ability to attract and retain customers; potential reputational or other impact from adverse events in our operations; demand for transportation in the markets in which we operate; an outbreak of a disease that affects travel demand or travel behavior; demand for travel and the impact that global economic and political conditions have on customer travel patterns; excessive taxation and the inability to offset future taxable income; general economic conditions (including interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates, investment or credit market conditions, crude oil prices, costs of aircraft fuel and energy refining capacity in relevant markets); economic and political instability and other risks of doing business globally; our ability to cost-effectively hedge against increases in the price of aircraft fuel if we decide to do so; any potential realized or unrealized gains or losses related to fuel or currency hedging programs; the effects of any hostilities, act of war or terrorist attack; the ability of other air carriers with whom we have alliances or partnerships to provide the services contemplated by the respective arrangements with such carriers; the effects of any technology failures or cybersecurity breaches; disruptions to our regional network; the costs and availability of aviation and other insurance; industry consolidation or changes in airline alliances; the success of our investments in airlines in other parts of the world; competitive pressures on pricing and on demand; our capacity decisions and the capacity decisions of our competitors; U.S. or foreign governmental legislation, regulation and other actions (including Open Skies agreements and environmental regulations); the impact of regulatory, investigative and legal proceedings and legal compliance risks; the impact of any management changes; labor costs; our ability to maintain satisfactory labor relations and the results of any collective bargaining agreement process with our union groups; any disruptions to operations due to any potential actions by our labor groups; weather conditions; and other risks and uncertainties set forth under Part I, Item 1A., "Risk Factors" of our 2016 Annual Report, as well as other risks and uncertainties set forth from time to time in the reports we file with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC").

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK.

There have been no material changes in market risk from the information provided in Part II, Item 7A. "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk" in our 2016 Annual Report.

Table of Contents

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES.

Evaluation of Disclosure Control and Procedures

The Company maintains controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports filed or submitted to the SEC is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified by the SEC's rules and forms, and is accumulated and communicated to management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. The Company's management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, performed an evaluation to conclude with reasonable assurance that UAL's and United's disclosure controls and procedures were designed and operating effectively to report the information each company is required to disclose in the reports they file with the SEC on a timely basis. Based on that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer of UAL and United have concluded that as of September 30, 2017, disclosure controls and procedures of each of UAL and United were effective.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting during the Quarter Ended September 30, 2017

During the three months ended September 30, 2017, there were no changes in UAL's or United's internal control over financial reporting that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, their internal control over financial reporting (as defined in rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934).

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

See Part I, Item 3., "Legal Proceedings" of the 2016 Annual Report for a description of legal proceedings.

Item 1A. RISK FACTORS

See Part I, Item 1A., "Risk Factors," of the 2016 Annual Report for a detailed discussion of the risk factors affecting UAL and United.

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS.

(a) None

(b) None

(c) The following table presents repurchases of UAL common stock made in the third quarter of fiscal year 2017:

Period	Total number of shares purchased (a)(b)	ge price paid share (b)(c)	Total number of shares purchased as part of publicly announced plans or programs (a)	value o may yet under	imate dollar f shares that be purchased the plans or (in millions) (a)
July 2017	2,537,939	\$ 73.35	2,537,939	\$	923
August 2017	3,592,802	66.80	3,592,802		683
September 2017	2,159,408	60.20	2,159,408		553
Total	8,290,149		8,290,149		

(a) In July 2016, UAL's Board of Directors authorized a \$2 billion share repurchase program. As of September 30, 2017, the Company had approximately \$0.6 billion remaining to purchase shares under its share repurchase program. UAL may repurchase shares through the open market, privately negotiated transactions, block trades or accelerated share repurchase transactions from time to time in accordance with applicable securities laws.

(b) The table does not include shares withheld from employees to satisfy certain tax obligations due upon the vesting of restricted stock awards and restricted stock units. The United Continental Holdings, Inc. 2017 Incentive Compensation Plan, which replaced the United Continental Holdings, Inc. 2008 Incentive Compensation Plan on May 24, 2017, provides for the withholding of shares to satisfy tax obligations due upon the vesting of restricted stock. However, this plan does not specify a maximum number of shares that may be withheld for this purpose. A total of 8,457 shares were withheld under this plan in the third quarter of 2017 at an average share price of \$67.88. These shares of common stock withheld to satisfy tax withholding obligations may be deemed to be "issuer purchases" of shares that are required to be disclosed pursuant to this Item.

(c) Average price paid per share is calculated on a settlement basis and excludes commission.

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS.

Table of Contents

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Registrant	Exhibit
*4.1	UAL United	Fourth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of September 29, 2017, among United Continental Holdings, Inc., United Airlines,
		Inc. and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as Trustee (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to the
		Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Commission on October 4, 2017)
^10.1	UAL United	Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement, dated September 1, 2017, including letter agreements related thereto,
		between Airbus S.A.S. and United Airlines, Inc.
12.1	UAL	United Continental Holdings, Inc. and Subsidiary Companies Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges
12.2	United	United Airlines, Inc. and Subsidiary Companies Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges
31.1	UAL	Certification of the Principal Executive Officer of United Continental Holdings, Inc. Pursuant to 15 U.S.C. 78m(a) or 78o(d)
		(Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)
31.2	UAL	Certification of the Principal Financial Officer of United Continental Holdings, Inc. Pursuant to 15 U.S.C. 78m(a) or 78o(d)
		(Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)
31.3	United	Certification of the Principal Executive Officer of United Airlines, Inc. Pursuant to 15 U.S.C. 78m(a) or 78o(d) (Section 302
		of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)
31.4	United	Certification of the Principal Financial Officer of United Airlines, Inc. Pursuant to 15 U.S.C. 78m(a) or 78o(d) (Section 302 of
		the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)
32.1	UAL	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of United Continental Holdings, Inc. Pursuant to 18
		U.S.C. 1350 (Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)
32.2	United	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of United Airlines, Inc. Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350
		(Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)
101.1	UAL	XBRL Instance Document
	United	
101.2	UAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
	United	
101.3	UAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
	United	
101.4	UAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
	United	
101.5	UAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Labels Linkbase Document
	United	
101.6	UAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document
	United	

[^] Confidential portion of this exhibit has been omitted and filed separately with the SEC pursuant to a request for confidential treatment. * Previously Filed

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, each registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized. The signature for each undersigned company shall be deemed to relate only to matters having reference to such company or its subsidiaries.

	United Continental Holdings, Inc. (Registrant)
Date: October 19, 2017	By: <u>/s/ Andrew C. Levy</u> Andrew C. Levy Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (principal financial officer)
Date: October 19, 2017	By: /s/ Chris Kenny Chris Kenny Vice President and Controller (principal accounting officer)
	United Airlines, Inc. (Registrant)
Date: October 19, 2017	By: <u>/s/ Andrew C. Levy</u> Andrew C. Levy Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (principal financial officer)
Date: October 19, 2017	By: /s/ Chris Kenny Chris Kenny Vice President and Controller (principal accounting officer)

1

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

Dated as of 1 September 2017

between

AIRBUS S.A.S., as Seller

and

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. <u>as Buyer</u>

- 0 DEFINITIONS
- 1 SALE AND PURCHASE
- 2 SPECIFICATION
- 3 PRICE
- 4 PRICE REVISION
- 5 PAYMENT TERMS
- 6 MANUFACTURE PROCEDURE INSPECTION
- 7 CERTIFICATION
- 8 TECHNICAL ACCEPTANCE
- 9 DELIVERY
- 10 EXCUSABLE DELAY AND TOTAL LOSS
- 11 INEXCUSABLE DELAY
- 12 WARRANTIES AND SERVICE LIFE POLICY
- 13 PATENT AND COPYRIGHT INDEMNITY
- 14 TECHNICAL DATA AND SOFTWARE SERVICES
- 15 SELLER REPRESENTATIVE SERVICES
- 16 TRAINING SUPPORT AND SERVICES
- 17 EQUIPMENT SUPPLIER PRODUCT SUPPORT
- 18 BUYER FURNISHED EQUIPMENT
- 19 INDEMNITIES AND INSURANCE
- 20 TERMINATION
- 21 ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS
- 22 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

EXHIBITS

EXHIBIT A	STANDARD SPECIFICATION
EXHIBIT A-1	A350-900 STANDARD SPECIFICATION
EXHIBIT A-2	A350-1000 STANDARD SPECIFICATION
EXHIBIT B	SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICES
EXHIBIT B-1	FORM OF SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICE
EXHIBIT B-2	LISTS OF SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICES
EXHIBIT B-3	FORM OF MANUFACTURER SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICE
EXHIBIT C	SELLER PRICE REVISION FORMULA
EXHIBIT D	FORM OF CERTIFICATE OF ACCEPTANCE
EXHIBIT E	FORM OF BILL OF SALE
EXHIBIT F	SELLER SERVICE LIFE POLICY – LIST OF ITEMS COVERED
EXHIBIT G	TECHNICAL DATA INDEX
EXHIBIT H	GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF ACCESS TO AND USE OF AIRBUS WORLD
CT1706024 – Amend	ed and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version

AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement is made as of 1 September, 2017

between

AIRBUS S.A.S., a *société par actions simplifiée*, organized and existing under the laws of the Republic of France, having its registered office located at 2, Rond-Point Emile Dewoitine, 31700 BLAGNAC, FRANCE (hereinafter referred to as the "Seller"),

and

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware, United States of America, having its principal corporate offices located at 233 South Wacker Drive, Chicago, Illinois 60606 (hereinafter referred to as the "**Buyer**").

WHEREAS the Buyer and the Seller have entered into an Airbus A350-900XWB Purchase Agreement, ref. CT0900252, dated as of March 5th, 2010, as amended and supplemented from time to time (the "**Original A350XWB PA**") relating to, inter alia, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain A350-1000 aircraft (the "**Original A350XWB Order**");

WHEREAS the Buyer and the Seller agree to modify the Buyer's Original A350XWB Order so that it consists of a firm order for certain A350-900 aircraft (the "New A350-900 Order") under the terms and conditions provided herein;

WHEREAS the Buyer and the Seller wish to amend and restate the Original A350XWB PA to read in its entirety as set forth herein.

NOW THEREFORE IT IS AGREED AS FOLLOWS:

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

0 - DEFINITIONS

For all purposes of this Agreement (defined below), except as otherwise expressly provided, the following terms will have the following meanings:

<u>A350-900 Aircraft</u> – any or all of the Airbus A350-900 model aircraft to be sold by the Seller and purchased by the Buyer pursuant to this Agreement, together with all components, equipment, parts and accessories installed in or on such aircraft and the Propulsion Systems installed thereon upon delivery.

A350-1000 Aircraft – any or all of the Airbus A350-1000 model aircraft to be sold by the Seller and purchased by the Buyer pursuant to this Agreement, together with all components, equipment, parts and accessories installed in or on such aircraft and the Propulsion Systems installed thereon upon delivery.

<u>A350-900 ULR Aircraft</u> – any or all of the Airbus A350-900 ultra-long range model aircraft to be sold by the Seller and purchased by the Buyer pursuant to this Agreement, together with all components, equipment, parts and accessories installed in or on such aircraft and the Propulsion Systems installed thereon upon delivery.

A350-900 Standard Specification - the A350-900 standard specification document ***, a copy of which is annexed hereto as Exhibit A-1.

A350-1000 Standard Specification - the A350-1000 standard specification document ***, a copy of which is annexed hereto as Exhibit A-2.

ACS - as defined in Clause 2.1.

Affiliate - with respect to any person or entity, any other person or entity directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by or under common control with such person or entity.

Agreement - this Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement, including all exhibits and appendices attached hereto, as the same may be amended or modified and in effect from time to time.

Airbus Contracted Suppliers Equipment or ACS Equipment - as defined in Clause 2.1.

Airbus Contracted Suppliers or ACS Suppliers - the suppliers of Airbus Contracted Supplier Equipment selected by the Buyer.

Airbus World - as defined Clause 14.4.1.

Aircraft - any or all of the A350-900 Aircraft, the A350-1000 Aircraft and the A350-900 ULR Aircraft, to be sold by the Seller and purchased by the Buyer pursuant to this Agreement.

Airframe – any Aircraft, excluding the Propulsion Systems therefor, but including the nacelles and thrust reversers.

Aircraft Training Services - all flight support services that are performed on an aircraft including but not limited to any and all training courses, flight training, flight assistance, line training, line assistance and more generally all flights of any kind performed by the Seller, its agents, employees or subcontractors, and maintenance support, maintenance training (including Practical Training) and training support of any kind provided to the Buyer pursuant to this Agreement.

AACS – Airbus Americas Customer Services, Inc., a corporation organized and existing under the laws of Delaware, having its registered office located at 2550 Wasser Terrace, Suite 9100, Herndon, VA 20171, or any successor thereto.

<u>ATA Specification</u> – recommended specifications developed by the Air Transport Association of America reflecting consensus in the commercial aviation industry on accepted means of communicating information, conducting business, performing operations and adhering to accepted practices.

<u>Aviation Authority</u> – when used with respect to any jurisdiction, the government entity that, under the laws of such jurisdiction, has control over civil aviation or the registration, airworthiness or operation of civil aircraft in such jurisdiction.

Balance of the Final Price of the Aircraft – the amount payable by the Buyer to the Seller on the Delivery Date for an Aircraft after deducting from the Final Price of the Aircraft the amount of all Predelivery Payments received by the Seller from the Buyer in respect of such Aircraft on or before the Delivery Date for such Aircraft, and not applied pursuant to Clause 5.6 to any other amount owed by the Buyer to the Seller.

Base Price - for any Aircraft or SCN, its base price, as more completely described in Clause 3.1.

Business Day - with respect to any action to be taken hereunder, a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day designated as a holiday in the jurisdiction(s) in which such action is required to be taken.

Buyer Furnished Equipment (BFE) - as defined in Clause 18.1.1

Certificate of Acceptance - as defined in Clause 8.3.

Commitment Fee - the commitment fee amount described in Clause 5.3.

Contractual Definition Freeze or CDF - as defined in 2.4.2

Customization Milestones Chart - as defined in 2.4.1

Delivery - the transfer of title to the Aircraft from the Seller to the Buyer in accordance with Clause 9.

Delivery Date - the date on which Delivery occurs.

<u>Delivery Location</u> - the facilities of the Seller at the location of final assembly of the Aircraft, which is currently at Airbus Operations S.A.S. works in Toulouse, France.

Development Changes - as defined in Clause 2.2.2.

DGAC - the Direction Générale de l'Aviation Civile of France or any successor thereto.

EASA - European Aviation Safety Agency or any successor thereto.

Excusable Delay - as defined in Clause 10.1.

Export Certificate of Airworthiness - an export certificate of airworthiness issued by the Aviation Authority of the Delivery Location.

FAA - the U.S. Federal Aviation Administration, or any successor thereto.

Family ADD - as the context requires, either the A350XWB Family Aircraft Description Document - ***, or any ***.

Final Price of the Aircraft - as defined in Clause 3.3.

Goods and Services - any goods, excluding Aircraft or aircraft, and services that may be purchased by the Buyer from the Seller or its designee.

Inexcusable Delay - as defined in Clause 11.1.

<u>In-Flight Consulting</u> – advisory services, provided at the Buyer's request that are performed on an Aircraft by a Seller Representative, or other designee of the Seller, at commercial terms to be agreed on a case by case basis.

In-Flight Entertainment (IFE) – as defined in Clause 18.1.2.2.

LBA - Luftfahrt-Bundesamt of Germany or any successor thereto

Manufacture Facilities - the various manufacture facilities of the Seller, its Affiliates or any subcontractor, where the Airframe or its parts are manufactured or assembled

Manufacturer Specification Change Notice (MSCN) - as defined in Clause 2.2.2.1

<u>Predelivery Payment</u> - any of the payments determined in accordance with Clause 5.2.

Predelivery Payment Reference Price - as defined in Clause 5.2.2.

Propulsion Systems - with respect to an Aircraft of any type, a set of engines as specified in Clause 2.3.

Propulsion Systems Manufacturer - means the manufacturer of the Propulsion Systems.

<u>Ready for Delivery</u> – with respect to any Aircraft, when (i) the Technical Acceptance Process has been successfully completed for an Aircraft and (ii) the Export Certificate of Airworthiness has been issued for such Aircraft

Scheduled Delivery Month - as defined in Clause 9.1.1.

Scheduled Delivery Quarter - as defined in Clause 9.1.

Scheduled Delivery Period - for any given Aircraft, its Scheduled Delivery Quarter or Scheduled Delivery Month, as applicable.

Seller Price Revision Formula - the price revision formula set forth in Exhibit C

Seller Representatives - the representatives of the Seller referred to in Clause 15

Service Life Policy - as defined in Clause 12.2.

Specification - the Standard Specification for the Aircraft, as amended by all applicable SCNs.

Specification Change Notice (SCN) - as defined in Clause 2.2.1.

Standard Specification - the A350-900 Standard Specification or the A350-1000 Standard Specification, as applicable.

Supplier - any supplier of Supplier Parts.

Supplier Part - any component, equipment, accessory or part installed in an Aircraft at the time of Delivery thereof, not including the Propulsion Systems or Buyer Furnished Equipment, for which there exists a Supplier Product Support Agreement.

Supplier Product Support Agreement - an agreement between the Seller and a Supplier containing, among other things, enforceable and transferable warranties (and in the case of landing gear suppliers, service life policies for selected structural landing gear elements).

Technical Data - as defined in Clause 14.1

Termination Event - as defined in Clause 20.1

Total Loss - as defined in Clause 10.4

Training Conference - as defined in Clause 16.1.3

Type Certificate - as defined in Clause 7.1

Warranted Part - as defined in Clause 12.1.1

<u>Warranty Claim</u> - as defined in Clause 12.1.7(v)

Warranty Period – as defined in Clause 12.1.3

The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and other words of similar import refer to this Agreement, and not a particular Clause thereof. The definition of a singular will apply to plurals of the same words.

Except as provided in Clause 22.6.4, references in this Agreement to an exhibit, schedule, article, section, subsection or clause refer to the appropriate exhibit or schedule to, or article, section, subsection or clause in this Agreement.

Each agreement defined in this Clause 0 will include all appendixes, exhibits and schedules thereto. If the prior written consent of any person is required hereunder for an amendment, restatement, supplement or other modification to any such agreement and the consent of each such person is obtained, references in this Agreement to such agreement shall be to such agreement as so amended, restated, supplemented or modified.

References in this Agreement to any statute, regulation or other law will be to such statute, regulation or other law, as amended or modified and in effect at the time any such reference is operative.

The term "including" when used in this Agreement means "including without limitation" except when used in the computation of time periods.

Technical and trade terms not otherwise defined herein will have the meanings assigned to them as generally accepted in the aircraft manufacturing industry.

1 - SALE AND PURCHASE

The Seller will sell and deliver to the Buyer, and the Buyer will purchase and take delivery of all of the forty-five (45) A350-900 Aircraft from the Seller, subject to the terms and conditions in this Agreement.

2 - SPECIFICATION

- 2.1 <u>Aircraft Specification</u>
- 2.1.1 <u>Aircraft Standard Specification and design weights</u>

The Aircraft will be manufactured in accordance with the Specification.

2.1.1.1 <u>A350-900 Aircraft</u>

At the time of signature of this Agreement, the design development of the A350-900 Aircraft is finalized and the aircraft definition corresponding to the Base Price of the A350-900 set forth in Clause 3.1.1 of the Agreement is as set forth in the Seller's current reference document, the A350-900 Standard Specification.

The estimated Manufacturer's Weight Empty (MWE) as set forth in paragraph *** of the A350-900 Standard Specification has been *** (expressed in metric tons).

In accordance with the A350-900 Standard Specification, the design weights (expressed in metric tons) (Maximum Take-off Weight ("MTOW"), Maximum Landing Weight ("MLW") and Maximum Zero Fuel Weight ("MZFW")) applicable to the A350-900 Aircraft are as follows:

	MTOW	MLW	MZFW
A350-900 Aircraft	***	***	***

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Buyer has elected that the A350-900 Aircraft be manufactured with the ***:

	MTOW	MLW	MZFW
A350-900 Aircraft	***	***	***

The *** shall be based on ***, the implementation of which shall be recorded by means of Manufacturer Specification Change Notice(s) / Development Change(s) (as set out in Exhibit B-2) and is hereby irrevocably accepted by the Buyer for each A350-900 Aircraft delivered hereunder with the ***.

2.1.1.2 <u>A350-1000 Aircraft</u>

At the time of signature of this Agreement, the design development of the A350-1000 Aircraft is finalized and the aircraft definition corresponding to the Base Price of the A350-1000 Aircraft set forth in Clause 3.1.2 of the Agreement is as set forth in the Seller's current reference document, the A350-1000 Standard Specification.

In accordance with the A350-1000 Standard Specification, the A350-1000 Aircraft, if purchased by the Buyer, shall be manufactured with the following design weights (expressed in metric tons) (MTOW, MLW and MZFW):

	MTOW	MLW	MZFW
A350-1000 Aircraft	***	***	***

2.1.1.3 <u>A350-900 ULR Aircraft</u>

At the time of signature of this Agreement, the design development of the A350-900 ULR Aircraft is in the process of being finalized and the aircraft definition corresponding to the Base Price of the A350-900 ULR Aircraft set forth in Clause 3.1.3 of the Agreement is as set forth in the Seller's current reference document, the A350-900 Standard Specification, combined with the Improvement Package and the ULR Option Changes as set out below.

The specification of the A350-900 ULR Aircraft shall be derived from the current A350-900 Standard Specification and shall be based on (i) ***, as well as on (ii) *** as well as on (iii) ***.

Consequently the implementation of ***, as set out in Exhibit B-2, is hereby irrevocably accepted by the Buyer for each A350-900 ULR Aircraft (if purchased by the Buyer) delivered hereunder.

In accordance with the A350-900 Standard Specification, *** if purchased by the Buyer, shall be manufactured with the following design weights (expressed in metric tons) (MTOW, MLW and MZFW):

A350-900 ULR Aircraft ***	***	MZFW ***

2.1.1.4 The Seller agrees to promptly inform the Buyer of any Standard Specification evolutions that the Seller is contemplating offering to airlines for incorporation in the Aircraft.

2.1.2 <u>Aircraft – Comprehensive Offer</u>

In order to provide a comprehensive view of the available standard and optional features for the A350XWB family of aircraft, the Seller has also issued the Family ADD. The Family ADD includes, in addition to the basic aircraft features and functionalities set forth in the Standard Specification, sections identified as "Overview", which provide descriptions of design concepts, and sections marked "Customization", which detail the currently foreseen optional features available.

2.1.3 ***

2.2 <u>Specification Amendment</u>

The parties understand and agree that the Specification may be further amended following signature of this Agreement in accordance with the terms of this Clause 2.

2.2.1 <u>Specification Change Notice</u>

The Specification may be amended by written agreement between the parties in a Specification Change Notice ("SCN"). Each SCN will be substantially in the form set out in Exhibit B-1 and will set out the SCN's Aircraft embodiment rank and will also set forth, in detail, the particular change to be made to the Specification and the effect, if any, of such change on design, performance, weight, Delivery Date of the Aircraft affected thereby and on the text of the Specification. An SCN may result in an adjustment of the Base Price of the Aircraft, which adjustment, if any, will be specified in the SCN.

2.2.2 <u>Development Changes</u>

The Specification may also be amended to incorporate changes deemed necessary by the Seller to improve the Aircraft, prevent delay or ensure compliance with this Agreement ("**Development Changes**"), as set forth in this Clause 2.

2.2.2.1 <u>Manufacturer Specification Changes Notices</u>

The Specification may be amended by the Seller through a Manufacturer Specification Change Notice ("**MSCN**"), which will be substantially in the form set out in Exhibit B-3 hereto and will set out the MSCN's Aircraft embodiment rank as well as, in detail, the particular change to be made to the Specification and the effect, if any, of such change on performance, weight, Base Price of the Aircraft, Delivery Date of the Aircraft affected thereby and on interchangeability or replaceability requirements under the Specification.

Except when the MSCN is necessitated by an Aviation Authority directive or by equipment obsolescence (in which case the MSCN will be accomplished without requiring the Buyer's consent) if the MSCN adversely affects the performance, weight, Base Price, Delivery Date of the Aircraft affected thereby or the interchangeability or replaceability requirements under the Specification, the Seller will notify the Buyer of a reasonable period of time during which the Buyer must accept or reject such MSCN. If the Buyer does not notify the Seller of the rejection of the MSCN within such period, the MSCN will be deemed accepted by the Buyer and the corresponding modification will be accomplished.

2.2.2.2	If the Seller revises the Specification to incorporate Development Changes which have no adverse effect on any of the elements set forth in Clause 2.2.2.1 above, such revision will be performed by the Seller without the Buyer's consent.
	In such cases, the Seller will provide to the Buyer the details of all changes on a regular basis.
2.3	Propulsion Systems
	The A350-900 Aircraft and the A350-900 ULR Aircraft will be equipped with a set of *** engines, including standard equipment.
	The A350-1000 Aircraft will be equipped with a set of *** engines, including standard equipment.
2.4	Milestones
2.4.1	Customization Milestones Chart
	Within a reasonable period following signature of the Agreement, the Seller will provide the Buyer with a customization milestones chart (the "Customization Milestone Chart"), setting out how far in advance of the Scheduled Delivery Month of the Aircraft an SCN must be executed in order to integrate into the Specification any items requested by the Buyer from the Seller's catalogues of Specification change options (the "Option Catalogues").
2.4.2	Contractual Definition Freeze
	The Customization Milestone Chart shall define the date(s) by which the contractual definition of the Aircraft must be finalized and all SCNs selected by the Buyer must be executed by the Buyer (the "Contractual Definition Freeze " or "CDF ") in order to enable their incorporation into the manufacturing of the Aircraft and Delivery of the Aircraft in the Scheduled Delivery Month. Each such date will be referred to as a "CDF Date" .
2.5	***

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

3 - PRICE

3.1 Base Price of the Aircraft

3.1.1 Base Price of the A350-900 Aircraft

The Base Price of the A350-900 Aircraft is the sum of:

(i) the base price of the A350-900 Aircraft as defined in the A350-900 Standard Specification (excluding Buyer Furnished Equipment and Airbus Contracted Supplier equipment), which is:

*** and

(ii) the sum of the base prices of all SCNs set forth in Part 1 of Exhibit B-2 (the "A350-900 SCN Budget"), which is:

and

(iii) the base price of the ***, which is:

The Base Price of the A350-900 Aircraft has been established in accordance ***.

3.1.2 Base Price of the A350-1000 Aircraft

The Base Price of the A350-1000 Aircraft, if purchased by the Buyer, is the sum of:

(i) the base price of the A350-1000 Aircraft as defined in the A350-1000 Standard Specification (excluding Buyer Furnished Equipment and Airbus Contracted Supplier equipment), which is:

and

(ii) the sum of the base prices of all SCNs set forth in Part 2 of Exhibit B-2 (the "A350-1000 SCN Budget"), which is:

The Base Price of the A350-1000 Aircraft has been established in accordance with ***.

3.1.3 Base Price of the A350-900 ULR Aircraft

The Base Price of the A350-900 ULR Aircraft, if purchased by the Buyer, is the sum of:

(i) the base price of the A350-900 Aircraft as defined in the A350-900 Standard Specification (excluding Buyer Furnished Equipment and Airbus Contracted Supplier equipment), as modified by the ULR Option Changes, which is:

*** and

(ii) the sum of the base prices of all SCNs set forth in Part 3 of Exhibit B-2 (the "A350-900 ULR SCN Budget"), which is:

The Base Price of the A350-900 ULR Aircraft has been established in accordance with ***.

3.2 <u>Airbus Contracted Supplier (ACS) Equipment Price</u>

The conditions of purchasing of ACS Equipment for the Aircraft will be the subject to an agreement among the Seller, ACS Suppliers and the Buyer at the time of the final selection of the ACS Equipment from the Option Catalogues.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is understood that ACS Equipment for the Aircraft will be purchased by the Seller, in accordance with the agreed terms as set forth above, and invoiced to the Buyer in accordance with Clause 3.3.

The following reference amount (the "ACS Reference Price") may be used *** for the ACS Equipment for the Buyer's Aircraft:

in each case, at economic conditions prevailing for a theoretical delivery ***.

Nothing in this Clause 3.2 will be construed to prevent the Buyer from entering into direct negotiations with any ACS Supplier(s) with the view to negotiate more favorable terms and conditions than those as set forth in the Option Catalogues.

3.3 <u>Final Price of the Aircraft</u>

The Final Price of the Aircraft will be the sum of:

- (i) the Base Price of the Aircraft, as adjusted to the applicable Delivery Date of such Aircraft in accordance with Clause 4;
- (ii) the aggregate of all increases or decreases to the Base Price of the Aircraft as agreed in any Specification Change Notice for the Aircraft or part thereof subsequent to the date of this Agreement as adjusted to the Delivery Date in accordance with Clause 4;
- (iii) the price of any and all ACS Equipment selected by the Buyer in the Seller's Option Catalogues and purchased by the Seller, either at the then applicable ACS Supplier Base Price or in accordance with the terms and conditions agreed between the Buyer and the ACS Suppliers and communicated to the Seller; and
- (iv) any other amount resulting from any other provisions of this Agreement and/or any other written agreement between the Buyer and the Seller relating to the Aircraft.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

4 - PRICE REVISION

The Base Price of the Aircraft and of the SCNs for the Aircraft are subject to revision up to and including the month in which Delivery occurs, in accordance with the Seller Price Revision Formula.

5 -	PAYMENT TERMS
5.1	Seller's Account
	The Buyer will pay the Predelivery Payments, the Balance of the Final Price of the Aircraft and any other amount due hereunder in immediately available funds in United States dollars to: AIRBUS S.A.S., Account. No. *** 787, Seventh Avenue, New York, NY 10019, USA, or to such other account as may be designated by the Seller.
5.2	Predelivery Payments

5.5	Taxes
5.5.1	The amounts stated in this Agreement to be payable by the Buyer are exclusive of value added tax ("VAT") chargeable under the laws of any jurisdiction and accordingly the Buyer shall pay any VAT chargeable with respect to any Aircraft, component, accessory, equipment or part delivered or furnished under this Agreement. ***
5.5.2	The Seller will pay all other Taxes (except for Taxes based on or measured by the income of the Buyer or any Taxes levied against the Buyer for the privilege of doing business in any jurisdiction), levied, assessed, charged or collected, on or prior to Delivery of any Aircraft, for or in connection with the manufacture, assembly, sale and delivery under this Agreement of such Aircraft or any parts, instructions or data installed thereon or incorporated therein (except Buyer Furnished Equipment referred to in Clause 18).
5.5.3	The Buyer will pay all Taxes not assumed by the Seller under Clause 5.5.2, except for Taxes based on or measured by the income of the Seller or any Taxes levied against the Seller for the privilege of doing business in any jurisdiction.
5.5.4	***
	"Taxes " means any present or future tax, stamp or other taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, deductions or withholdings, now or hereafter imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by any governmental authority or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

5.6 <u>Application of Payments</u>

Notwithstanding any other rights the Seller may have at contract or at law, the Buyer and the Seller hereby agree that should any amount (whether under this Agreement or under any other agreement between the Buyer and its Affiliates on the one hand and the Seller and its Affiliates on the other hand and whether at the stated maturity of such amount, by acceleration or otherwise) become due and payable by the Buyer or its Affiliates, and not be paid in full in immediately available funds on the date due, then the Seller will have the right to debit and apply, in whole or in part, the Predelivery Payments paid to the Seller by the Buyer against such unpaid amount. The Seller will promptly notify the Buyer in writing after such debiting and application, and the Buyer will immediately pay to the Seller the amount required to comply with Clause 5.2.3.

5.7 <u>Setoff Payments</u>

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, before being required to make any payments to the Buyer, the Seller will have the right to deduct from any such payments an amount equal to any other amounts the Buyer or any of its Affiliates owes to the Seller or any Affiliate thereof under any agreement between them.

5.8 <u>Overdue Payments</u>

5.8.1 If any payment due to the Seller is not received by the Seller on the date or dates due, the Seller will have the right to claim from the Buyer, and the Buyer will promptly pay to the Seller on receipt of such claim, interest at the rate of *** on the amount of such overdue payment, to be calculated from and including the due date of such payment to (but excluding) the date such payment is received by the Seller. The Seller's right to receive such interest will be in addition to any other rights of the Seller hereunder or at law.

5.8.2 If any Predelivery Payment is not received ***, the Seller, in addition to any other rights and remedies available to it, will be under no obligation to deliver any Aircraft remaining to be delivered under this Agreement within such Aircraft's Scheduled Delivery Month(s). Upon receipt of full payment of all such overdue Predelivery Payments, together with interest on such Predelivery Payments in accordance with Clause 5.8.1, the Seller will provide the Buyer with new Scheduled Delivery Months for the affected Aircraft, subject to the Seller's commercial and industrial constraints.

5.9 <u>Proprietary Interest</u>

Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, the Buyer will not, by virtue of anything contained in this Agreement (including, without limitation, any Commitment Fee or Predelivery Payments hereunder, or any designation or identification by the Seller of a particular aircraft as an Aircraft to which any of the provisions of this Agreement refers) acquire any proprietary, insurable or other interest whatsoever in any Aircraft before Delivery of and payment for such Aircraft, as provided in this Agreement.

5.10 <u>Payment in Full</u>

The Buyer's obligation to make payments to the Seller hereunder will not be affected by and will be determined without regard to any setoff, counterclaim, recoupment, defense or other right that the Buyer may have against the Seller or any other person and all such payments will be made without deduction or withholding of any kind. The Buyer will ensure that the sums received by the Seller under this Agreement will be equal to the full amounts expressed to be due to the Seller hereunder, without deduction or withholding on account of and free from any and all taxes, levies, imposts, duties or charges of whatever nature, except that if the Buyer is compelled by law to make any such deduction or withholding the Buyer will pay such additional amounts to the Seller as may be necessary so that the net amount received by the Seller after such deduction or withholding will equal the amounts that would have been received in the absence of such deduction or withholding.

5.11 Other Charges

Unless expressly stipulated otherwise, any other charges due under this Agreement other than those set out in Clauses 5.2, 5.3 and 5.4 will be paid by the Buyer at the same time as payment of the Balance of the Final Price or, if invoiced after the Delivery Date, within ten (10) days after the invoice date.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

6 - MANUFACTURE PROCEDURE - INSPECTION

6.1 <u>Manufacture Procedures</u>

The Airframe will be manufactured in accordance with the requirements of the laws of the jurisdiction of incorporation of the Seller or of its relevant Affiliate as enforced by the Aviation Authority of such jurisdiction.

6.2 <u>Inspection</u>

6.2.1 The Buyer or its duly authorized representatives (the **"Buyer's Inspector(s)"**) will be entitled to inspect the manufacture of the Airframe and all materials and parts obtained by the Seller for the manufacture of the Airframe (the **"Inspection"**) on the following terms and conditions;

(i) any Inspection will be conducted pursuant to the Seller's system of inspection and the relevant Airbus procedures, as developed under the supervision of the relevant Aviation Authority;

(ii) *** the Buyer's Inspector(s) will have access to such relevant technical documentation as is reasonably necessary for the purpose of the Inspection;

(iii) any Inspection and any related discussions with the Seller and other relevant personnel by the Buyer's Inspector(s) will be at reasonable times during business hours and will take place in the presence of the relevant inspection department personnel of the Seller;

(iv) the Inspections will be performed in a manner not to unduly delay or hinder the manufacture or assembly of the Aircraft or the performance of this Agreement by the Seller or any other work in progress at the Manufacture Facilities.

6.2.2 Location of Inspections

The Buyer's Inspector(s) will be entitled to conduct any such Inspection at the relevant Manufacture Facility of the Seller or its Affiliates and at the Manufacture Facilities of the sub-contractors provided that if access to any part of the Manufacture Facilities where the Airframe manufacture is in progress or materials or parts are stored are restricted for security or confidentiality reasons, the Seller will be allowed reasonable time to make the relevant items available elsewhere.

6.3 <u>Seller's Service for Buyer's Inspector(s)</u>

For the purpose of the Inspections, and starting from a mutually agreed date until the Delivery Date, the Seller will furnish without additional charge suitable space and office equipment in or conveniently located with respect to the Delivery Location for the use of a reasonable number of Buyer's Inspector(s).

7 - CERTIFICATION

Except as set forth in this Clause 7, the Seller will not be required to obtain any certificate or approval with respect to the Aircraft.

7.1 <u>Type Certification</u>

The Aircraft have been type certificated under EASA procedures for joint certification in the transport category. The Seller will obtain or cause to be obtained an FAA type certificate (the "**Type Certificate**") to allow the issuance of the Export Certificate of Airworthiness.

7.2 Export Certificate of Airworthiness

Subject to the provisions of Clause 7.3, the Aircraft will be delivered to the Buyer with an Export Certificate of Airworthiness issued by the DGAC and in a condition enabling the Buyer (or an eligible person under then applicable law) to obtain at the time of Delivery a Standard Airworthiness Certificate issued pursuant to Part 21 of the US Federal Aviation Regulations and a Certificate of Sanitary Construction issued by the U.S. Public Health Service of the Food and Drug Administration. However, the Seller will have no obligation to make and will not be responsible for any costs of alterations or modifications to such Aircraft to enable such Aircraft to meet FAA or U.S. Department of Transportation requirements for specific operation on the Buyer's routes, whether before, at or after Delivery of any Aircraft.

If the FAA requires additional or modified data before the issuance of the Export Certificate of Airworthiness, the Seller will provide such data or implement the required modification to the data, in either case, at the Buyer's cost.

7.3 Specification Changes before Aircraft Ready for Delivery

- 7.3.1 If, any time before the date on which the Aircraft is Ready for Delivery, any law, rule or regulation is enacted, promulgated, becomes effective and/or an interpretation of any law, rule or regulation is issued by the EASA that requires any change to the Specification for the purposes of obtaining the Export Certificate of Airworthiness (a "Change in Law"), the Seller will make the required modification and the parties hereto will sign an SCN.
- 7.3.2 The Seller will as far as practicable, but at its sole discretion and without prejudice to Clause 7.3.3(ii), take into account the information available to it concerning any proposed law, rule or regulation or interpretation that could become a Change in Law, in order to minimize the costs of changes to the Specification as a result of such proposed law, regulation or interpretation becoming effective before the applicable Aircraft is Ready for Delivery.

7.3.3 The cost of implementing the required modifications referred to in Clause 7.3.1 will be:

7.3.4 Notwithstanding the provisions of Clause 7.3.3, if a Change in Law relates to an item of BFE or to the Propulsion Systems the costs related thereto will be borne in accordance with such arrangements as may be made separately between the Buyer and the manufacturer of the BFE or the Propulsion Systems, as applicable, and the Seller will have no obligation with respect thereto.

7.4 Specification Changes after Aircraft Ready For Delivery

Nothing in Clause 7.3 will require the Seller to make any changes or modifications to, or to make any payments or take any other action with respect to, any Aircraft that is Ready for Delivery before the compliance date of any law or regulation referred to in Clause 7.3. Any such changes or modifications made to an Aircraft after it is Ready for Delivery will be at the ***.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

8 - TECHNICAL ACCEPTANCE

8.1 <u>Technical Acceptance Process</u>

- 8.1.1 Prior to Delivery, the Aircraft will undergo a technical acceptance process developed by the Seller (the **"Technical Acceptance Process**"). Completion of the Technical Acceptance Process will demonstrate the satisfactory functioning of the Aircraft and will be deemed to demonstrate compliance with the Specification. The Seller will without hindrance from the Buyer be entitled to carry out any necessary changes and, as soon as practicable thereafter, resubmit the Aircraft to such further Technical Acceptance Process as is necessary to demonstrate the elimination of any non-compliance.
- 8.1.2 The Technical Acceptance Process will:
 - (i) commence on a date notified by the Seller to the Buyer by no less than *** notice,
 - (ii) take place at the Delivery Location,
 - (iii) be carried out by the personnel of the Seller, and
 - (iv) include a technical acceptance flight (the "Technical Acceptance Flight") that will not exceed ***.
- 8.2 <u>Buyer's Attendance</u>
- 8.2.1 The Buyer is entitled to attend the Technical Acceptance Process.
- 8.2.2 If the Buyer elects to attend the Technical Acceptance Process, the Buyer:
 - (i) will comply with the reasonable requirements of the Seller, with the intention of completing the Technical Acceptance Process within ***, and
 - (ii) may have a maximum of *** of its representatives (no more than *** of whom will have access to the cockpit at any one time) accompany the Seller's representatives on the Technical Acceptance Flight, during which the Buyer's representatives will comply with the instructions of the Seller's representatives.
- 8.2.3 If the Buyer does not attend or fails to cooperate in the Technical Acceptance Process, the Seller will be entitled to complete the Technical Acceptance Process and the Buyer will be deemed to have accepted that the Technical Acceptance Process has been completed, in all respects.

8.3 <u>Certificate of Acceptance</u>

Upon successful completion of the Technical Acceptance Process, the Buyer will, on or before the Delivery Date, sign and deliver to the Seller a certificate of acceptance in respect of the Aircraft in the form of Exhibit D (the "Certificate of Acceptance").

8.4 Finality of Acceptance

The Buyer's signature of the Certificate of Acceptance for the Aircraft will constitute waiver by the Buyer of any right it may have, under the Uniform Commercial Code as adopted by the State of New York or otherwise, to revoke acceptance of the Aircraft for any reason, whether known or unknown to the Buyer at the time of acceptance.

8.5 <u>Aircraft Utilization</u>

The Seller will, without payment or other liability, be entitled to use the Aircraft before Delivery as may be necessary to obtain the certificates required under Clause 7. Such use will not limit the Buyer's obligation to accept Delivery hereunder.

The Seller will be authorized to use the Aircraft *** for any other purpose without specific agreement of the Buyer.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

9 - DELIVERY

9.1 <u>Delivery Schedule</u>

Subject to Clauses 2, 7, 8, 10 and 18, the Seller will have the Aircraft Ready for Delivery at the Delivery Location within the following quarters (each a **"Scheduled Delivery Quarter"**):

Aircraft number	<u>Aircraft type</u>	Scheduled Delivery *** *** 2022
Aircraft N°1	A350-900 Aircraft	*** 2022 ***
Aircraft N°2	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°3	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°4	A350-900 Aircraft	
Aircraft N°5	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°6	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°7	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°8	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°9	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°10	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°11	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°12	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°13	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°14	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°15	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°16	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°17	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°18	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°19	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°20	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°21	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°22	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°23	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°24	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°25	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°26	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°27	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°28	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°29	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°30	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°31	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°32	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°33	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°34	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°35	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°36	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°37	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°38	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°39	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°40	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°41	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°42	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°43	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°44	A350-900 Aircraft	***
Aircraft N°45	A350-900 Aircraft	*** 2027
motatt in to	AJJV-700 Alleran	2027

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

- 9.1.1 The Seller will communicate to the Buyer the scheduled delivery month of each Aircraft (its **"Scheduled Delivery Month**"), no later than ******* before the first day of the calendar year corresponding to the Scheduled Delivery Quarter of such Aircraft.
- 9.1.2 The Seller will give the Buyer (i) ***. Thereafter the Seller will notify the Buyer of any change to such dates.

9.2 <u>Delivery Process</u>

- 9.2.1 The Buyer will send its representatives to the Delivery Location to take Delivery of the Aircraft at the date on which the Aircraft is Ready for Delivery.
- 9.2.2 The Seller will deliver and transfer title to the Aircraft to the Buyer free and clear of all encumbrances (except for any liens or encumbrances created by or on behalf of the Buyer) provided that the Balance of the Final Price of the Aircraft has been paid by the Buyer pursuant to Clause 5.4 and that the Certificate of Acceptance has been signed and delivered to the Seller pursuant to Clause 8.3. The Seller will provide the Buyer with a bill of sale in the form of Exhibit E (the **"Bill of Sale**") and/or such other documentation confirming transfer of title and receipt of the Final Price of the Aircraft as may reasonably be requested by the Buyer. Title to and risk of loss of or damage to the Aircraft will pass to the Buyer contemporaneously with the delivery by the Seller to the Buyer of such Bill of Sale.
- 9.2.3 Upon successful completion of the Technical Acceptance Process, if the Buyer fails to (i) deliver the signed Certificate of Acceptance to the Seller, or (ii) pay the Balance of the Final Price of the Aircraft for the Aircraft to the Seller, as set forth in Clause 9.2.2 above, then the Buyer will be deemed to have rejected Delivery wrongfully when the Aircraft was duly tendered to the Buyer hereunder. If such a deemed rejection arises, the Seller will retain title to the Aircraft and the Buyer will indemnify and hold the Seller harmless against any

and all costs (including but not limited to any parking, storage, and insurance costs, ***) and consequences resulting from the Buyer's rejection, it being understood that the Seller will be under no duty to the Buyer to store, park, or otherwise protect the Aircraft. These rights of the Seller will be in addition to the Seller's other rights and remedies in this Agreement.

9.3 <u>Flyaway</u>

- 9.3.1 The Buyer and the Seller will cooperate to obtain any licenses that may be required by the Aviation Authority of the Delivery Location for the purpose of exporting the Aircraft.
- 9.3.2 All expenses of, or connected with, flying the Aircraft from the Delivery Location after Delivery will be borne by the Buyer. The Buyer will make direct arrangements with the supplying companies for the fuel and oil required for all post-Delivery flights.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

10 - EXCUSABLE DELAY AND TOTAL LOSS

10.1 <u>Scope of Excusable Delay</u>

Neither the Seller nor any Affiliate of the Seller, will be responsible for or be deemed to be in default on account of delays in delivery of the Aircraft or failure to deliver or otherwise in the performance of this Agreement or any part hereof due to causes beyond the Seller's, or any Affiliate's control or not occasioned by the Seller's, fault or negligence ("**Excusable Delay**"), including, but not limited to: (i) acts of God or the public enemy, natural disasters, fires, floods, storms beyond ordinary strength, explosions or earthquakes; epidemics or quarantine restrictions; serious accidents; any law, decision, regulation, directive or other act (whether or not having the force of law) of any government or of the Council of the European Community or the Commission of the European Community or of any national, Federal, State, municipal or other governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency, court or instrumentality, domestic or foreign; governmental priorities, regulations or orders affecting allocation of materials, facilities or a completed Aircraft; war, civil war or warlike operations, terrorism, insurrection or riots; failure of transportation; strikes or labor troubles causing cessation, slow down or interruption of work; delay in obtaining any airworthiness or type certification; inability after due and timely diligence to procure materials, accessories, equipment or parts; (ii) any delay caused directly or indirectly by the action or inaction of the Buyer; and (iii) delay in delivery or otherwise in the performance of this Agreement by the Seller due in whole or in part to any delay in or failure of the delivery of, or any other event or circumstance relating to, the Propulsion Systems or Buyer Furnished Equipment.

10.2 <u>Consequences of Excusable Delay</u>

- 10.2.1 If an Excusable Delay occurs the Seller will:
 - (i) notify the Buyer of such Excusable Delay as soon as practicable after becoming aware of the same;
 - (ii) not be deemed to be in default in the performance of its obligations hereunder as a result of such Excusable Delay;
 - (iii) not be responsible for any damages arising from or in connection with such Excusable Delay suffered or incurred by the Buyer;
 - (iv) as soon as practicable after the removal of the cause of such Excusable Delay resume performance of its obligations under this Agreement and in particular will notify the Buyer of the revised Scheduled Delivery Month.

- 10.3 <u>Termination on Excusable Delay</u>
- 10.3.1 If any Delivery is delayed as a result of an Excusable Delay for a period of more than ***.
- 10.3.2 If the Seller advises the Buyer in its notice of a revised Scheduled Delivery Month pursuant to Clause 10.2.1(iv) that there will be a delay in Delivery of an Aircraft of more than ***.

If this Agreement ***. The Seller will notify the Buyer of the new Scheduled Delivery Month after the thirty (30) day period referred to in Clause 10.3.1 or 10.3.2, and this new Scheduled Delivery Month will be deemed to be an amendment to the applicable Scheduled Delivery Month in Clause 9.1.1.

10.4 <u>Total Loss, Destruction or Damage</u>

If, prior to Delivery, any Aircraft is lost, destroyed or in the reasonable opinion of the Seller is damaged beyond economic repair (**"Total Loss**"), the Seller will notify the Buyer to this effect *******. The Seller will include in said notification (or as soon after the issue of the notice as such information becomes available to the Seller) the earliest date consistent with the Seller's other commitments and production capabilities that an aircraft to replace the Aircraft may be delivered to the Buyer and the Scheduled Delivery Month will be extended as specified in the Seller's notice to accommodate the delivery of the replacement aircraft; provided, however, that if the Scheduled Delivery Month is extended to a month that is later than twelve (12) months after the last day of the original Scheduled Delivery Month ******:

- (i) the Buyer notifies the Seller ***; and
- (ii) the parties execute an amendment to this Agreement recording the change in the Scheduled Delivery Month.

Nothing herein will require the Seller to manufacture and deliver a replacement aircraft if such manufacture would require the reactivation of its production line for the model or series of aircraft that includes the Aircraft.

10.5 <u>Termination Rights Exclusive</u>

***, such termination will discharge all obligations and liabilities of the parties hereunder with respect to such affected Aircraft and undelivered material, services, data or other items applicable thereto and to be furnished under the Agreement.

10.6 <u>Remedies</u>

THIS CLAUSE 10 SETS FORTH THE SOLE AND EXCLUSIVE REMEDY OF THE BUYER FOR DELAYS IN DELIVERY OR FAILURE TO DELIVER, OTHER THAN SUCH DELAYS AS ARE COVERED BY CLAUSE 11, AND THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES ALL RIGHTS TO WHICH IT WOULD OTHERWISE BE ENTITLED IN RESPECT THEREOF, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY RIGHTS TO INCIDENTAL AND CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES OR SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE. THE BUYER WILL NOT BE ENTITLED TO CLAIM THE REMEDIES AND RECEIVE THE BENEFITS PROVIDED IN THIS CLAUSE 10 WHERE THE DELAY REFERRED TO IN THIS CLAUSE 10 IS CAUSED BY THE NEGLIGENCE OR FAULT OF THE BUYER OR ITS REPRESENTATIVES.

11 - INEXCUSABLE DELAY

11.1 Liquidated Damages

Should an Aircraft not be Ready for Delivery *** may be changed pursuant to Clauses 2, 7 or 10) (the **"Delivery Period**") and such delay is not as a result of an Excusable Delay or Total Loss, then such delay will be termed an **"Inexcusable Delay**."

In the event of an Inexcusable Delay, the Buyer will have the right to claim, and the Seller will pay the Buyer liquidated damages of ***.

In no event will the amount of liquidated damages ***.

The Buyer's right to liquidated damages in respect of an Aircraft is conditioned on the Buyer's submitting a written claim for liquidated damages to the Seller not later than ***.

11.2 <u>Renegotiation</u>

If, as a result of an Inexcusable Delay, the Delivery does not occur *** the Buyer will have the right, exercisable by written notice to the Seller given between ***, to require from the Seller a renegotiation of the Scheduled Delivery Month for the affected Aircraft. Unless otherwise agreed between the Seller and the Buyer during such renegotiation, the said renegotiation will not prejudice the Buyer's right to receive liquidated damages in accordance with Clause 11.1.

11.3 <u>Termination</u>

If, as a result of an Inexcusable Delay, the Delivery does not occur ***, then both parties will have the right, exercisable by written notice to the other party, given between ***, to terminate this Agreement in respect of the affected Aircraft. In the event of termination, ***, except that ***.

11.4 Remedies

THIS CLAUSE 11 SETS FORTH THE SOLE AND EXCLUSIVE REMEDY OF THE BUYER FOR DELAYS IN DELIVERY OR FAILURE TO DELIVER, OTHER THAN SUCH DELAYS AS ARE COVERED BY CLAUSE 10, AND THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES ALL RIGHTS TO WHICH IT WOULD OTHERWISE BE ENTITLED IN RESPECT THEREOF, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION ANY RIGHTS TO INCIDENTAL AND CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES OR SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE. THE BUYER WILL NOT BE ENTITLED TO CLAIM THE REMEDIES AND RECEIVE THE BENEFITS PROVIDED IN THIS CLAUSE 11 WHERE THE DELAY REFERRED TO IN THIS CLAUSE 11 IS CAUSED BY THE NEGLIGENCE OR FAULT OF THE BUYER OR ITS REPRESENTATIVES.

12 - WARRANTIES AND SERVICE LIFE POLICY

12.1 Warranty

12.1.1 <u>Nature of Warranty</u>

Subject to the limitations and conditions hereinafter provided, and except as provided in Clause 12.1.2, the Seller warrants to the Buyer that the Aircraft and each Warranted Part will at the time of Delivery to the Buyer be free from defects:

- (i) in material,
- (ii) in workmanship, including, without limitation, processes of manufacture,
- (iii) in design (including, without limitation, selection of materials) having regard to the state of the art at the date of such design, and
- (iv) arising from failure to conform to the Specification, except as to those portions of the Specification that are expressly stated in the Specification to be estimates or approximations or design aims.

For the purposes of this Agreement, the term **"Warranted Part**" will mean any Seller proprietary component, equipment, software, or part, that (a) is installed on an Aircraft at Delivery, (b) is manufactured to the detail design of the Seller or a subcontractor of the Seller and (c) bears a Seller's part number at the time of Delivery.

12.1.2 Exclusions

The warranties set forth in Clause 12.1.1 will not apply to Buyer Furnished Equipment, Propulsion Systems, or to any component, accessory, equipment or part purchased by the Buyer that is not a Warranted Part, provided, however, that:

- (i) any defect in the Seller's workmanship in respect of the installation of such items in the Aircraft, including any failure by the Seller to conform to the installation instructions of the manufacturers of such items that invalidates any applicable warranty from such manufacturers, will constitute a defect in workmanship for the purpose of this Clause 12.1 and be covered by the warranty set forth in Clause 12.1.1(ii), and
- (ii) any defect inherent in the Seller's design of the installation, considering the state of the art at the date of such design, that impairs the use of such items will constitute a defect in design for the purposes of this Clause 12.1 and will be covered by the warranty set forth in Clause 12.1.1(iii).

12.1.3 <u>Warranty Periods</u> The warranties described in Clauses 12.1.1 and 12.1.2 hereinabove will be limited to those defects that become apparent within *** (the **"Warranty Period**").

12.1.4 Limitations of Warranty

- 12.1.4.1 The Buyer's remedy and the Seller's obligation and liability under Clauses 12.1.1 and 12.1.2 are limited to, at the Seller's expense and option, the repair, replacement or correction (to include, in the case of software, supply of a comparable product with equivalent function) of any defective Warranted Part. The Seller may elect to effect such repair, replacement or correction by supplying modification kits designed to rectify the defect or by furnishing a credit to the Buyer for the future purchase of goods and services (not including Aircraft) equal to the price at which the Buyer is then entitled to acquire a replacement for the defective Warranted Part.
- 12.1.4.2 If the Seller corrects a defect covered by Clause 12.1.1(iii) that becomes apparent within the Warranty Period, on the Buyer's written request the Seller will correct any such defect of the same type in any Aircraft that has not already been delivered to the Buyer. The Seller will not be responsible for, nor deemed to be in default on account of any delay in Delivery of any Aircraft or otherwise, in respect of performance of this Agreement, due to the Seller's undertaking to make such correction. Alternatively, the Buyer and the Seller may agree to deliver such Aircraft with subsequent correction of the defect by the Buyer at the Seller's expense, or the Buyer may elect to accept Delivery and thereafter file a Warranty Claim as though the defect had become apparent immediately after Delivery of such Aircraft.

12.1.5 Cost of Inspection

- 12.1.5.1 In addition to the remedies set forth in Clauses 12.1.4.1 and 12.1.4.2, the Seller will reimburse the direct labor costs incurred by the Buyer in performing inspections of the Aircraft that are conducted to determine whether or not a defect exists in any warranted Part within the Warranty Period subject to the following conditions:
 - (i) Such inspections are recommended in a Seller Service Bulletin to be performed within the Warranty Period;
 - (ii) Such inspections are not performed in lieu of any corrective action that has been provided by the Seller prior to the dates of such inspection;
 - (iii) the labor rate for the reimbursements will be the In-house Warranty Labor Rate, and

(iv) the manhours used to determine such reimbursement will not exceed the Seller's estimate of the manhours required for such inspections.

12.1.6 <u>Warranty Claim Requirements</u>

The Buyer's remedy and the Seller's obligation and liability under this Clause 12.1 with respect to each claimed defect are subject to the following conditions:

- (i) the defect has becomes apparent within the Warranty Period,
- (ii) the Buyer has filed a Warranty Claim *** of a defect becoming apparent, except where the Seller has issued a Service Bulletin intended to provide a remedy for such a defect, in which case the Warranty Claim must be filed no later than *** following embodiment of the Seller Service Bulletin in the Aircraft;
- (iii) the Buyer has submitted to the Seller evidence reasonably satisfactory to the Seller that (i) the claimed defect is due to a matter covered under the provisions of this Clause 12, and (ii) that such defect did not result from any act or omission of the Buyer, including but not limited to, any failure to operate and maintain the affected Aircraft or part thereof in accordance with the standards set forth in Clause 12.1.11 or from any act or omission of any third party;
- (iv) the Buyer returns the Warranted Part claimed to be defective to the repair facilities designated by the Seller as soon as practicable, unless the Buyer elects to repair a defective Warranted Part in accordance with the provisions of Clause 12.1.8; and
- (v) the Seller's receives a Warranty Claim complying with the provisions of Clause 12.1.7(v).

12.1.7 Warranty Administration

The warranties set forth in this Clause 12.1 will be administered as hereinafter provided:

(i) <u>Claim Determination</u>

Determination by the Seller as to whether any claimed defect in any Warranted Part is a valid Warranty Claim will be made by the Seller and will be based on claim details, reports from the Seller's regional representative, historical data logs, inspections, tests, findings during repair, defect analysis and other relevant documents and information.

(ii) <u>Transportation Costs</u>

The cost of transporting a Warranted Part claimed to be defective to the facilities designated by the Seller will be borne by the Buyer.

(iii) <u>On-Aircraft Work by the Seller</u>

If either (a) the Seller determines that a defect subject to this Clause 12.1 requires the dispatch by the Seller of a Seller's working team to the Buyer's facilities, to repair or correct such defect through implementation of one or more Seller's Service Bulletins, or (b) the Seller accepts the return of an Aircraft to perform or have performed a repair or correction, then, the labor costs for such on-Aircraft work will be borne by the Seller at the In-House Warranty Labor Rate.

On-Aircraft work by the Seller will be undertaken only if, in the Seller's opinion, the work requires the Seller's technical expertise. In such case, the Seller and the Buyer will agree on a schedule and place for the work to be performed.

(iv) <u>Return of an Aircraft</u>

If the Buyer desires to return an Aircraft to the Seller for consideration of a Warranty Claim, the Buyer will notify the Seller of its intention to do so, and the Seller will, prior to such return, have the right to inspect such Aircraft, and without prejudice to the Seller's rights hereunder, to repair such Aircraft either at the Buyer's facilities or at another place acceptable to the Seller. Delivery of any Aircraft by the Buyer to the Seller and return of such Aircraft to the Buyer's facilities will be at the Buyer's expense.

(v) <u>Warranty Claim Substantiation</u>

For each claim under this Clause 12.1 the Buyer will give written notice (a "Warranty Claim") to the Seller that contains at least the data listed below with respect to an Aircraft or Warranted Part, as applicable. The Buyer will deliver the Warranty Claim *** of discovering each defect giving rise to a claim by the Buyer under this Clause 12.

The minimum data to be supplied are as follows:

- (a) Description of the defect and any action taken,
- (b) Date of incident and/or removal,
- (c) Description of the Warranted Part claimed to be defective,
- (d) Part number,

- (e) Serial number (if applicable),
- (f) Position on Aircraft, according to Catalog Sequence Number of the Illustrated Parts Catalog, Component Maintenance Manual or Structural Repair Manual as applicable,
- (g) Total flying hours or calendar times, as applicable, at the date of appearance of a defect,
- (h) Time since last shop visit at the date of appearance of defect,
- (i) Manufacturer's serial number or "MSN" of the Aircraft and/or its registration number,
- (j) Aircraft total flying hours and/or number of landings at the date of appearance of defect,
- (k) Claim number,
- (l) Date of claim and
- (m) Date of Delivery of an Aircraft to the Buyer.

Warranty Claims are to be addressed as follows:

AIRBUS CUSTOMER SERVICES DIRECTORATE WARRANTY ADMINISTRATION ROND-POINT MAURICE BELLONTE B.P. 33 F-31707 BLAGNAC CEDEX FRANCE

(vi) <u>Replacements</u>

Replaced components, equipment, accessories or parts will become the Seller's property.

Title to and risk of loss of any Aircraft, component, accessory, equipment or part returned by the Buyer to the Seller will at all times remain with the Buyer, except that (i) when the Seller has possession of a returned Aircraft, component, accessory, equipment or part to which the Buyer has title, the Seller will have such responsibility therefor as is chargeable by law to a bailee for hire, but the Seller will not be liable for loss of use, and (ii) title to and risk of loss of a returned component, accessory, equipment or part will pass to the Seller on shipment by the Seller to the Buyer of any item furnished by the Seller to the

Buyer as a replacement therefor. Upon the Seller's shipment to the Buyer of any replacement component, accessory, equipment or part provided by the Seller pursuant to this Clause 12.1, title to and risk of loss of such replacement component, accessory, equipment or part will pass to the Buyer.

(vii) <u>Rejection</u>

The Seller will provide reasonable written substantiation in case of rejection of a Warranty Claim. The Buyer will pay to the Seller reasonable inspection and test charges incurred by the Seller in connection with the investigation and processing of a rejected Warranty Claim.

(viii) <u>Inspection</u>

The Seller will have the right to inspect the affected Aircraft and documents and other records relating thereto in the event of any claim under this Clause 12.1.

12.1.8 In-house Warranty

(i) <u>Authorization</u>

The Buyer is hereby authorized to repair Warranted Parts, subject to the terms of this Clause 12.1.8 ("**In-house Warranty Repair**"). When the estimated cost of an In-house Warranty Repair ***, the Buyer will notify the Resident Customer Support Representative, of its decision to perform any in-house repairs before such repairs are commenced. The Buyer's notice will include sufficient detail regarding the defect, estimated labor hours and material to allow the Seller to ascertain the reasonableness of the estimate. The Seller will use reasonable efforts to ensure a prompt response and will not unreasonably withhold authorization.

(ii) <u>Conditions of Authorization</u>

The Buyer will be entitled to the benefits under this Clause 12.1.8 for repair of Warranted Parts:

- (a) if the Buyer complies with the terms of Clause 12.1.8(i);
- (b) if adequate facilities and qualified personnel are available to the Buyer.
- (c) provided that repairs are to be performed in accordance with the Seller's written instructions set forth in applicable Technical Data and
- (d) only to the extent specified by the Seller, or, in the absence of the Seller's specifying, to the extent reasonably necessary to correct the defect, in accordance with the standards set forth in Clause 12.1.11.

(iii) <u>Seller's Rights</u>

The Seller will have the right to require the return to Seller of any Warranted Part, or any part removed therefrom, that is claimed to be defective, if, in the Seller's judgment, the nature of the claimed defect requires technical investigation. Such delivery will be subject to the provisions of Clause 12.1.7(ii).

The Seller will have the right to have a representative present during the disassembly, inspection and testing of any Warranted Part claimed to be defective.

(iv) <u>In-house Warranty Claim Substantiation</u>

Claims for In-house Warranty Repair credit must be submitted to the Seller no later than *** after completion of such In-house Warranty Repair, and will comply with the requirements for Warranty Claims under Clause 12.1.6 (v) and in addition will include:

- (a) a report of technical findings with respect to the defect,
- (b) for parts required to remedy the defect:
- (c) part numbers, serial numbers (if applicable), description of the parts, quantity of parts, unit price of parts, copies of related Seller's or third party's invoices (if applicable), total price of parts
- (d) detailed number of labor hours,
- (e) In-house Warranty Labor Rate, and
- (f) total claim value.
- (v) <u>Credit</u>

The Buyer's sole remedy, and the Seller's sole obligation and liability, in respect of In-house Warranty Repair claims, will be a credit to the Buyer's account. Such credit will be equal to the sum of the direct labor cost expended in performing such repair, plus the direct cost of materials incorporated in the repair. Such costs will be determined as set forth below.

(a) To determine direct labor costs, only the man-hours spent on removal from the Aircraft disassembly, inspection, repair, reassembly, and final inspection and test of the Warranted Part, and reinstallation thereof on the Aircraft will be counted. The hours required for maintenance work concurrently being carried out on the Aircraft or Warranted Part will not be included.

(b) The hours counted as set forth in Clause 12.1.8 (v)(a) above will ***, which is deemed to represent the Buyer's composite average hourly labor rate (excluding all fringe benefits, premium time allowances, social security charges, business taxes and similar items) paid to the Buyer's employees or to a third party that the Buyer has authorized to perform the repair, whose jobs, in both cases, are directly related to the performance of the repair. This labor rate is *** (the "**In-house Warranty Labor Rate**").

The In-house Warranty Labor Rate is subject to adjustment annually *** Labor Index defined in the Seller Price Revision Formula.

(c) Direct material costs are determined by the prices at which the Buyer acquired such material, excluding any parts and materials used for overhaul furnished free of charge by the Seller.

(vi) Limitation on Credit

The Buyer will in no event be credited for repair costs (labor or material) for any Warranted Part if such repair costs exceed in the *** for a replacement of such defective Warranted Part provided such replacement part is available for purchase.

The Seller will substantiate such Seller costs in writing on reasonable request by the Buyer.

(vii) <u>Scrapped Material</u>

The Buyer may, with the agreement of the Seller's Resident Customer Support Representative, scrap any defective Warranted Parts that are beyond economic repair and not required for technical evaluation.

If the Buyer does not obtain the agreement of the Seller's Resident Customer Support Representative to scrap a Warranted Part immediately, the Buyer will retain such Warranted Part and any defective part removed from a Warranted Part during repair for a period of either *** after the date of completion of repair or *** after submission of a claim for In-house Warranty Repair credit relating thereto, whichever is longer. Such parts will be returned to the Seller within *** of receipt of the Seller's request therefor, made within such retention periods.

A record of scrapped Warranted Parts, certified by an authorized representative of the Buyer, will be kept by the Buyer for at least the duration of the Warranty Period.

(viii) DISCLAIMER OF SELLER LIABILITY FOR BUYER'S REPAIR

THE SELLER WILL NOT BE LIABLE FOR, AND THE BUYER WILL INDEMNIFY THE SELLER AGAINST, THE CLAIMS OF ANY THIRD PARTIES FOR LOSSES DUE TO ANY DEFECT, NONCONFORMANCE OR PROBLEM OF ANY KIND, ARISING OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH ANY REPAIR OF WARRANTED PARTS UNDERTAKEN BY THE BUYER UNDER THIS CLAUSE 12.1.8 OR ANY OTHER ACTIONS UNDERTAKEN BY THE BUYER UNDER THIS CLAUSE 12.1.8, WHETHER SUCH CLAIM IS ASSERTED IN CONTRACT OR IN TORT, OR IS PREMISED ON ALLEGED, ACTUAL, IMPUTED, ORDINARY OR INTENTIONAL ACTS OR OMISSIONS OF THE BUYER OR THE SELLER

12.1.9 <u>Warranty Transferability</u>

Notwithstanding the provisions of Clause 21.1, the warranties provided for in this Clause 12.1 for any Warranted Part will accrue to the benefit of any airline in revenue service other than the Buyer, if the Warranted Part enters into the possession of any such airline as a result of a pooling agreement between such airline and the Buyer, in accordance with the terms and subject to the limitations and exclusions of the foregoing warranties and to applicable laws or regulations.

12.1.9.1 Warranty for Corrected, Replacement or Repaired Warranted Parts

Whenever any Warranted Part that contains a defect for which the Seller is liable under this Clause 12.1 has been corrected, repaired or replaced pursuant to the terms hereof, the period of the Seller's warranty with respect to such corrected, repaired or replacement Warranted Part, will be the remaining portion of the original warranty in respect of such corrected, repaired or replaced Warranted Part or twelve (12) months, whichever is longer. If a defect is attributable to a defective repair or replacement by the Buyer, a Warranty Claim with respect to such defect will be rejected, notwithstanding any subsequent correction or repair, and will immediately terminate the remaining warranties under this Clause 12.1 in respect of the affected Warranted Part.

12.1.10 <u>Good Airline Operation - Normal Wear and Tear</u>

The Buyer's rights under this Clause 12.1 are subject to the Aircraft and each component, equipment, accessory and part thereof being maintained, overhauled, repaired and operated in accordance with good commercial airline practice, all technical documentation and any other instructions issued by the Seller, the Suppliers or the Propulsion Systems Manufacturer and all applicable rules, regulations and directives of the relevant Aviation Authorities.

The Seller's liability under this Clause 12.1 will not extend to normal wear and tear or to

- (i) any Aircraft or component, equipment, accessory or part thereof that has been repaired, altered or modified after Delivery in a manner other than that approved by the Seller;
- (ii) any Aircraft or component, equipment, accessory or part thereof that has been operated in a damaged state; or
- (iii) any component, equipment, accessory or part from which the trademark, trade name, part or serial number or other identification marks have been removed.

12.2 <u>Service Life Policy</u>

12.2.1 <u>Scope and Definitions</u>

In addition to the warranties set forth in Clause 12.1, the Seller agrees that should a Failure occur in any Item (as these terms are defined below), then, subject to the general conditions and limitations set forth in Clause 12.2.4, the provisions of this Clause 12.2 will apply.

- For the purposes of this Clause 12.2:
 - (i) "Item" means any of the Seller components, equipment, accessories or parts listed in Exhibit F that are installed on an Aircraft at any time during the period of effectiveness of the Service Life Policy specified in Clause 12.2.2.
 - (ii) "Failure" means any breakage of, or defect in, an Item that materially impairs the utility or safety of the Item, provided that (a) any such breakage of, or defect in, such Item did not result from any breakage or defect in any other Aircraft part or component or from any other extrinsic force and (b) has occurred or can reasonably be expected to occur on a repetitive or fleetwide basis.

The Seller's obligations under this Clause 12.1.2 are referred to as the "Service Life Policy."

12.2.2 Periods and Seller's Undertaking

Subject to the general conditions and limitations set forth in Clause 12.2.4, the Seller agrees that if a Failure occurs in an Item *** after the Delivery of the Aircraft in which such Item is installed, the Seller will, at its discretion, as promptly as practicable and for a price that reflects the Seller's financial participation as hereinafter provided, either:

- (i) design and furnish to the Buyer a correction for such Item and provide any parts required for such correction (including Seller designed standard parts but excluding industry standard parts), or
- (ii) replace such Item.

12.2.3 ***

Any part or Item or part that the Seller is required to furnish to the Buyer under this Service Life Policy will be furnished to the Buyer ***, which will be determined in accordance with the following formula:

12.2.4 General Conditions and Limitations

- 12.2.4.1 Notwithstanding any provision of this Clause 12.2, during the Warranty Period, all Items will be covered by the provisions of Clause 12.1 of this Agreement and not by the provisions of this Clause 12.2.
- 12.2.4.2 The Buyer's remedies and the Seller's obligations and liabilities under this Service Life Policy are subject to the following conditions:
 - (i) The Buyer maintains log books and other historical records with respect to each Item adequate to enable the Seller to determine whether the alleged Failure is covered by this Service Life Policy and, if so, to define the portion of the cost to be borne by the Seller in accordance with Clause 12.2.3.
 - (ii) The Buyer keeps the Seller informed of any significant incidents relating to an Aircraft, however occurring or recorded.
 - (iii) The Buyer complies with the conditions of Clause 12.1.11.
 - (iv) The Buyer implements specific structural inspection programs for monitoring purposes as may be established from time to time by the Seller. Such programs will be, to the extent possible, compatible with the Buyer's operational requirements and will be carried out at the Buyer's expense, reports relating thereto to be regularly furnished to the Seller.
 - (v) The Buyer reports in writing any breakage or defect to the Seller *** after any breakage or defect in an Item becomes apparent, whether or not the breakage or defect can reasonably be expected to occur in any other Aircraft, and the Buyer provides the Seller with sufficient detail about the breakage or defect to enable the Seller to determine whether said breakage or defect is subject to this Service Life Policy.

- 12.2.4.3 Except as otherwise provided in this Clause 12.2, any claim under this Service Life Policy will be administered as provided in, and will be subject to the terms and conditions of, Clause 12.1.6.
- 12.2.4.4 If the Seller has issued a service bulletin modification applicable to an Aircraft, the purpose of which is to avoid a Failure, the Seller may elect to supply the necessary modification kit free of charge or under a pro rata formula established by the Seller. If such a kit is so offered to the Buyer, then, in respect of such Failure and any Failures that could ensue therefrom, the validity of the Seller's commitment under this Clause 12.2 will be subject to the Buyer's incorporating such modification in the relevant Aircraft, within a reasonable time, in accordance with the Seller's instructions.
- 12.2.4.5 THIS SERVICE LIFE POLICY IS NEITHER A WARRANTY, PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE, NOR AN AGREEMENT TO MODIFY ANY AIRCRAFT OR AIRFRAME COMPONENTS TO CONFORM TO NEW DEVELOPMENTS OCCURRING IN THE STATE OF AIRFRAME DESIGN AND MANUFACTURING ART. THE SELLER'S OBLIGATION UNDER THIS CLAUSE 12.2 IS TO MAKE ONLY THOSE CORRECTIONS TO THE ITEMS OR FURNISH REPLACEMENTS THEREFOR AS PROVIDED IN THIS CLAUSE 12.2. THE BUYER'S SOLE REMEDY AND RELIEF FOR THE NONPERFORMANCE OF ANY OBLIGATION OR LIABILITY OF THE SELLER ARISING UNDER OR BY VIRTUE OF THIS SERVICE LIFE POLICY WILL BE IN A CREDIT FOR GOODS AND SERVICES, LIMITED TO THE AMOUNT THE BUYER REASONABLY EXPENDS IN PROCURING A CORRECTION OR REPLACEMENT FOR ANY ITEM THAT IS THE SUBJECT OF A FAILURE COVERED BY THIS SERVICE LIFE POLICY AND TO WHICH SUCH NONPERFORMANCE IS RELATED, LESS THE AMOUNT THAT THE BUYER OTHERWISE WOULD HAVE BEEN REQUIRED TO PAY UNDER THIS CLAUSE 12.2 IN RESPECT OF SUCH CORRECTED OR REPLACEMENT ITEM. WITHOUT LIMITING THE EXCLUSIVITY OF WARRANTIES AND GENERAL LIMITATIONS OF LIABILITY PROVISIONS SET FORTH IN CLAUSE 12.5, THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES, RELEASES AND RENOUNCES ALL CLAIMS TO ANY FURTHER DIRECT, INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, INCLUDING LOSS OF PROFITS AND ALL OTHER RIGHTS, CLAIMS AND REMEDIES, ARISING UNDER OR BY VIRTUE OF THIS SERVICE LIFE POLICY.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

45

12.3 Supplier Warranties and Service Life Policies

12.3.1 Seller's Support

Before Delivery of the first Aircraft, the Seller will provide the Buyer with the warranties and service life policies that the Seller has obtained pursuant to the Supplier Product Support Agreements.

12.3.2 <u>Supplier's Default</u>

- 12.3.2.1 If any Supplier under any warranty referred to in Clause 12.3.1 defaults in the performance of any material obligation under such warranty with respect to a Supplier Part and the Buyer submits reasonable evidence, within a reasonable time, that such default has occurred, then Clause 12.1 of this Agreement will apply to the extent it would have applied had such Supplier Part been a Warranted Part, to the extent the Seller can reasonably perform said Supplier's obligations, except that the Supplier's warranty period indicated in the Supplier Product Support Agreements will apply.
- 12.3.2.2 If any Supplier under any Supplier service life policy referred to in to Clause 12.3.1 defaults in the performance of any material obligation under such service life policy, and (i) the Buyer has used its best efforts to enforce its rights under such service life policy, and (ii) the Buyer submits within reasonable time to the Seller reasonable evidence that such default has occurred, then Clause 12.2 of this Agreement will apply to the extent the same would have applied had such component, equipment, accessory or part been listed in Exhibit F hereto, to the extent that the Seller can reasonably perform said Supplier's service life policy.
- 12.3.2.3 At the Seller's request, the Buyer will assign to the Seller, and the Seller will be subrogated to, all of the Buyer's rights against the relevant Supplier with respect to, and arising by reason of, such default and the Buyer will provide reasonable assistance to enable the Seller to enforce the rights so assigned.
- 12.4 Interface Commitment

12.4.1 Interface Problem

If the Buyer experiences any technical problem in the operation of an Aircraft or its systems due to a malfunction, the cause of which, after due and reasonable investigation, is not readily identifiable by the Buyer, but which the Buyer reasonably believes to be attributable to the design characteristics of one or more components of the Aircraft (an "Interface Problem"), the Seller will, if requested by the Buyer, and without additional charge to the Buyer, except for transportation of the Seller's or its designee's personnel to the Buyer's facilities, promptly conduct or have conducted an investigation and analysis of such problem to determine, if possible, the cause or causes of the problem and to recommend such corrective action as may be feasible. The Buyer will furnish to the Seller all data and information in the Buyer's possession relevant to the Interface Problem and will cooperate with the Seller in the conduct of the Seller's investigations and such tests as may be required. At the conclusion of such investigation the Seller will promptly advise the Buyer in writing of the Seller's opinion as to the cause or causes of the Interface Problem and the Seller's recommendations as to corrective action.

12.4.2 <u>Seller's Responsibility</u>

If the Seller determines that the Interface Problem is primarily attributable to the design of a Warranted Part, the Seller will, if requested by the Buyer, correct the design of such Warranted Part pursuant to the terms and conditions of Clause 12.1.

12.4.3 <u>Supplier's Responsibility</u>

If the Seller determines that the Interface Problem is primarily attributable to the design of any Supplier Part, the Seller will, at the Buyer's request, reasonably assist the Buyer in processing any warranty claim the Buyer may have against the manufacturer of such Supplier Part.

12.4.4 Joint Responsibility

If the Seller determines that the Interface Problem is attributable partially to the design of a Warranted Part and partially to the design of any Supplier Part, the Seller will, if requested by the Buyer, seek a solution to the Interface Problem through cooperative efforts of the Seller and any Supplier involved. The Seller will promptly advise the Buyer of any corrective action proposed by the Seller and any such Supplier. Such proposal will be consistent with any then existing obligations of the Seller hereunder and of any such Supplier to the Buyer. Such corrective action, unless reasonably rejected by the Buyer, will constitute full satisfaction of any claim the Buyer may have against either the Seller or any such Supplier with respect to such Interface Problem.

- 12.4.5 General
- 12.4.5.1 All requests under this Clause 12.4 will be directed both to the Seller and to the affected Suppliers.
- 12.4.5.2 Except as specifically set forth in this Clause 12.4, this Clause 12.4 will not be deemed to impose on the Seller any obligations not expressly set forth elsewhere in this Agreement.
- 12.4.5.3 All reports, recommendations, data and other documents furnished by the Seller to the Buyer pursuant to this Clause 12.4 will be deemed to be delivered under this Agreement and will be subject to the terms, covenants and conditions set forth in this Clause 12 and in Clause 22.10.

12.5 Exclusivity of Warranties

THIS CLAUSE 12 SETS FORTH THE EXCLUSIVE WARRANTIES, EXCLUSIVE LIABILITIES AND EXCLUSIVE OBLIGATIONS OF THE SELLER, AND THE EXCLUSIVE REMEDIES AVAILABLE TO THE BUYER, WHETHER UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR OTHERWISE, ARISING FROM ANY DEFECT OR NONCONFORMITY OR PROBLEM OF ANY KIND IN ANY AIRCRAFT, COMPONENT, EQUIPMENT, ACCESSORY, PART, SOFTWARE, DATA OR SERVICE DELIVERED BY THE SELLER UNDER THIS AGREEMENT.

THE BUYER RECOGNIZES THAT THE RIGHTS, WARRANTIES AND REMEDIES IN THIS CLAUSE 12 ARE ADEQUATE AND SUFFICIENT TO PROTECT THE BUYER FROM ANY DEFECT OR NONCONFORMITY OR PROBLEM OF ANY KIND IN THE GOODS AND SERVICES SUPPLIED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT. THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES, RELEASES AND RENOUNCES ALL OTHER WARRANTIES, OBLIGATIONS, GUARANTEES AND LIABILITIES OF THE SELLER AND ALL OTHER RIGHTS, CLAIMS AND REMEDIES OF THE BUYER AGAINST THE SELLER, WHETHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED BY CONTRACT, TORT, OR STATUTORY LAW OR OTHERWISE, WITH RESPECT TO ANY NONCONFORMITY OR DEFECT OR PROBLEM OF ANY KIND IN ANY AIRCRAFT, COMPONENT, EQUIPMENT, ACCESSORY, PART, SOFTWARE, DATA OR SERVICE DELIVERED BY THE SELLER UNDER THIS AGREEMENT, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO:

ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY AND/OR FITNESS FOR ANY GENERAL OR PARTICULAR PURPOSE;

ANY IMPLIED OR EXPRESS WARRANTY ARISING FROM COURSE OF PERFORMANCE, COURSE OF DEALING OR USAGE OF TRADE;

ANY RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY FOR BREACH OF CONTRACT;

ANY RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY FOR TORT, UNDER ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, HOWEVER ALLEGED, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ACTIONS AND/OR CLAIMS FOR NEGLIGENCE, GROSS NEGLIGENCE, INTENTIONAL ACTS, WILLFUL DISREGARD, IMPLIED WARRANTY, PRODUCT LIABILITY, STRICT LIABILITY OR FAILURE TO WARN;

ANY RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY ARISING UNDER THE UNIFORM COMMERCIAL CODE OR ANY OTHER STATE OR FEDERAL STATUTE;

ANY RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY ARISING UNDER ANY REGULATIONS OR STANDARDS IMPOSED BY ANY INTERNATIONAL, NATIONAL, STATE OR LOCAL STATUTE OR AGENCY;

ANY RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY TO RECOVER OR BE COMPENSATED FOR:

LOSS OF USE OR REPLACEMENT OF ANY AIRCRAFT, COMPONENT, EQUIPMENT, ACCESSORY OR PART PROVIDED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT;

(i) LOSS OF, OR DAMAGE OF ANY KIND TO, ANY AIRCRAFT, COMPONENT, EQUIPMENT, ACCESSORY OR PART PROVIDED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT;

(ii) LOSS OF PROFITS AND/OR REVENUES;

(iii) ANY OTHER INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGE.

THE WARRANTIES AND SERVICE LIFE POLICY PROVIDED BY THIS AGREEMENT WILL NOT BE EXTENDED, ALTERED OR VARIED EXCEPT BY A WRITTEN INSTRUMENT SIGNED BY THE SELLER AND THE BUYER. IN THE EVENT THAT ANY PROVISION OF THIS CLAUSE 12 SHOULD FOR ANY REASON BE HELD UNLAWFUL, OR OTHERWISE UNENFORCEABLE, THE REMAINDER OF THIS CLAUSE 12 WILL REMAIN IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT.

FOR THE PURPOSE OF THIS CLAUSE 12.5, "SELLER" WILL BE UNDERSTOOD TO INCLUDE THE SELLER, ITS AFFILIATES AND SUPPLIERS.

12.6 <u>Duplicate Remedies</u>

The remedies provided to the Buyer under Clause 12.1 and Clause 12.2 as to any defect in respect of the Aircraft or any part thereof are mutually exclusive and not cumulative. The Buyer will be entitled to the remedy that provides the maximum benefit to it, as the Buyer may elect, pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Clause 12 for any particular defect for which remedies are provided under this Clause 12; provided, however, that the Buyer will not be entitled to elect a remedy under both Clause 12.1 and Clause 12.2 for the same defect. The Buyer's rights and remedies herein for the nonperformance of any obligations or liabilities of the Seller arising under these warranties will be in monetary damages limited to the amount the Buyer expends in procuring a correction or replacement for any covered part subject to a defect or nonperformance covered by this Clause 12, and the Buyer will not have any right to require specific performance by the Seller.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

49

12.7 <u>Transferability</u>

The Buyer's rights under this Clause 12 may not be assigned, sold, transferred, novated or otherwise alienated by operation of law or otherwise, without the Seller's prior written consent. Any assignment, sale, transfer or novation in violation of this Clause 12.7 will, as to the Aircraft involved, immediately void the rights and warranties of the Buyer under this Clause 12 and any and all other warranties that might arise under, or be implied, in Law or otherwise.

12.8 <u>Negotiated Agreement</u>

The parties each acknowledge that:

(i) the Specification has been agreed upon after careful consideration by the Buyer using its judgment as a professional operator of, and maintenance provider with respect to, aircraft used in public transportation and as such is a professional within the same industry as the Seller;

(ii) this Agreement, and in particular this Clause 12, has been the subject of discussion and negotiation and is fully understood by the Buyer; and

(iii) the price of the Aircraft and the other mutual agreements of the Buyer set forth in this Agreement were arrived at in consideration of, inter alia, the provisions of this Clause 12, specifically including the Exclusivity of Warranties set forth in Clause 12.

13 - PATENT AND COPYRIGHT INDEMNITY

13.1 <u>Indemnity</u>

- 13.1.1 Subject to the provisions of Clause 13.2.3, the Seller will indemnify the Buyer from and against any damages, costs and expenses including reasonable legal costs (excluding damages, costs, expenses, loss of profits and other liabilities in respect of or resulting from loss of use of the Aircraft) resulting from any infringement or claim of infringement by the Airframe or any part or software installed therein at Delivery of:
 - (i) any British, French, German, Spanish or U.S. patent; and
 - (ii) any patent issued under the laws of any other country in which the Buyer may lawfully operate the Aircraft, provided that from the time of design of such Airframe or any part or software installed therein at Delivery and until infringement claims are resolved, the country of the patent and the flag country of the Aircraft are both parties to:
 - (1) the Chicago Convention on International Civil Aviation of December 7, 1944, and are each fully entitled to all benefits of Article 27 thereof, or,
 - (2) the International Convention for the Protection of Industrial Property of March 20, 1883 (the "Paris Convention"); and
 - (iii) in respect of computer software installed on the Aircraft, any copyright, provided that the Seller's obligation to indemnify will be limited to infringements in countries which, at the time of design versus infringement claim are members of The Berne Union and recognize computer software as a "work" under the Berne Convention.
- 13.1.2 Clause 13.1.1 will not apply to
 - (i) Buyer Furnished Equipment;
 - (ii) the Propulsion Systems;
 - (iii) Supplier Parts; or
 - (iv) software not developed by the Seller.
- 13.1.3 If the Buyer, due to circumstances contemplated in Clause 13.1.1, is prevented from using the Aircraft (whether by a valid judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction or by a settlement arrived at among the claimant, the Seller and the Buyer), the Seller will at its expense either

- (i) procure for the Buyer the right to use the affected Airframe, part or software free of charge; or
- (ii) replace the infringing part or software as soon as possible with a non-infringing substitute.
- 13.2 Administration of Patent and Copyright Indemnity Claims
- 13.2.1 If the Buyer receives a written claim or a suit is threatened or begun against the Buyer for infringement of a patent or copyright referred to in Clause 13.1, the Buyer will
 - (i) forthwith notify the Seller, giving particulars thereof;
 - (ii) furnish to the Seller all data, papers and records within the Buyer's control or possession relating to such patent or claim;
 - (iii) refrain from admitting any liability or making any payment, or assuming any expenses, damages, costs or royalties, or otherwise acting in a manner prejudicial to the defense or denial of the suit or claim, it being agreed that nothing in this Clause 13.2.1(iii) will prevent the Buyer from paying the sums that may be required to obtain the release of the Aircraft, provided that payment is accompanied by a denial of liability and is made without prejudice;
 - (iv) fully cooperate with, and render all assistance to, the Seller as may be pertinent to the defense or denial of the suit or claim; and
 - (v) act to mitigate damages and/or to reduce the amount of royalties that may be payable, and act to minimize costs and expenses.
- 13.2.2 The Seller will be entitled either in its own name or on behalf of the Buyer to conduct negotiations with the party or parties alleging infringement and may assume and conduct the defense or settlement of any suit or claim in the manner that, in the Seller's opinion, it deems proper.
- 13.2.3 The Seller's liability hereunder will be conditioned on the strict and timely compliance by the Buyer with the terms of this Clause 13 and is in lieu of any other liability to the Buyer, whether express or implied, which the Seller might incur at law as a result of any infringement or claim of infringement of any patent or copyright.

THE INDEMNITY PROVIDED IN THIS CLAUSE 13 AND THE OBLIGATIONS AND LIABILITIES OF THE SELLER UNDER THIS CLAUSE 13 ARE EXCLUSIVE AND IN SUBSTITUTION FOR, AND THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES, RELEASES AND RENOUNCES ALL OTHER INDEMNITIES, WARRANTIES, OBLIGATIONS, GUARANTEES AND

LIABILITIES ON THE PART OF THE SELLER AND RIGHTS, CLAIMS AND REMEDIES OF THE BUYER AGAINST THE SELLER, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, ARISING BY LAW OR OTHERWISE (INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION ANY OBLIGATION, LIABILITY, RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY ARISING FROM OR WITH RESPECT TO LOSS OF USE OR REVENUE OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES), WITH RESPECT TO ANY ACTUAL OR ALLEGED PATENT INFRINGEMENT OR THE LIKE BY ANY AIRFRAME, PART OR SOFTWARE INSTALLED THEREIN AT DELIVERY, OR THE USE OR SALE THEREOF, PROVIDED THAT, IN THE EVENT THAT ANY OF THE AFORESAID PROVISIONS SHOULD FOR ANY REASON BE HELD UNLAWFUL OR OTHERWISE INEFFECTIVE, THE REMAINDER OF THIS CLAUSE WILL REMAIN IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT. THIS INDEMNITY AGAINST PATENT AND COPYRIGHT INFRINGEMENTS WILL NOT BE EXTENDED, ALTERED OR VARIED EXCEPT BY A WRITTEN INSTRUMENT SIGNED BY THE SELLER AND THE BUYER.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

53

14 - TECHNICAL DATA AND SOFTWARE SERVICES

14.1 <u>Scope</u>

This Clause 14 covers the terms and conditions for the supply of technical data (hereinafter "**Technical Data**") and software services described hereunder (hereinafter "**Software Services**") to support the Aircraft operation.

- 14.1.1 The Technical Data shall be supplied in the English language using the aeronautical terminology in common use.
- 14.1.2 All Technical Data shall be available on-line as set forth in Clause 14.4. Range, type, format and delivery schedule of the on-line Technical Data to be provided under this Agreement are outlined in Exhibit G hereto.
- 14.2 <u>Aircraft Identification for Technical Data</u>
- 14.2.1 For those Technical Data that are customized to the Buyer's Aircraft, the Buyer agrees to the allocation of fleet serial numbers ("Fleet Serial Numbers") in the form of blocks of numbers selected in the range from 001 to 999.
- 14.2.2 The sequence shall not be interrupted unless two (2) different Propulsion Systems or two (2) different Aircraft models are selected.
- 14.2.3 The Buyer shall indicate to the Seller the Fleet Serial Number allocated to each Aircraft corresponding to the delivery schedule set forth in Clause 9.1 ***. Neither the designation of such Fleet Serial Numbers nor the subsequent allocation of the Fleet Serial Numbers to Manufacturer Serial Numbers for the purpose of producing certain customized Technical Data shall constitute any property, insurable or other interest of the Buyer in any Aircraft prior to the Delivery of such Aircraft as provided for in this Agreement.

The customized Technical Data that are affected thereby are the following:

- Aircraft Maintenance Manual,
- Illustrated Parts Catalog,
- Trouble Shooting Manual,
- Aircraft Wiring Manual,
- Aircraft Schematics Manual,
- Aircraft Wiring Lists.
- 14.3 Integration of Equipment Data
- 14.3.1 <u>Supplier Equipment</u>

Information, including revisions, relating to Supplier equipment that is installed on the Aircraft at Delivery or through Airbus Service Bulletins thereafter shall be introduced into the customized Technical Data to the extent necessary for the comprehension of the affected systems, at no additional charge to the Buyer.

14.3.2 <u>Buyer Furnished Equipment</u>

- 14.3.2.1 The Seller shall introduce data related to Buyer Furnished Equipment, for equipment that is installed on the Aircraft by the Seller (hereinafter "BFE Data") into the customized Technical Data, at no additional charge to the Buyer for the initial issue of the Technical Data provided at first Aircraft Delivery, provided such BFE Data is provided in accordance with the conditions set forth in Clauses 14.3.2.2 through 14.3.2.6.
- 14.3.2.2 The Buyer shall supply the BFE Data to the Seller at least six (6) months prior to the Scheduled Delivery Month of the first Aircraft.
- 14.3.2.3 The BFE Data shall be supplied in English and shall be established in compliance with the then applicable revision of ATA *i*Specification 2200 and/or S1000D Specification jointly defined by the ASD (Aerospace and Defense Industries Association of Europe), AIA (Aerospace Industries Association) and ATA (Air Transport Association of America), as applicable.
- 14.3.2.4 The Buyer and the Seller shall agree on the requirements for the provision to the Seller of BFE Data for "on-aircraft maintenance", such as but not limited to timeframe, media and format in which the BFE Data shall be supplied to the Seller, in order to manage the BFE Data integration process in an efficient, expeditious and economic manner.
- 14.3.2.5 The BFE Data shall be delivered in digital format (SGML or XML raw data) and/or in Portable Document Format (PDF), as agreed between the Buyer and the Seller.
- 14.3.2.6 All costs related to the delivery to the Seller of the applicable BFE Data shall be borne by the Buyer.

14.4 <u>Supply</u>

- 14.4.1 Except as specifically otherwise set forth in Exhibit G, all Technical Data shall be made available on-line through the relevant services on the Seller's customer portal Airbus World ("Airbus World"), under terms and conditions described in Exhibit H to the Agreement.
- 14.4.2 The Technical Data shall be delivered according to *** to correspond with the Deliveries of Aircraft. The Buyer shall provide *** notice when requesting a change to such delivery schedule.
- 14.4.3 It shall be the responsibility of the Buyer to coordinate and satisfy local Aviation Authorities' requirements with respect to Technical Data. Upon request from the Buyer's Aviation Authorities, such Aviation Authorities shall be given on-line access to the Buyer's Technical Data.

14.5	Revision Service
	For each firmly ordered Aircraft covered under this Agreement, revision service for the Technical Data shall be provided *** (each a "Revision Service Period").
	Thereafter revision service shall be provided in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Seller's then current Customer Services Catalog.
14.6	Service Bulletins (SB) Incorporation
	During any Revision Service Period and upon the Buyer's request, Seller Service Bulletin information shall be incorporated into the Technical Data, provided that the Buyer notifies the Seller through the Airbus World "Service Bulletin Reporting" service that it intends to accomplish such Service Bulletin, after which post Service Bulletin status shall be shown.
14.7	Technical Data Familiarization
	Upon request by the Buyer, the Seller shall provide up to *** of Technical Data familiarization training at the Seller's or the Buyer's facilities. The basic familiarization course is tailored for maintenance and engineering personnel.
14.8	Customer Originated Changes (COC)
	If the Buyer wishes to introduce Buyer originated data (hereinafter "COC Data") into any of the customized Technical Data that are identified as eligible for such incorporation in the Seller's then current Customer Services Catalog, the Buyer shall notify the Seller of such intention.
	The incorporation of any COC Data shall be perfomed under the methods and tools for achieving such introduction and the conditions specified in the Seller's then current Customer Services Catalog.
14.9	Advanced Consultation Tool
14.9.1	Some Technical Data shall be made available through several domains listed herebelow and shall be provided on-line through an Advanced Consultation Tool, which shall include the necessary navigation software and viewer to browse the Technical Data (hereinafter together referred to as "Advanced Consultation Tool").

14.9.2 The Advanced Consultation Tool encompasses the following domains:

- AirN@v / Line Maintenance,
- AirN@v /Planning,
- AirN@v / Engineering,
- AirN@v / Associated Data
- 14.9.3 Further details on the Technical Data included in such Advanced Consultation Tool are set forth in Exhibit "G".
- 14.9.4 The licensing conditions for the use of the Advanced Consultation Tool software shall be as set forth in the "**End-User License Agreement** for Airbus Software", which is available in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog.
- 14.9.5 The revision service for, and the license to use, the Advanced Consultation Tool shall be *** of the corresponding Revision Service Period. At the end of such Revision Service Period, the yearly revision service for the Advanced Consultation Tool and the associated license fee shall be provided to the Buyer under the commercial conditions set forth in the Seller's then current Customer Services Catalog.

14.10 On-Line Access to Technical Data

- 14.10.1 Access to Airbus World shall be subject to the "General Terms and Conditions of Access to and Use of Airbus World" (hereinafter the "**GTC**"), as set forth in Exhibit H to this Agreement.
- 14.10.2 Access to Airbus World shall be *** for the Technical Data related to the Aircraft which shall be operated by the Buyer.
- 14.10.3 Should Airbus World provide access to Technical Data in software format, the use of such software shall be further subject to the conditions of Exhibit H to the Agreement.

14.11 <u>Waiver, Release and Renunciation</u>

The Seller warrants that the Technical Data are prepared in accordance with the state of art at the date of their conception. Should any Technical Data prepared by the Seller contain any non-conformity or defect, the sole and exclusive liability of the Seller shall be to take all reasonable and proper steps to correct such Technical Data. Notwithstanding the above, no warranties of any kind shall be given for the Customer Originated Changes, as set forth in Clause 14.8.

THE WARRANTIES, OBLIGATIONS AND LIABILITIES OF THE SELLER (AS DEFINED BELOW FOR THE PURPOSES OF THIS CLAUSE 14) AND REMEDIES OF THE BUYER SET FORTH IN THIS CLAUSE 14 ARE EXCLUSIVE AND IN SUBSTITUTION FOR, AND THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES, RELEASES AND RENOUNCES ALL OTHER WARRANTIES, OBLIGATIONS AND LIABILITIES OF THE SELLER

AND RIGHTS, CLAIMS AND REMEDIES OF THE BUYER AGAINST THE SELLER, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, ARISING BY LAW, CONTRACT OR OTHERWISE, WITH RESPECT TO ANY NON-CONFORMITY OR DEFECT OF ANY KIND, IN ANY TECHNICAL DATA OR SERVICES DELIVERED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO:

- A. ANY WARRANTY AGAINST HIDDEN DEFECTS;
- B. ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS;
- C. ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY ARISING FROM COURSE OF PERFORMANCE, COURSE OF DEALING OR USAGE OR TRADE;

D. ANY OBLIGATION, LIABILITY, RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT OR IN TORT, WHETHER OR NOT ARISING FROM THE SELLER'S NEGLIGENCE, ACTUAL OR IMPUTED; AND

E. ANY OBLIGATION, LIABILITY, RIGHT, CLAIM, OR REMEDY FOR LOSS OF OR DAMAGE TO ANY AIRCRAFT, COMPONENT, EQUIPMENT, ACCESSORY, PART, SOFTWARE, DATA OR SERVICES DELIVERED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT, FOR LOSS OF USE, REVENUE OR PROFIT, OR FOR ANY OTHER DIRECT, INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES;

PROVIDED THAT, IN THE EVENT THAT ANY OF THE AFORESAID PROVISIONS SHOULD FOR ANY REASON BE HELD UNLAWFUL OR OTHERWISE INEFFECTIVE, THE REMAINDER OF THIS AGREEMENT SHALL REMAIN IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT.

FOR THE PURPOSES OF THIS CLAUSE 14, THE "SELLER" SHALL BE UNDERSTOOD TO INCLUDE THE SELLER, ANY OF ITS SUPPLIERS AND SUBCONTRACTORS, ITS AFFILIATES AND ANY OF THEIR RESPECTIVE INSURERS.

- 14.12 <u>Proprietary Rights</u>
- 14.12.1 All proprietary rights, including but not limited to patent, design and copyrights, relating to Technical Data shall remain with the Seller and/or its Affiliates as the case may be. These proprietary rights shall also apply to any translation into a language or languages or media that may have been performed or caused to be performed by the Buyer.
- 14.12.2 Whenever this Agreement and/or any Technical Data provides for manufacturing by the Buyer, the consent given by the Seller shall not be construed as express or implicit approval howsoever neither of the Buyer nor of the manufactured products. The supply of the Technical Data shall not be construed as any further right for the Buyer to design or manufacture any Aircraft or part thereof or spare part.

14.13 <u>Performance Engineer's Program</u>

- 14.13.1 In addition to the Technical Data provided under Clause 14, the Seller shall provide to the Buyer Software Services, which shall consist of the Performance Engineer's Program ("**PEP**") for the Aircraft type covered under this Agreement. Such PEP is composed of software components and databases and its use is subject to the license conditions set forth in Part 1 of Exhibit H to the Agreement "End-User License Agreement for Airbus Software".
- 14.13.2 Use of the PEP shall be limited to *** to be used on the Buyer's computers for the purpose of computing performance engineering data. The PEP is intended for use on ground only and shall not be installed on board the Aircraft.
- 14.13.3 The license to use the PEP and the revision service shall be provided ******* of the corresponding Revision Service Period as set forth in Clause 14.5.
- 14.13.4 At the end of such Revision Service Period, the PEP shall be provided to the Buyer under commercial conditions set forth in the Seller's then current Customer Services Catalog.
- 14.14 <u>Future Developments</u>

The Seller continuously monitors technological developments and applies them to Technical Data, document and information systems' functionalities, production and methods of transmission.

The Seller shall implement and the Buyer shall accept such new developments, it being understood that the Buyer shall be informed in due time by the Seller of such new developments and their application and of the date by which the same shall be implemented by the Seller.

- 14.15 <u>Confidentiality</u>
- 14.15.1 This Clause, the Technical Data, the Software Services and their content are designated as confidential. All such Technical Data and Software Services are provided to the Buyer for the sole use of the Buyer who undertakes not to disclose the contents thereof to any third party without the prior written consent of the Seller save as permitted therein or pursuant to any government or legal requirement imposed upon the Buyer.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

59

14.15.2 If the Seller authorizes the disclosure of this Clause or any Technical Data or Software Services to third parties either under this Agreement or by an express prior written authorization and specifically, in the event of the Buyer intending to designate a maintenance and repair organization or a third party to perform the maintenance of the Aircraft or to perform data processing on its behalf (each a "**Third Party**"), the Buyer shall notify the Seller of such intention prior to any disclosure of this Clause and/or the Technical Data and/or the Software Services to such Third Party.

The Buyer hereby undertakes to cause such Third Party to agree to be bound by the conditions and restrictions set forth in this Clause 14 with respect to the disclosed Clause, Technical Data or Software Services and shall in particular cause such Third Party to enter into a confidentiality agreement with the Seller and appropriate licensing conditions, and to commit to use the Technical Data solely for the purpose of maintaining the Buyer's Aircraft and the Software Services exclusively for processing the Buyer's data.

14.16 <u>Transferability</u>

Without prejudice to Clause 21.1, the Buyer's rights under this Clause 14 may not be assigned, sold, transferred, novated or otherwise alienated by operation of law or otherwise, without the Seller's prior written consent. Any transfer in violation of this Clause 14.16 shall, as to the particular Aircraft involved, void the rights and warranties of the Buyer under this Clause 14 and any and all other warranties that might arise under or be implied in law.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

60

15 - SELLER REPRESENTATIVE SERVICES

The Seller shall *** to the Buyer the services described in this Clause 15, at the Buyer's main base or at other locations.

- 15.1 Customer Support Representative(s)
- 15.1.1 The Seller shall *** to the Buyer the services of Seller customer support representative(s), as defined in Appendix A to this Clause 15 (each a "Seller Representative"), at the Buyer's main base or such other locations as the parties may agree.
- 15.1.2 In providing the services as described herein, any Seller Representatives, or any Seller employee(s) providing services to the Buyer hereunder, are deemed to be acting in an advisory capacity only and at no time will they be deemed to be acting as Buyer's employees or agents, either directly or indirectly.
- 15.1.3 The Seller shall provide to the Buyer an annual written accounting of the consumed man-months and any remaining man-month balance from the allowance defined in Appendix A to this Clause 15. Such accounting shall be deemed final and accepted by the Buyer unless the Seller receives written objection from the Buyer within *** of receipt of such accounting.
- 15.1.4 If Aircraft On Ground ("**AOG**") technical assistance is needed after the end of the assignment referred to in Appendix A to this Clause 15, the Buyer shall have non-exclusive access to:
 - a) AIRTAC (Airbus Technical AOG Center), for as long as the Buyer operates at least one Airbus aircraft, and
 - b) The Seller Representative network closest to the Buyer's main base. A list of contacts of the Seller Representatives closest to the Buyer's main base shall be provided to the Buyer,
- 15.1.5 Should the Buyer request Seller Representative services exceeding the allocation specified in Appendix A to this Clause 15, the Seller may provide such additional services subject to terms and conditions to be mutually agreed.
- 15.1.6 The Seller shall cause similar services to be provided by representatives of the Propulsion Systems Manufacturer and Suppliers, when necessary and applicable.
- 15.1.7 The Seller will cause **AACS** to assign the services of ******* Customer Support Director based in Herndon, Virginia, to liaise between the Seller and the Buyer on product support matters, after signature of this Agreement and *******.

15.2 <u>Buyer's Support</u>

- 15.2.1 From the date of arrival of the first Seller Representative and for the duration of the assignment, the Buyer shall provide free of charge a suitable lockable office, conveniently located with respect to the Buyer's maintenance facilities, with complete office furniture and equipment including telephone, internet, email and facsimile connections for the sole use of the Seller Representative(s). All related communication costs shall be borne by the Seller upon receipt by the Seller of all relevant justifications.
- 15.2.2 The Buyer shall *** of the Seller Representatives of ***, to and from their place of assignment and Toulouse, France.
- 15.2.3 The Buyer shall *** of the Seller Representatives to and from their place of assignment and Toulouse, France.
- 15.2.4 Should the Buyer request any Seller Representative to travel on business to a city other than such Seller Representative usual place of assignment, the Buyer shall be responsible for all related reasonable and substantiated transportation costs and expenses.
- 15.3 Withdrawal of the Seller Representative

The Seller shall have the right to withdraw its assigned Seller Representatives if conditions arise, which are in the Seller's opinion dangerous to their safety or health or which prevent them from fulfilling their contractual tasks.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

62

APPENDIX "A" TO CLAUSE 15

SELLER REPRESENTATIVE ALLOCATION

1

2

- The Seller Representative allocation provided to the Buyer pursuant to Clause 15.1 is defined hereunder.
- The Seller shall provide to the Buyer Seller Representative services at the Buyer's main base or at other locations to be ***.
- Seller Representatives' services shall include initial Aircraft entry into service assistance and sustaining support services.
- 3 The number of the Seller Representatives assigned to the Buyer at any one time shall be mutually agreed, but shall at no time *** Seller Representatives.

16 -	TRAINING SUPPORT AND SERVICES
16.1	General
16.1.1	This Clause 16 sets forth the terms and conditions for the supply of training support and services for the Buyer's personnel to support the Aircraft operation.
16.1.2	The range, quantity and validity of training to be provided *** under this Agreement are covered in Appendix A to this Clause 16.
16.1.3	Scheduling of training courses covered in Appendix A shall be mutually agreed during a training conference (the " Training Conference ") that shall ***.
16.2	Training Location
16.2.1	The Seller shall provide training at its training center in Blagnac, France, and/or in Hamburg, Germany, or shall designate an affiliated training center in Miami, U.S.A., or Beijing, China (individually a "Seller's Training Center" and collectively the "Seller's Training Centers").
16.2.2	If the unavailability of facilities or scheduling difficulties make training by the Seller at any Seller's Training Center impractical, the Seller shall ensure that the Buyer is provided with such training at another location designated by the Seller.
16.2.3	Upon the Buyer's request, the Seller may also provide certain training at a location other than the Seller's Training Centers, including one of the Buyer's bases, if and when practicable for the Seller, under terms and conditions to be mutually agreed upon. In such event, all additional charges listed in Clauses 16.5.2 and 16.5.3 shall be borne by the Buyer.
16.2.4	If the Buyer requests training at a location as indicated in Clause 16.2.3 and requires such training to be an Airbus approved course, the Buyer undertakes that the training facilities shall be approved prior to the performance of such training. The Buyer shall, as necessary and in due time prior to the performance of such training, provide access to the training facilities set forth in Clause 16.2.3 to the Seller's and the competent Aviation Authority's representatives for approval of such facilities.
16.3	Training Courses
16.3.1	Training courses shall be as described in the Seller's customer services catalog (the "Seller's Customer Services Catalog"). The Seller's Customer Services Catalog also sets forth the minimum and maximum number of trainees per course.

All training requests or training course changes made outside of the Training Conference shall be submitted by the Buyer with a *** prior notice.

- 16.3.2 The following terms and conditions shall apply to training performed by the Seller:
 - (i) Training courses shall be the Seller's standard courses as described in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog valid at the time of execution of the course. The Seller shall be responsible for all training course syllabi, training aids and training equipment necessary for the organization of the training courses; for the purpose of performing training, such training equipment does not include aircraft.
 - (ii) The training equipment and the training curricula used for the training of flight, cabin and maintenance personnel shall not be fully customized but shall be configured in order to obtain the relevant Aviation Authority's approval and to support the Seller's training programs.
 - (iii) Training data and documentation for trainees receiving the training at the Seller's Training Centers shall be provided free of charge. Training data and documentation shall be marked "FOR TRAINING ONLY" and as such are supplied for the sole and express purpose of training; revisions of training data and documentation shall not be provided by the Seller.
- 16.3.3 When the Seller's training courses are provided by the Seller's instructors (individually an "**Instructor**" and collectively "**Instructors**") the Seller shall deliver a Certificate of Recognition or a Certificate of Course Completion (each a "**Certificate**") or an attestation (an "**Attestation**"), as applicable, at the end of any such training course. Any such Certificate or Attestation shall not represent authority or qualification by any Aviation Authority but may be presented to such Aviation Authority in order to obtain relevant formal qualification.

In the event of training courses being provided by a training provider selected by the Seller as set forth in Clause 16.2.2, the Seller shall cause such training provider to deliver a Certificate or Attestation, which shall not represent authority or qualification by any Aviation Authority, but may be presented to such Aviation Authority in order to obtain relevant formal qualification.

- 16.3.4 Should the Buyer wish to exchange any of the training courses provided under Appendix A hereto, the Buyer shall place a request for ***.
- 16.3.5 Should the Buyer use none or only part of the training to be provided pursuant to this Clause 16, no compensation or credit of any nature shall be provided.

16.3.6	Should the Buyer decide to cancel or reschedule, fully or partially, and irrespective of the location of the training, a training course, a minimum advance notification of at least *** prior to the relevant training course start date is required.
16.3.7	If the notification occurs *** prior to such training, *** shall be, as applicable, either deducted from the training allowance defined in Appendix A or invoiced at the Seller's then applicable price.
16.3.8	If the notification occurs less than *** prior to such training, a *** of such training shall be, as applicable, either deducted from the training allowance defined in Appendix A to this Clause 16 or invoiced at the Seller's then applicable price.
16.3.9	***
16.4	Prerequisites and Conditions
16.4.1	Training shall be conducted in English and all training aids used during such training shall be written in English using common aeronautical terminology.
16.4.2	The Buyer hereby acknowledges that all training courses conducted pursuant to this Clause 16 are "Standard Transition Training Courses" and not "Ab Initio Training Courses".
16.4.3	Trainees shall have the prerequisite knowledge and experience specified for each course in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog.
16.4.4.1	The Buyer shall be responsible for the selection of the trainees and for any liability with respect to the entry knowledge level of the trainees.
16.4.4.2	The Seller reserves the right to verify the trainees' proficiency and previous professional experience.
16.4.4.3	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer during the Training Conference an "Airbus Pre-Training Survey" for completion by the Buyer for each trainee.
	The Buyer shall provide the Seller with an attendance list of the trainees for each course, with the validated qualification of each trainee, at the time of reservation of the training course and in no event any later than *** before the start of the training course. The Buyer shall return concurrently thereto the completed Airbus Pre-Training Survey, detailing the trainees' associated background. If the Seller determines through the Airbus Pre-Training Survey that a trainee does not match the prerequisites set forth in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog, following consultation with the Buyer, such trainee shall be withdrawn from the program or directed through a relevant entry level training (ELT) program, which shall be at the Buyer's expense.

- 16.4.4.4 If the Seller reasonably determines at any time during the training that a trainee lacks the required qualifications, following consultation with the Buyer, such trainee shall be withdrawn from the program. Upon the Buyer's request, the Seller will recommend specific additional training, which shall be at the Buyer's expense.
- 16.4.5 The Seller shall in no case warrant or otherwise be held liable for any trainee's performance as a result of any training provided.
- 16.5 Logistics
- 16.5.1 Trainees
- 16.5.1.1 Living and travel expenses for the Buyer's trainees ***.
- 16.5.1.2 It will be the responsibility of the Buyer to make all necessary arrangements relative to authorizations, permits and/or visas necessary for the Buyer's trainees to attend the training courses to be provided hereunder. Rescheduling or cancellation of courses due to the Buyer's failure to obtain any such authorizations, permits and/or visas shall be subject to the provisions of Clauses 16.3.5.1 through 16.3.5.3.
- 16.5.2 <u>Training at External Location Seller's Instructors</u>
- 16.5.2.1 If, training is provided at the Seller's request at any location other than the Seller's Training Centers, as provided for in Clause 16.2.2, the expenses of the Seller's Instructors will be borne directly by the Seller.
- 16.5.2.2 If, at the Buyer's request, training is provided by the Seller's Instructor(s) at any location other than the Seller's Training Centers, the Buyer *** related to the assignment of such Seller Instructors and the performance of their duties as aforesaid.
- 16.5.2.3 Living Expenses

Except as provided for in Clause 16.5.2.1 above, the Buyer *** set forth in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog current at the time of the corresponding training or support.

Travel expenses shall include, but shall not be limited to, lodging, food and local transportation to and from the place of lodging and the training course location.

16.5.2.4	<u>Air Travel</u>		
	Except as provided for in Clause 16.5.2.1 above, the Buyer *** set forth in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog current at the time of the corresponding training or support.		
16.5.2.5	***		
16.5.3	Training Material and Equipment Availability - Training at External Location		
	Training material and equipment necessary for course performance at any location other than the Seller's Training Centers or the facilities of a training provider selected by the Seller shall be provided by the Buyer at its own cost in accordance with the Seller's specifications.		
	Notwithstanding the foregoing, should the Buyer request the performance of a course at another location as per Clause 16.2.3.1, the Seller may, upon the Buyer's request, provide the training material and equipment necessary for such course's performance. Such provision shall be at the Buyer's expense.		
16.6	Flight Operations Training		
	The Seller shall provide training for the Buyer's flight operations personnel as further detailed in Appendix A to this Clause 16, including the courses described in this Clause 16.6.		
16.6.1	Flight Crew Training Course		
	The Seller shall perform a flight crew training course program for the Buyer's flight crews, each of which shall consist of two (2) crew members, who shall be either captain(s) or first officer(s).		
16.6.2	Base Flight Training		
16.6.2.1	The Buyer shall provide at its own cost its delivered Aircraft, or any other aircraft it operates, for any base flight training, which shall consist of *** per pilot, performed in accordance with the related Airbus training course definition (the " Base Flight Training ").		
16.6.2.2	Should it be necessary to ferry the Buyer's delivered Aircraft to the location where the Base Flight Training shall take place, the additional flight time required for the ferry flight to and/or from the Base Flight Training field shall not be deducted from the Base Flight Training time.		

16.6.2.3 If the Base Flight Training is performed outside of the zone where the Seller usually performs such training, the ferry flight to the location where the Base Flight Training shall take place shall be performed by a crew composed of the Seller's and/or the Buyer's qualified pilots, in accordance with the relevant Aviation Authority's regulations related to the place of performance of the Base Flight Training.

16.6.3 Flight Crew Line Initial Operating Experience

In order to assist the Buyer with initial operating experience after Delivery of the first Aircraft, the Seller shall provide to the Buyer pilot Instructor(s) as set forth in Appendix A to this Clause 16.

Should the Buyer request, subject to the Seller's consent, such Seller pilot Instructors to perform any other flight support during the flight crew line initial operating period, such as but not limited to line assistance, demonstration flight(s), ferry flight(s) or any flight(s) required by the Buyer during the period of entry into service of the Aircraft, it is understood that such flight(s) shall be deducted from the flight crew line initial operating experience allowance set forth in Appendix A to this Clause 16.

It is hereby understood by the parties that the Seller's pilot Instructors shall only perform the above flight support services to the extent they bear the relevant qualifications to do so.

16.6.4 <u>Type Specific Cabin Crew Training Course</u>

The Seller shall provide type specific training for cabin crews, at one of the locations defined in Clause 16.2.1.

If the Buyer's Aircraft is to incorporate special features, the type specific cabin crew training course shall be performed no earlier than ***.

16.6.5 <u>Training on Aircraft</u>

During any and all flights performed in accordance with this Clause 16.6, the Buyer shall bear full responsibility for the aircraft upon which the flight is performed, including but not limited to any required maintenance, all expenses such as fuel, oil or landing fees and the provision of insurance in line with Clause 16.13.

The Buyer shall assist the Seller, if necessary, in obtaining the validation of the licenses of the Seller's pilots performing Base Flight Training or initial operating experience by the Aviation Authority of the place of registration of the Aircraft.

16.7	Performance / Operations Courses		
	The Seller shall provide performance/operations training for the Buyer's personnel as defined in Appendix A to this Clause 16.		
	The available courses shall be listed in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog current at the time of the course.		
16.8	Maintenance Training		
16.8.1	The Seller shall provide maintenance training for the Buyer's ground personnel as further set forth in Appendix A to this Clause 16.		
	The available courses shall be as listed in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog current at the time of the course.		
	The practical training provided in the frame of maintenance training shall be performed on the training devices in use in the Seller's Training Centers.		
16.8.2	Practical Training on Aircraft		
	Notwithstanding Clause 16.8.1 above, upon the Buyer's request, the Seller may provide Instructors for the performance of practical training on aircraft (" Practical Training ").		
	Irrespective of the location at which the training takes place, the Buyer shall provide at its own cost an aircraft for the performance of the Practical Training.		
	Should the Buyer require the Seller's Instructors to provide Practical Training at facilities selected by the Buyer, such training shall be subject to prior approval of the facilities by the Seller. All costs related to such Practical Training, including but not limited to the Seller's approval of the facilities, ***.		
	The provision of a Seller Instructor for the Practical Training shall be deducted from the trainee days allowance defined in Appendix A to this Clause 16, subject to the conditions detailed in Paragraph 3.3.4 thereof.		
16.9	Supplier and Propulsion Systems Manufacturer Training		
	Upon the Buyer's request, the Seller shall provide to the Buyer the list of the maintenance and overhaul training courses provided by major Suppliers and the Propulsion Systems Manufacturer on their respective products.		

16.10 <u>Proprietary Rights</u>

All proprietary rights, including but not limited to patent, design and copyrights, relating to the Seller's training data and documentation shall remain with the Seller and/or its Affiliates and/or its Suppliers, as the case may be.

These proprietary rights shall also apply to any translation into a language or languages or media that may have been performed or caused to be performed by the Buyer.

16.11 <u>Confidentiality</u>

The Seller's training data and documentation are designated as confidential and as such are provided to the Buyer for the sole use of the Buyer, for training of its own personnel, who undertake not to disclose the content thereof in whole or in part, to any third party without the prior written consent of the Seller, save as permitted herein or otherwise pursuant to any government or legal requirement imposed upon the Buyer.

If the Seller authorizes the disclosure of any training data and documentation to third parties either under this Agreement or by an express prior written authorization, the Buyer shall cause such third party to agree to be bound by the same conditions and restrictions as the Buyer with respect to the disclosed training data and documentation and to use such training data and documentation solely for the purpose for which they are provided.

16.12 <u>Transferability</u>

Without prejudice to Clause 21.1, the Buyer's rights under this Clause 16 may not be assigned, sold, transferred, novated or otherwise alienated by operation of law or otherwise, without the Seller's prior written consent.

16.13 Indemnities and Insurance

INDEMNIFICATION PROVISIONS AND INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS APPLICABLE TO THIS CLAUSE 16 ARE AS SET FORTH IN CLAUSE 19.

THE BUYER SHALL PROVIDE THE SELLER WITH AN ADEQUATE INSURANCE CERTIFICATE PRIOR TO ANY TRAINING ON AIRCRAFT.

APPENDIX "A" TO CLAUSE 16

TRAINING ALLOWANCE

All quantities indicated below are the total quantities granted for the whole of the Buyer's fleet of Aircraft firmly ordered, unless otherwise specified.

The contractual training courses defined in this Appendix A shall be provided up to ***.

Notwithstanding the above, flight operations training courses granted per firmly ordered Aircraft in this Appendix A shall be provided by the Seller ***.

Any deviation to said training delivery schedule will be agreed between the Buyer and the Seller.

- FLIGHT OPERATIONS TRAINING 1. 1.1 Flight Crew Training (standard transition course) The Seller shall provide flight crew training (standard transition course) *** of the Buyer's flight crews. 1.2 Extended Range For Twin Engine Aircraft Operations (ETOPS) Training The Seller shall provide *** ETOPS training for a total of *** of the Buyer's flight crews. 1.3 Low Visibility Operations Training The Seller shall provide *** Low Visibility Operations Training for a total of *** of the Buyer's flight crews. 1.4 Flight Crew Line Initial Operating Experience *** Unless otherwise agreed during the Training Conference, in order to follow the Aircraft Delivery schedule, the maximum number of pilot Instructors present at any one time shall be limited to *** pilot Instructors.
- 1.5 <u>Type Specific Cabin Crew Training Course</u>

The Seller shall provide to the Buyer *** type specific training for cabin crews for *** of the Buyer's cabin crew instructors, pursers or cabin attendants.

1.6	Airbus Pilot Instructor Course (APIC)		
	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer transition Airbus Pilot Instructor Course(s) (APIC), for flight and synthetic instruction, *** of the Buyer's flight instructors. APIC courses shall be performed in groups of *** trainees.		
2.	PERFORMANCE / OPERATIONS COURSE(S)		
	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer *** of performance / operations training *** for the Buyer's personnel.		
3.	MAINTENANCE TRAINING		
3.1	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer *** of maintenance training *** for the Buyer's personnel.		
3.2	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer *** Engine Run-up courses consisting of up to *** trainees per course.		
4.	TRAINEE DAYS ACCOUNTING		
	Trainee days are counted as follows:		
4.1	For instruction at the Seller's Training Centers: *** of instruction for *** trainee equals ***. The number of trainees originally registered the beginning of the course shall be counted as the number of trainees to have taken the course.		
4.2	For instruction outside of the Seller's Training Centers: *** of instruction by *** Seller Instructor equals the actual number of trainees attending the course or a ***, except for structure maintenance training course(s).		
4.3	For structure maintenance training courses outside the Seller's Training Center(s), *** of instruction by *** Seller Instructor equals the a number of trainees attending the course or the *** of trainees as indicated in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog.		
4.4	For Practical Training, whether on training devices or on aircraft, *** of instruction by *** Seller Instructor equals the actual number of trainees attending the course or a ***.		
CT1706024	Amondod and Destated A 250,000 Durchase Agreement avanution version		

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

73

17 - EQUIPMENT SUPPLIER PRODUCT SUPPORT

- 17.1 Equipment Supplier Product Support Agreements
- 17.1.1 The Seller has obtained enforceable and transferable product support agreements from Suppliers of Seller Furnished Equipment listed in the Specification, the benefit of which is hereby accepted by the Buyer. Said agreements become enforceable as soon as and for as long as an operator is identified as an Airbus aircraft operator.
- 17.1.2 These agreements are based on the "World Airlines Suppliers Guide" and include Supplier commitments as contained in the "Supplier Product Support Agreements" which include the following provisions:
 - (i) Technical data and manuals required to operate, maintain, service and overhaul the Supplier Parts will be prepared in accordance with the applicable provisions of ATA Specification including revision service and be published in the English language. The Seller will recommend that a software user guide, where applicable, be supplied in the form of an appendix to the Component Maintenance Manual. Such data will be provided in compliance with the applicable ATA Specification;
 - (ii) Warranties and guarantees, including standard warranties.
 - (iii) With respect to landing gear Suppliers, service life policies for selected structural landing gear elements;
 - (1) Training to ensure efficient operation, maintenance and overhaul of the Supplier Parts for the Buyer's instructors, shop and line service personnel;
 - (2) Spares data in compliance with ATA iSpecification 2200, initial provisioning recommendations, spare parts and logistic service including routine and expedite deliveries;
 - (iv) Technical service to assist the Buyer with maintenance, overhaul, repair, operation and inspection of Supplier Parts as well as required tooling and spares provisioning.
- 17.1.3 Upon the Buyer's request, the Seller will provide the Buyer with Supplier Product Support Agreements familiarization training at the Seller's facilities in Blagnac, France. An on-line training module will also be available through Airbus World, access to which will be subject to the "General Terms and Conditions of Access to and Use of Airbus World" (hereinafter the "GTC"), as set forth in Exhibit H to this Agreement.

17.2 Supplier Compliance

The Seller will monitor Suppliers' compliance with support commitments defined in the Supplier Product Support Agreements and will, if necessary, take remedial action jointly with the Buyer.

18 BUYER FURNISHED EQUIPMENT

18.1 <u>Administration</u>

- 18.1.1 Buyer Furnished Equipment
- 18.1.1.1 *** and in accordance with the Specification, the Seller will provide for the installation of those items of equipment that are identified in the Specification as being furnished by the Buyer ("Buyer Furnished Equipment" or "BFE"), provided that the BFE and the supplier of such BFE (the "BFE Supplier") are referred to in the Airbus BFE Product Catalog valid at the time the BFE Supplier is selected.
- 18.1.1.2 Notwithstanding the foregoing and without prejudice to Clause 2.4, if the Buyer wishes to install BFE manufactured by a supplier who is not referred to in the Airbus BFE Product Catalog, the Buyer will so inform the Seller and the Seller will conduct a feasibility study of the Buyer's request, in order to consider approving such supplier, provided that such request is compatible with the Seller's industrial planning and the associated Scheduled Delivery Month for the Buyer's Aircraft. In addition, it is a prerequisite to such approval that the supplier being considered is qualified by the Seller's Aviation Authorities to produce equipment for installation on civil aircraft. Any approval of a supplier by the Seller will be performed at the Buyer's expense. The Buyer will cause any BFE supplier approved under this Clause 18.1.1.2 (each an "Approved BFE Supplier") to comply with the conditions set forth in this Clause 18 and specifically Clause 18.2.

Except for the specific purposes of this Clause 18.1.1.2, the term "BFE Supplier" will be deemed to include Approved BFE Suppliers.

18.1.2.1 The Seller will advise the Buyer of the dates by which, in the planned release of engineering for the Aircraft, the Seller requires the BFE Supplier Data as set forth in Clause 2.5.2 and, subsequently, the final written detailed engineering definition encompassing a Declaration of Design and Performance (the "**BFE Engineering Definition**"). The Seller will provide to the Buyer and/or the BFE Supplier(s), within an appropriate timeframe, the necessary interface documentation and other technical data and information as is required by the Buyer to develop the BFE Engineering Definition.

The BFE Engineering Definition will include the description of the dimensions and weight of BFE, the information related to its certification and the information necessary for the installation and operation thereof. The Buyer will furnish, or cause the BFE Suppliers to furnish, both the BFE Supplier Data and BFE Engineering Definition by the dates specified through the Customization Milestone Chart as set forth in Clause 2.4.1.

Thereafter, the BFE Engineering Definition will not be revised, except through an SCN executed in accordance with Clause 2.

18.1.2.2 The Seller will also provide in due time to the Buyer a schedule of dates and the shipping addresses for delivery of the BFE and, where requested by the Seller, additional spare BFE to permit installation in the Aircraft and Delivery of the Aircraft in accordance with the Aircraft delivery schedule. The Buyer will provide, or cause the BFE Suppliers to provide, the BFE by such dates in a serviceable condition, in order to allow performance of any assembly, test or acceptance process in accordance with the Seller's industrial schedule. In order to facilitate the follow-up of the timely receipt of BFE, the Buyer will, upon the Seller's request, provide to the Seller dates and references of all BFE purchase orders placed by the Buyer.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, for BFE in-flight entertainment ("IFE") equipment to be integrated into BFE Premium Class Seats, the Buyer shall provide, or cause the BFE Premium Class Seat Supplier to provide to the BFE IFE equipment Supplier a schedule of dates and shipping addresses for delivery of the IFE equipment. In addition, where requested by the BFE Premium Class Seat Supplier, the IFE Supplier shall provide the former with additional spare IFE equipment to permit installation of the IFE equipment into the BFE Premium Class Seats in accordance with the BFE Premium Class Seat contractual delivery schedule. For BFE Premium Class Seats, each unit shall be delivered fully tested and ready for installation.

The Buyer will also provide, when requested by the Seller, at AIRBUS OPERATIONS S.A.S. works in TOULOUSE (FRANCE) and/or at AIRBUS OPERATIONS GmbH works in HAMBURG (GERMANY) adequate field service including support from BFE Suppliers to act in a technical advisory capacity to the Seller in the installation, calibration and possible repair of any BFE.

18.1.3 At a suitable time prior to CDF and without prejudice to the Buyer's obligations hereunder, in order to facilitate the development of the BFE Engineering Definition, the Seller will organize when relevant an Initial Technical Coordination Meeting (ITCM) between the Seller, the Buyer and BFE Suppliers at the A350XWB Customer Definition Centre in Hamburg, Germany. The Buyer hereby agrees to participate in such meetings and to provide adequate technical and engineering expertise to reach decisions within the defined timeframe.

In addition, throughout the development phase and up to Delivery of the Aircraft to the Buyer, the Buyer agrees:

- to monitor the BFE Suppliers and ensure that they will enable the Buyer to fulfil its obligations, including but not limited to those set forth in the Customization Milestone Chart;
- 2. that, should a timeframe, quality or other type of risk be identified at a given BFE Supplier, the Buyer will allocate resources to such BFE Supplier so as not to jeopardize the industrial schedule of the Aircraft;
- 3. for major BFE, including, but not being limited to, seats, galleys and IFE ("**Major BFE**") to participate on a mandatory basis in the specific meetings that take place between BFE Supplier selection and BFE delivery, namely:
 - (i) Preliminary Design Review ("PDR"),
 - (ii) Critical Design Review ("CDR");
- 4. to attend the First Article Inspection ("FAI") for the first shipset of all Major BFE. Should the Buyer fail to attend such FAI (due to reasons beyond the Buyer's control), the Buyer will delegate the FAI to the BFE Supplier and confirmation thereof will be supplied to the Seller in writing;
- 5. to attend the Source Inspection ("SI") that takes place at the BFE Supplier's premises prior to shipping, for each shipset of all Major BFE. Should the Buyer fail to attend such SI (due to reasons beyond the Buyer's control), the Buyer will delegate the SI to the BFE Supplier and confirmation thereof will be brought to the Seller in writing. Should the Buyer not attend the SI, the Buyer will be deemed to have accepted the conclusions of the BFE Supplier with respect to such SI.

The Seller will be entitled to attend the ITCMs, the PDR, the CDR and the FAI. In doing so, the Seller's employees will be acting in an advisory capacity only and at no time will they be deemed to be acting as Buyer's employees or agents, either directly or indirectly.

18.1.4 The BFE will be imported into FRANCE or into GERMANY by the Buyer under a suspensive customs system ("Régime de l'entrepôt douanier ou régime de perfectionnement actif " or "Zollverschluss") without application of any French or German tax or customs duty, and will be Delivered Duty Unpaid (DDU) according to the Incoterms, to the following shipping addresses:

AIRBUS OPERATIONS S.A.S. 316 Route de Bayonne 31300 TOULOUSE FRANCE

AIRBUS OPERATIONS GmbH Kreetslag 10 21129 HAMBURG GERMANY

as specified by the Seller.

18.2 Aviation Authorities' Requirements

The Buyer is responsible for, at its expense, and warrants that the BFE will:

- 1. be manufactured by a qualified BFE Supplier, and
- 2. meet the requirements of the applicable Specification of the Aircraft, and
- 3. comply with the BFE Engineering Definition, and
- 4. comply with applicable requirements incorporated by reference to the Type Certificate and listed in the Type Certificate Data Sheet, and
- 5. be approved by the Aviation Authority delivering the Export Airworthiness Certificate and by the Buyer's Aviation Authority for installation and use on the Aircraft at the time of Delivery of the Aircraft, and
- 6. not infringe any patent, copyright or other intellectual property right of any third party, and
- 7. not be subject to any legal obligation or other encumbrance that may prevent, hinder or delay the installation of the BFE in the Aircraft and/or the Delivery of the Aircraft.

The Seller will be entitled to refuse any item of BFE that it considers incompatible with the Specification, the BFE Engineering Definition or the certification requirements.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

79

18.3 <u>Buyer's Obligation and Seller's Remedies</u>

- 18.3.1 Any delay or failure by the Buyer or the BFE Suppliers in:
 - 1. complying with the foregoing warranty or in providing the BFE Engineering Definition or field service mentioned in Clause 18.1.2.2, or
 - 2. furnishing the BFE in a serviceable condition at the requested delivery date, or
 - 3. obtaining any required approval for such BFE equipment under the above mentioned Aviation Authorities' regulations,

may delay the performance of any act to be performed by the Seller, including Delivery of the Aircraft. The Seller will not be responsible for such delay which will cause the Final Price of the Aircraft to be adjusted in accordance with the updated delivery schedule and to include in particular the amount of the Seller's additional costs attributable to such delay or failure by the Buyer or the BFE Suppliers, such as storage, taxes, insurance and costs of out-of sequence installation.

- 18.3.2 In addition, in the event of any delay or failure mentioned in 18.3.1 above, the Seller may:
 - select, purchase and install equipment similar to the BFE at issue, in which event the Final Price of the Aircraft for the affected Aircraft will also be increased by the purchase price of such equipment plus reasonable costs and expenses incurred by the Seller for handling charges, transportation, insurance, packaging and, if so required and not already provided for in the Final Price of the Aircraft, for adjustment and calibration; or
 - (ii) if the BFE is delayed by more than *** beyond, or is not approved within *** of the dates specified in Clause 18.1.2.2, deliver the Aircraft without the installation of such BFE, notwithstanding applicable terms of Clause 7, if any, and the Seller will thereupon be relieved of all obligations to install such equipment.

18.4 <u>Title and Risk of Loss</u>

Title to and risk of loss of any BFE will at all times remain with the Buyer except that risk of loss (limited to cost of replacement of said BFE) will be with the Seller for as long as such BFE is under the care, custody and control of the Seller.

18.5 <u>Disposition of BFE Following Termination</u>

- 18.5.1 If the Seller terminates this Agreement pursuant to the provisions of Clause 20 with respect to an Aircraft in which all or any part of the BFE has been installed prior to the date of such termination, the Seller will be entitled, but not required, to remove all items of BFE that can be removed without damage to the Aircraft and to undertake commercially reasonable efforts to facilitate the sale of such items of BFE to other customers, retaining and applying the proceeds of such sales to reduce the Seller's damages resulting from the termination.
- 18.5.2 The Buyer will cooperate with the Seller in facilitating the sale of BFE pursuant to Clause 18.5.1 and will be responsible for all costs incurred by the Seller in removing and facilitating the sale of such BFE. The Buyer ***.
- 18.5.3 The Seller will notify the Buyer as to those items of BFE not sold by the Seller pursuant to Clause 18.5.1 above and, at the Seller's request, the Buyer will undertake to remove such items from the Seller' facility within *** of the date of such notice. The Buyer will have no claim against the Seller for damage, loss or destruction of any item of BFE removed from the Aircraft and not removed from Seller's facility within such period.
- 18.5.4 The Buyer will have no claim against the Seller for damage to or destruction of any item of BFE damaged or destroyed in the process of being removed from the Aircraft, provided that the Seller will use reasonable care in such removal.
- 18.5.5 The Buyer will grant the Seller title to any BFE items that cannot be removed from the Aircraft without causing damage to the Aircraft or rendering any system in the Aircraft unusable.

18.6 ***

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

81

19 - INDEMNITIES AND INSURANCE

The Seller and the Buyer will each be liable for Losses (as defined below) arising from the acts or omissions of their respective directors, officers, agents or employees occurring during or incidental to such party's exercise of its rights and performance of its obligations under this Agreement, except as provided in Clauses 19.1 and 19.2.

19.1 <u>Seller's Indemnities</u>

The Seller will, except in the case of gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Buyer, its directors, officers, agents and/or employees, be solely liable for and will indemnify and hold the Buyer, its Affiliates and each of their respective directors, officers, agents, employees and insurers harmless against all losses, liabilities, claims, damages, costs and expenses, including court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees ("Losses"), arising from:

- (a) claims for injuries to, or death of, the Seller's directors, officers, agents or employees, or loss of, or damage to, property of the Seller or its employees when such Losses occur during or are incidental to either party's exercise of any right or performance of any obligation under this Agreement, and
- (b) claims for injuries to, or death of, third parties, or loss of, or damage to, property of third parties, occurring during or incidental to the Technical Acceptance Flights.

19.2 <u>Buyer's Indemnities</u>

The Buyer will, except in the case of gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Seller, its directors, officers, agents and/or employees, be solely liable for and will indemnify and hold the Seller, its Affiliates, its subcontractors, and each of their respective directors, officers, agents, employees and insurers, harmless against all Losses arising from:

- (a) claims for injuries to, or death of, the Buyer's directors, officers, agents or employees, or loss of, or damage to, property of the Buyer or its employees, when such Losses occur during or are incidental to either party's exercise of any right or performance of any obligation under this Agreement, and
- (b) claims for injuries to, or death of, third parties, or loss of, or damage to, property of third parties, occurring during or incidental to (i) the provision of Seller Representatives services under Clause 15, or (ii) ***, or (iii) the provision of Aircraft Training Services to the Buyer.

19.3 Notice and Defense of Claims

If any claim is made or suit is brought against a party or entity entitled to indemnification under this Clause 19 (the "**Indemnitee**") for damages for which liability has been assumed by the other party under this Clause 19 (the "**Indemnitor**"), the Indemnitee will promptly give notice to the Indemnitor and the Indemnitor (unless otherwise requested by the Indemnitee) will assume and conduct the defense, or settlement, of such claim or suit, as the Indemnitor will deem prudent. Notice of the claim or suit will be accompanied by all information pertinent to the matter as is reasonably available to the Indemnitee and will be followed by such cooperation by the Indemnitee as the Indemnitor or its counsel may reasonably request, at the expense of the Indemnitor.

If the Indemnitor fails or refuses to assume the defense of any claim or suit notified to it under this Clause 19, the Indemnitee will have the right to proceed with the defense or settlement of the claim or suit as it deems prudent and will have a claim against the Indemnitor for any judgments, settlements, costs or expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees. Further, in such event, the Indemnitor will be deemed to have waived any objection or defense to the Indemnitee's claim based on the reasonableness of any settlement.

19.4 <u>Insurance</u>

For all Aircraft Training Services, to the extent of the Buyer's undertaking set forth in Clause 19.2, the Buyer will:

- (a) cause the Seller, its Affiliates, its subcontractors and each of their respective directors, officers, agents and employees to be named as additional insured under the Buyer's Comprehensive Aviation Legal Liability insurance policies, including War Risks and Allied Perils (such insurance to include the AVN 52E Extended Coverage Endorsement Aviation Liabilities or any further Endorsement replacing AVN 52E as may be available as well as any excess coverage in respect of War and Allied Perils Third Parties Legal Liabilities Insurance), and
- (b) with respect to the Buyer's Hull All Risks and Hull War Risks insurances and Allied Perils, cause the insurers of the Buyer's hull insurance policies to waive all rights of subrogation against the Seller, its Affiliates, its subcontractors and each of their respective directors, officers, agents, employees and insurers.

Any applicable deductible will be borne by the Buyer. The Buyer will furnish to the Seller, not less than *** prior to the start of any Aircraft Training Services, certificates of insurance, in English, evidencing the limits of liability cover and period of insurance coverage in a form acceptable to the Seller from the Buyer's insurance broker(s), certifying that such policies have been endorsed as follows:

- (i) under the Comprehensive Aviation Legal Liability Insurances, the Buyer's policies are primary and non-contributory to any insurance maintained by the Seller,
- (ii) such insurance can only be cancelled or materially altered by the giving of not less than thirty (30) days (but seven (7) days or such lesser period as may be customarily available in respect of War Risks and Allied Perils) prior written notice thereof to the Seller, and
- (iii) under any such cover, all rights of subrogation against the Seller, its Affiliates, its subcontractors and each of their respective directors, officers, agents, employees and insurers have been waived.

20 - TERMINATION

20.1 <u>Termination Events</u>

- 20.1.1 Each of the following shall constitute a "**Termination Event**" under this Agreement and promptly upon the knowledge of the occurrence of a Termination Event by the Buyer, the Buyer shall notify the Seller of such occurrence in writing and by courier or telefax, provided, however, that any failure by the Buyer to notify the Seller shall not prejudice the Seller's rights hereunder:
- (1) The Buyer or any of its Affiliates or any other party shall commence any case, proceeding or other action with respect to the Buyer or any of its Affiliates in any jurisdiction relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, relief from debtors, an arrangement, winding-up, liquidation, dissolution or other relief with respect to its debts and such case, proceeding or other action remains unstayed, undismissed or undischarged for ***.
- (2) An action is commenced seeking the appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian or other similar official for the Buyer or any of its Affiliates for all or substantially all of its assets, and such action remains unstayed, undismissed or undischarged for ***, or the Buyer or any of its Affiliates makes a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors.
- (3) An action is commenced against the Buyer or any of its Affiliates seeking issuance of a warrant of attachment, execution, distraint or similar process against all or any substantial part of its assets, and such action remains unstayed, undismissed or undischarged for ***.
- (4) The Buyer or any of its Affiliates fails generally to pay its debts as they become due.
- (5) The Buyer commences negotiations with its significant creditors in preparation for a "prepackaged" bankruptcy filing under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code.
- (6) Any event occurs with respect to the Buyer or any of its Affiliates in any jurisdiction to which such party is subject which has an effect equivalent to any of the events mentioned in 20.1.1 (1), (2), (3) or (4).
- (7) The Buyer or any of its Affiliates fails to make (i) any payment required to be made pursuant to this Agreement or any other material agreement between the Buyer or any of its Affiliates and the Seller or any of its Affiliates when such payment comes due (ii) any Predelivery Payment required to be made pursuant to this Agreement or (iii) payment of all or part of the Final Contract Price required to be made pursuant to Clause 5 of this Agreement.

- (8) An "Event of Default" (as such term (or any analogous term) is defined in the relevant transaction documents that govern the relevant transaction) shall have occurred under the terms of any purchase, service ***, guarantee or other material agreement entered into from time to time between (i) the Buyer or any Affiliate of the Buyer (the "**Borrower**") on one hand and (ii) the Seller or any of its Affiliates on the other hand.
- (9) An "Event of Default" (as such term (or any analogous term) is defined in the relevant transaction documents that govern the relevant transaction) shall have occurred under the terms of any material financing, lease or guarantee agreement to which the Borrower is a party from time to time.
- (10) ***
- (11) The Buyer shall repudiate this Agreement.
- (12) The Buyer shall default in its obligation to take delivery of an Aircraft as provided in Clause 9.2 of this Agreement.
- (13) The Buyer shall breach this Agreement or materially default in the observance or performance of any other covenant, undertaking or obligation contained in this Agreement or any other material agreement between the Buyer and the Seller (including but not limited to the Buyer's obligation to notify the Seller of the existence of a Termination Event hereunder, but only if such lack of notice itself operates to prejudice the Seller's rights under the Purchase Agreement or otherwise), ***.
- (14) A Termination Event of Default (as defined in the relevant agreement) shall have occurred under any other material agreement between the Buyer or any of its respective Affiliates and the Seller or any of its respective Affiliates, to the extent that such agreements relate to the transaction contemplated by this Agreement.
- (15) Any other event that the parties shall have agreed in writing constitutes a Termination Event hereunder.
- 20.2 ***
- 20.3 Definitions
 - For purposes of this Clause 20, the terms "Affected Aircraft", "Applicable Date and "Escalated Price" are defined as follows:
 - (i) "Affected Aircraft" any or all Aircraft with respect to which the Seller has cancelled or terminated this Agreement pursuant to Clause 20. 2 (1) (iv),

(ii) "Applicable Date" – for any Affected Aircraft the date of the Termination Event specified in the Seller's notice and demand for payment of liquidated damages delivered under Clause 20.2(3).

(iii) "Escalated Price" - the sum of (i) the Base Price of the Aircraft and (ii) the Base Price of SCNs and MSCNs entered into after the date of this Agreement, all as escalated to the Applicable Date in accordance with the provisions of Clause 4.

21 - ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS

21.1 <u>Assignments</u>

Except as hereinafter provided, neither party may sell, assign, novate or transfer its rights or obligations under this Agreement to any person without the prior written consent of the other, except that the Seller may sell, assign, novate or transfer its rights or obligations under this Agreement to any Affiliate without the Buyer's consent.

21.2 <u>Assignments on Sale, Merger or Consolidation</u>

The Buyer will be entitled to assign its rights under this Agreement at any time due to a merger, consolidation or a sale of all or substantially all of its assets, provided the Buyer first obtains the written consent of the Seller. The Buyer will provide the Seller with *** notice if the Buyer wishes the Seller to provide such consent. The Seller will provide its consent if

- (i) the surviving or acquiring entity is organized and existing under the laws of the United States;
- (ii) the surviving or acquiring entity has executed an assumption agreement, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Seller, agreeing to assume all of the Buyer's obligations under this Agreement;
- (iii) at the time, and immediately following the consummation, of the merger, consolidation or sale, no event of default exists or will have occurred and be continuing;
- (iv) there exists with respect to the surviving or acquiring entity no basis for a Termination Event;

the surviving or acquiring entity is an airline holding an operating certificate issued by the FAA at the time, and immediately following the consummation, of such sale, merger or consolidation; and

following the sale, merger or consolidation, the surviving entity is in a financial condition at least equal to that of the Buyer at time of execution of the Agreement.

21.3 Designations by Seller

The Seller may at any time by notice to the Buyer designate facilities or personnel of AACS or any other Affiliate of the Seller at which or by whom the services to be performed under this Agreement will be performed.

Notwithstanding such designation, the Seller will remain ultimately responsible for fulfillment of all obligations undertaken by the Seller in this Agreement.

21.4 Transfer of Rights and Obligations upon Reorganization

In the event that the Seller is subject to a corporate restructuring having as its object the transfer of, or succession by operation of law in, all or a substantial part of its assets and liabilities, rights and obligations, including those existing under this Agreement, to a person (the "**Successor**") that is an Affiliate of the Seller at the time of that restructuring, for the purpose of the Successor carrying on the business carried on by the Seller at the time of the restructuring will be completed without consent of the Buyer following notification by the Seller to the Buyer in writing. The Buyer recognizes that succession of the Successor to the Agreement by operation of law that is valid under the law pursuant to which that succession occurs will be binding upon the Buyer.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

89

22 - MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

22.1 Data Retrieval

On the Seller's reasonable request, the Buyer will provide the Seller with all the necessary data, as customarily compiled by the Buyer and pertaining to the operation of the Aircraft, to assist the Seller in making an efficient and coordinated survey of all reliability, maintenance, operational and cost data with a view to improving the safety, availability and operational costs of the Aircraft.

22.2 <u>Notices</u>

All notices and requests required or authorized hereunder will be given in writing either by personal delivery to a authorized officer of the party to whom the same is given or by commercial courier, certified air mail (return receipt requested) or facsimile at the addresses and numbers set forth below. The date on which any such notice or request is so personally delivered, or if such notice or request is given by commercial courier, certified air mail or facsimile, the date on which sent, will be deemed to be the effective date of such notice or request.

The Seller will be addressed at:

Airbus S.A.S.

2, rond-point Emile Dewoitine, 31700 Blagnac, France Attention: Senior Vice President Contracts

Telephone:33 (0) 5 61 93 43 85Facsimile:33 (0) 5 61 93 47 27

The Buyer will be addressed at:

United Airlines, Inc. 233 South Wacker Drive, Chicago, Illinois 60606 Attention: Head of Fleet Planning

Telephone:1 (312) 997 8000Email:fleet.planning@united.com

From time to time, the party receiving the notice or request may designate another address or another person.

22.3 Waiver

The failure of either party to enforce at any time any of the provisions of this Agreement, to exercise any right herein provided or to require at any time performance by the other party of any of the provisions hereof will in no way be construed to be a present or future waiver of such provisions nor in any way to affect the validity of this Agreement or any part hereof or the right of the other party thereafter to enforce each and every such provision. The express waiver by either party of any provision, condition or requirement of this Agreement will not constitute a waiver of any future obligation to comply with such provision, condition or requirement.

22.4 International Supply Contract

The Buyer and the Seller recognize that this Agreement is an international supply contract which has been the subject of discussion and negotiation, that all its terms and conditions are fully understood by the parties, and that the Specification and price of the Aircraft and the other mutual agreements of the parties set forth herein were arrived at in consideration of, inter alia, all the provisions hereof specifically including all waivers, releases and remunerations by the Buyer set out herein.

22.5 Certain Representations of the Parties

22.5.1 <u>Buyer's Representations</u>

The Buyer represents and warrants to the Seller:

- (i) the Buyer is a corporation organized and existing in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware and has the corporate power and authority to enter into and perform its obligations under this Agreement;
- (ii) neither the execution and delivery by the Buyer of this Agreement, nor the consummation of any of the transactions by the Buyer contemplated thereby, nor the performance by the Buyer of the obligations thereunder, constitutes a breach of any agreement to which the Buyer is a party or by which its assets are bound;
- (iii) this Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Buyer and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Buyer enforceable against the Buyer in accordance with its terms.

22.5.2 <u>Seller's Representations</u>

The Seller represents and warrants to the Buyer:

- (i) the Seller is organized and existing in good standing under the laws of the Republic of France and has the corporate power and authority to enter into and perform its obligations under the Agreement;
- (ii) neither the execution and delivery by the Seller of this Agreement, nor the consummation of any of the transactions by the Seller contemplated thereby, nor the performance by the Seller of the obligations there under, constitutes a breach of any agreement to which the Seller is a party or by which its assets are bound;
- (iii) this Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Seller and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Seller enforceable against the Seller in accordance with its terms.

22.6 <u>Interpretation and Law</u>

THIS AGREEMENT WILL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED AND THE PERFORMANCE THEREOF WILL BE DETERMINED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK, WITHOUT GIVING EFFECT TO ITS CONFLICTS OF LAWS PROVISIONS THAT WOULD RESULT IN THE APPLICATION OF THE LAW OF ANY OTHER JURISDICTION.

Each of the Seller and the Buyer (i) hereby irrevocably submits itself to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the state of New York, New York County, of the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York, for the purposes of any suit, action or other proceeding arising out of this Agreement, the subject matter hereof or any of the transactions contemplated hereby brought by any party or parties hereto, and (ii) hereby waives, and agrees not to assert, by way of motion, as a defense or otherwise, in any such suit, action or proceeding, to the extent permitted by applicable law, any defense based on sovereign or other immunity or that the suit, action or proceeding which is referred to in clause (i) above is brought in an inconvenient forum, that the venue of such suit, action or proceeding is improper, or that this Agreement or the subject matter hereof or any of the transactions contemplated hereby may not be enforced in or by these courts.

THE PARTIES HEREBY ALSO AGREE THAT THE UNITED NATIONS CONVENTION ON CONTRACTS FOR THE INTERNATIONAL SALE OF GOODS WILL NOT APPLY TO THIS TRANSACTION.

22.6.1 The Buyer for itself and its successors and assigns hereby designates and appoints the Secretary of the Buyer duly elected from time to time as its legal agent and attorney-in-fact upon whom all processes against the Buyer in any suit, action or proceeding in respect of any matter as to which it has submitted to jurisdiction under Clause 22.6 may be served with the same effect as if the

Buyer were a corporation organized under the laws of the State of New York and had lawfully been served with such process in such state, it being understood that such designation and appointments will become effective without further action on the part of its Secretary. The Seller for itself and its successors and assigns hereby designates and appoints CT Corporation, located at CT Corporation, 111 Eighth Avenue, New York, NY 10011, as its legal agent and attorney-in-fact upon whom all processes against the Seller in any suit, action or proceeding in respect of any matter as to which it has submitted to jurisdiction under Clause 22.6 may be served with the same effect as if the Seller were a corporation organized under the laws of the State of New York and had lawfully been served with such process in such state.

- 22.6.2 The assumption in Clause 22.6.1 made for the purpose of effecting the service of process will not affect any assertion of diversity by either party hereto initiating a proceeding in the New York Federal Courts or seeking transfer to the New York Federal Courts on the basis of diversity.
- 22.6.3 Service of process in any suit, action or proceeding in respect of any matter as to which the Seller or the Buyer has submitted to jurisdiction under Clause 22.6 (i) may be made on the Seller by delivery of the same personally or by dispatching the same via Federal Express, UPS, or similar international air courier service prepaid to, CT Corporation, New York City offices as agent for the Seller, it being agreed that service upon CT Corporation will constitute valid service upon the Seller or by any other method authorized by the laws of the State of New York, and (ii) may be made on the Buyer by delivery of the same personally or by dispatching the same by Federal Express, UPS, or similar international air courier service prepaid, return receipt requested to: Corporate Secretary, located at 233 South Wacker Drive, Chicago, Illinois 60606, or by any other method authorized by the laws of the State of New York.
- 22.6.4 <u>Headings</u>

All headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and do not constitute a part of this Agreement.

22.7 <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>

EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO WAIVES ITS RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LITIGATION ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT AND FOR ANY COUNTERCLAIM OR CROSS-CLAIM THEREIN.

22.8 <u>Waiver of Consequential Damages</u>

In no circumstances shall either party claim or receive incidental or consequential damages under this Agreement.

22.9 <u>No Representations Outside of this Agreement</u>

The parties declare that, prior to the execution of this Agreement, they, with the advice of their respective counsel, apprised themselves of sufficient relevant data in order that they might intelligently exercise their own judgments in deciding whether to execute this Agreement and in deciding on the contents of this Agreement. Each party further declares that its decision to execute this Agreement is not predicated on or influenced by any declarations or representations by any other person, party, or any predecessors in interest, successors, assigns, officers, directors, employees, agents or attorneys of any said person or party, except as set forth in this Agreement. This Agreement resulted from negotiation involving counsel for all of the parties hereto and no term herein will be construed or interpreted against any party under the contra proferentum or any related doctrine.

22.10 <u>Confidentiality</u>

Subject to any legal or governmental requirements of disclosure, the parties (which for this purpose will include their employees, and legal counsel) will maintain the terms and conditions of this Agreement and any reports or other data furnished hereunder strictly confidential, including but not limited to, the Aircraft pricing (the "Confidential Information"). Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Buyer will use its best efforts to limit the disclosure of the contents of this Agreement to the extent legally permissible in (i) any filing required to be made by the Buyer with any governmental agency and will make such applications as will be necessary to implement the foregoing, and (ii) any press release concerning the whole or any part of the contents and/or subject matter hereof or of any future addendum hereto. With respect to any public disclosure or filing, the Buyer agrees to submit to the Seller a copy of the proposed document to be filed or disclosed and will give the Seller a reasonable period of time in which to review said document. The Buyer and the Seller will consult with each other prior to the making of any public disclosure or filing, permitted hereunder, of this Agreement or the terms and conditions thereof.

The provisions of this Clause 22.10 will survive any termination of this Agreement.

22.11 <u>Severability</u>

Any provision of the Agreement determined to be unlawful or unenforceable under applicable law applied by any court of competent jurisdiction shall, to the extent required by such law, be deemed severed from the Agreement and rendered ineffective so far as is possible without modifying the remaining provisions. Where, however, the provisions of any such applicable law may be

waived, they are hereby waived by the parties hereto to the fullest extent permitted by such law, with the result that the provisions of the Agreement shall be a valid and binding and enforceable in accordance with their terms. The parties agree to replace, so far as practicable, any provision which is prohibited, unlawful or unenforceable with another provision having substantially the same effect (in its legal and commercial content) as the replaced provision, but which is not prohibited, unlawful or unenforceable. The invalidity in whole or in part of any provisions of the Agreement shall not void or affect the validity of any other provision.

22.12 Entire Agreement

This Agreement contains the entire agreement between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof and supersedes any previous understanding, commitments or representations whatsoever, whether oral or written. This Agreement will not be amended or modified except by an instrument in writing of even date herewith or subsequent hereto executed by both parties or by their fully authorized representatives.

22.13 Inconsistencies

In the event of any inconsistency between the terms of this Agreement and the terms contained in either (i) the Specification, or (ii) any other Exhibit, in each such case the terms of this Agreement will prevail over the terms of the Specification or any other Exhibit. For the purpose of this Clause 22.13, the term Agreement will not include the Specification or any other Exhibit hereto.

22.14 Language

All correspondence, documents and any other written matters in connection with this Agreement will be in English.

22.15 <u>Counterparts</u>

This Agreement has been executed in two (2) original copies.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

95

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement was entered into as of the day and year first above written.

AIRBUS, S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao Title: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Strategy

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Title: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

STANDARD SPECIFICATION

Exhibit A-1: A350-900 Standard Specification

Exhibit A-2: A350-1000 Standard Specification

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

1

1

A350-900 STANDARD SPECIFICATION

The A350-900 Standard Specification is contained in a separate folder.

1

A350-1000 STANDARD SPECIFICATION

The A350-1000 Standard Specification is contained in a separate folder.

1

SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICES

Exhibit B-1: Form of Specification Change Notice

Exhibit B-2: Lists of Specification Change Notices

Part 1: A350-900 SCN Budget

Part 2: A350-1000 SCN Budget

Part 3: A350-900 ULR SCN Budget

Part 4: A350-900 *** SCNs

Part 5: A350-1000 *** SCNs

Part 6: A350-900 ULR *** SCNs

Exhibit B-3: Form of Manufacturer's Specification Change Notice

SAIRBUS

SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICE

F

(SCN)

SCN Number Issue Dated Page

Title:						
Description						
Remarks / References						
Specification changed by this SCN						
This SCN requires prior or concurrent acceptance of the following SCN (s):						
Price per aircraft						
US DOLLARS:						
AT DELIVERY CONDITIONS:						
This change will be effective on	AIRCRAFT N°	and subsequent.				
Provided approval is received by						
Buyer approval	Seller approval					
By :	By :					

Date :

Date :

For

SAIRBUS

SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICE

(SCN)

SCN Number

For

After contractual agreement with respect to weight, performance, delivery, etc, the indicated part of the specification wording will read as follows:

Specification repercussion:

Issue Dated Page

SAIRBUS SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICE

(SCN)

For

SCN Number Issue Dated Page

Scope of change (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)

SCN LISTS

Part 1: A350-900 SCN Budget

Part 2: A350-1000 SCN Budget

Part 3: A350-900 ULR SCN Budget

Part 4: A350-900 *** SCNs

Part 5: A350-1000 *** SCNs

Part 6: A350-900 ULR *** SCNs

Part 1: A350-900 SCN Budget

Part 2: A350-1000 SCN Budget

Part 3: A350-900 ULR SCN Budget

Part 4: A350-900 *** SCNs

Part 5: A350-1000 *** SCNs

Part 6: A350-900 ULR *** SCNs

SAIRBUS

MANUFACTURER'S SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICE

(MSCN)

Title:

Description:

Effect on weight

Manufacturer's Weight Empty Change	:
Operational Weight Empty Change	:
Allowable Payload Change	:

Remarks / References

Specification changed by this MSCN

Price per aircraft

US DOLLARS:

AT DELIVERY CONDITIONS:

This change will be effective on AIRCRAFT N° and subsequent.

Provided MSCN is not rejected by

Buyer Approval

By :

Date :

By :

Seller Approval

Date :

EXHIBIT B-3

For MSCN Number Issue Dated Page

SAIRBUS

MANUFACTURER'S SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICE

(MSCN)

MSCN Number Issue Dated Page

For

Specification repercussion:

SAIRBUS

MANUFACTURER'S SPECIFICATION CHANGE NOTICE

(MSCN)

MSCN Number Issue Dated Page

For

Scope of change (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)

SELLER PRICE REVISION FORMULA

EXHIBIT D

1

FORM OF CERTIFICATE OF ACCEPTANCE

In accordance with the terms of Clause 8.3 of the Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated [*day*] [*month*] [*year*] and made between United Airlines, Inc. (the "**Buyer**") and Airbus S.A.S. as amended and supplemented from time to time (the "**Purchase Agreement**"), the technical acceptance tests relating to one Airbus A350-[•] aircraft, bearing manufacturer's serial number [•], and registration mark [•](the "**Aircraft**") have taken place in Toulouse, France.

In view of said tests having been carried out with satisfactory results, the Buyer hereby approves the Aircraft as being in conformity with the provisions of the Purchase Agreement and accepts the Aircraft for delivery in accordance with the provisions of the Purchase Agreement.

Such acceptance shall not impair the rights that may be derived from the warranties relating to the Aircraft set forth in the Purchase Agreement.

Any right at law or otherwise to revoke this acceptance of the Aircraft is hereby irrevocably waived.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Buyer, has caused this instrument to be executed by its duly authorized representative this day of [month], [year] in Toulouse, France.

RECEIPT AND ACCEPTANCE OF THE ABOVE-DESCRIBED AIRCRAFT ACKNOWLEDGED

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

Name:

Title:

Signature:

FORM OF BILL OF SALE

Know all men by these presents that Airbus S.A.S., a *Société par Actions Simplifiée* existing under French law and having its principal office at 2, Rond-Point Emile Dewoitine, 31700 Blagnac, FRANCE (the "**Seller**"), was this [*day*] [*month*] [*year*] the owner of the title to the following airframe (the "**Airframe**"), the [engines/propulsion systems] as specified (the "[**Engines/Propulsion Systems**]") and [all appliances, components, parts, instruments, accessories, furnishings, modules and other equipment of any nature], [excluding buyer furnished equipment ("**BFE**"),] incorporated therein, installed thereon or attached thereto on the date hereof (the "**Parts**"):

AIRFRAME:	[ENGINES/PROPULSION SYSTEMS]:
AIRBUS Model A3[•]-[•]	[Insert name of engine or propulsion system manufacturer] Model [•]
MANUFACTURER'S SERIAL NUMBER: [•]	<u>ENGINE SERIAL NUMBERS</u> : LH: [•] RH: [•]
REGISTRATION MARK: [•]	

[and [had] such title to the BFE as was acquired by it from [*insert name of vendor of the BFE*] pursuant to a bill of sale dated [month] [year] (the "**BFE Bill of Sale**")].

The Airframe, [Engines/Propulsion Systems] and Parts are hereafter together referred to as the "Aircraft".

The Seller did this day of [month] [year], sell, transfer and deliver all of its above described rights, title and interest in and to the Aircraft [and the BFE] to the following entity and to its successors and assigns forever, said Aircraft [and the BFE] to be the property thereof:

[Insert Name/Address of Buyer] (the "**Buyer**")

The Seller hereby warrants to the Buyer, its successors and assigns that (i) the Seller had good and lawful right to sell, deliver and transfer title to the Aircraft to the Buyer and (ii) there was conveyed to the Buyer good, legal and valid title to the Aircraft, free and clear of all liens, claims, charges, encumbrances and rights of others and (iii) the Seller will warrant and defend such title forever against all claims and demands whatsoever [and (iv) the Seller had such title to the BFE as Seller has acquired from [*insert name of vendor of the BFE*] pursuant to the BFE Bill of Sale].

This Bill of Sale shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this instrument to be executed by its duly authorized representative this day of [month], [year] in [Blagnac/Hamburg].

AIRBUS S.A.S. Name: Title: Signature:

EXHIBIT F

SERVICE LIFE POLICY

LIST OF ITEMS

SELLER SERVICE LIFE POLICY

1 The Items covered by the Service Life Policy pursuant to Clause 12.2 are those Seller Items of primary and auxiliary structure described hereunder.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

2

TECHNICAL DATA INDEX

TECHNICAL DATA INDEX

Buyer and Seller hereby acknowledge that the Aircraft Technical Data represented in this Exhibit G is ***, such updated Technical Data shall automatically be incorporated by reference herein and shall constitute the Exhibit G to this Agreement.

Where applicable, data will be established in general compliance with ATA *i*Specification 2200 and/or S1000D Specification jointly defined by the ASD (Aerospace and Defense Industries Association of Europe), AIA (Aerospace Industries Association) and ATA (Air Transport Association of America), as applicable

AVAILABILITY

Except as specifically otherwise set forth in this Exhibit G, all Technical Data shall be available on-line through the relevant service on the Airbus customer portal "Airbus World".

The following index identifies the Technical Data provided in support of the Aircraft.

The explanation of the table is as follows:

NOMENCLATURE	Self-explanatory

<u>ABBR.</u>

Abbreviated designation of the relevant Technical Data

FORMATS:

ADVANCED CONSULTATION TOOL

Includes the relevant Technical Data and an advanced consultation and navigation software to browse the data.

EXHIBIT G

SPECIFIC FORMATS

Refers to Technical Data, which are neither located in an "Advanced Consultation Tool" nor issued as XML raw data. Such Technical Data may be available as either:

- Portable Document Format (PDF), allowing data consultation, or
- Office Automation Format, such as XLS and/or Rich Text Format (Word RTF) or HyperText Markup Language (HTML), for consultation and information update, or
- Task Structure Data File (TSDF).

XML raw data

1/ Maintenance, Planning, Structural, Overhaul, Engineering Data

S1000D compliant raw data, for data processing by the Buyer.

If XML has been selected by the Buyer in the present Exhibit G, effective delivery shall only take place at the time of explicit request from the Buyer.

2/ Flight Operations Data

XML standard is yet to be defined.

- TYPE C CUSTOMIZED. Refers to manuals that are applicable to an individual Airbus customer/operator fleet or aircraft.
 - G GENERIC. Refers to manuals that are applicable for all Airbus aircraft types/models/series.
 - E ENVELOPE. Refers to manuals that are applicable to a whole group of Airbus customers for a specific aircraft type/model/series.

<u>QTY</u>/QUANTITY Self explanatory

DELIVERY (Deliv) Delivery refers to scheduled delivery dates and is expressed in either the number of corresponding days prior to first Aircraft delivery, or nil (0) referring to the Delivery Date of corresponding Aircraft.

The number of days indicated shall be rounded up to the next regular revision release date.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

4

GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF ACCESS TO AND USE OF AIRBUS WORLD

The general terms and conditions of access to and use of the secure area of the Airbus world / online services (as amended and supplemented from time to time) are contained in a separate folder.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

1

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 1

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: SPARE PARTS PROCUREMENT

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 1 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

PARAGRAPHS

- 1 GENERAL
- 2 INITIAL PROVISIONING
- 3 WARRANTIES
- 4 LEAD TIMES
- 5 DELIVERY STATUS
- 6 MATERIAL CONSUMPTION DATA
- 7 OTHER MATERIAL SUPPORT
- 8 COMMERCIAL CONDITIONS
- 9 TITLE
- 10 TERMINATION
- 11 INCONSISTENCIES
- 12 ASSIGNMENT
- 13 TERMINATION
- 14 ASSIGNMENT

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

1.	GENERAL
1.1	Scope of Material Support
1.1.1	This Letter Agreement defines the terms and conditions for the support services offered by the Seller to the Buyer relating to the Aircraft only, in the following areas:

1.1.2	References made to Paragraphs shall refer to paragraphs of this Letter Agreement. Unless otherwise specified.
1.1.3	For the purposes of this Letter Agreement, the term "Supplier" shall mean any supplier providing any of the Material listed in Paragraph 1.2.1 hereunder (each item of Material supplied by a Supplier being a "Supplier Part").
1.1.4	Notwithstanding any other agreement in force between the Buyer and the Seller as of the date hereof pertaining to spare parts procurement by the Buyer in relation to Airbus aircraft, this Letter Agreement shall be the only agreement between the Buyer and the Seller governing the terms and conditions applicable to the A350 Spare Parts Procurement.
1.2	Material
1.2.1	The "Material" will be comprised of the following:

1.3	Term

1.4	Stores

1.4.3	Other Points of Shipment

1.4.4	Customer Order Desk

1.5	Spare Parts Representative
1.5.1	Spare Parts Representative Services

1.6	Commitment of the Buyer

1.7	Manufacture of Material by the Buyer

2	INITIAL PROVISIONING AND REPLENISHMENT
2.1	Initial Provisioning
2.1.1	Period

2.1.2	Pre-Provisioning Meeting

2.1.3	Initial Provisioning Conference

2.1.4	Initial Provisioning Data

2.1.5	Supplier-Supplied Data

2.1.6	Supplementary Data

2.1.7	Commercial Offer for Certain Material

2.1.8	Delivery of Initial Provisioning Material
2.1.0	***

-		
3.	WARRANTIES ON SELLER PARTS	
3.1	Nature of Warranty	

3.2	Exceptions	

3.3	Warranty Periods	

3.4	Limitations of Warranty	

3.6	Duplicate Remedies	

4.	LEAD TIMES ***	
4.2		
4.3	Expedite Service ***	
5.	DELIVERY STATUS	

5.1	Shortages, Overshipments, Non-Conformity in Orders	

5.1.4	Packaging	

5.1.5	Cessation of Deliveries	

CT1706024	- Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement - execution version	LA1-5

6.	MATERIAL CONSUMPTION DATA

7	OTHER MATERIAL SUPPORT

7.1.1	General

7.1.2	Title

7.1.3	Warranties

7.1.3.2	Warranty and Notice Periods

7.1.3.4	Suspension and Transportation Costs

7.2	Tools and Ground Support Equipment

8	COMMERCIAL CONDITIONS
8.1	Price
8.1.1	All Material prices shall be quoted for delivery:

8.2	Payment Procedures and Conditions

8.3	Payment in Full

9.	TITLE
	The Buyer will at all times keep an amount of Material at least equal in value to the total amount of invoices for Material outstanding to the Seller at any given time free from any lien, debenture, security interest or other similar interest charge or claim in favor of any third party.
10.	TERMINATION OF SPARES PROCUREMENT COMMITMENTS
	Any termination of the Agreement under its terms shall ***. The Seller may, but shall not be required, to ***.
11.	INCONSISTENCY
	In the event of any inconsistency between *** this Letter Agreement shall prevail to the extent of such inconsistency.
12.	ASSIGNMENT
	This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.
13.	CONFIDENTIALITY
	This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.
14.	<u>COUNTERPARTS</u>

This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 2

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: PREDELIVERY PAYMENTS

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 2 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

PREDELIVERY PAYMENTS

Clause 5 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:

QUOTE

1.

5 - PAYMENT TERMS

5.1 Seller's Account

The Buyer will pay the Predelivery Payments, the Balance of the Final Price of the Aircraft and any other amount due hereunder in immediately available funds in United States dollars to: ***, or to such other account as may be designated by the Seller in writing to the Buyer.

5.2 Predelivery Payments

5.2.1 ***

5.2.2 The Predelivery Payment Reference Price for an Aircraft to be delivered in calendar year T is determined in accordance with the following formula:

5.2.3 Predelivery Payments will be paid according to the following schedules.

5.2.3.1 For the initial firm order of forty-five (45) A350-900 Aircraft:

AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. - PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

Payment Date		Percentage of Predelivery Payment Reference Price
***	***	***
TOTAL PAYMENT PRIOR TO DELIVERY		***0/0
Notwithstanding the above, it is agreed that with respect to Aircraft ***.		
5.2.3.2 ***:		
CT1706024 - Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement - execution version		

LA2-2

Payment Date		Percentage of Predelivery Payment Reference Price
***	***	***
TOTAL PAYMENT PRIOR TO DELIVERY		***0/0
5.2.3.3 For Converted Firm Aircraft:		
Payment Date		Percentage of Predelivery Payment Reference Price
***	***	***
TOTAL PAYMENT PRIOR TO DELIVERY		***0/0
Notwithstanding the above, it is agreed that with respect to Aircraft ***.		

5.5 Payment of Balance of the Final Price of the Aircraft

5.6 <u>Taxes</u>

"**Taxes**" means any present or future tax, stamp or other taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, deductions or withholdings, now or hereafter imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by any governmental authority or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein.

5.7 Application of Payments

Notwithstanding any other rights the Seller may have at contract or at law, the Buyer and the Seller hereby agree that should any amount (whether under this Agreement or under any other agreement between the Buyer or a direct or indirect subsidiary of the Buyer on the one hand and the Seller or any of the Seller's Affiliates on the other hand) become due and payable by the Buyer or an Affiliate of the Buyer, ***

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA2-3

5.9 Overdue Predelivery Payments

If any Predelivery Payment due to the Seller is not received by the Seller on the date or dates agreed upon between the Buyer and the Seller, the Seller will have the right to claim from the Buyer and the Buyer will promptly pay to the Seller upon receipt of such claim, interest at the rate of ***. The Seller's right to receive such interest will be in addition to any other rights of the Seller hereunder or at law. ***.

5.10 Proprietary Interest

Notwithstanding any provision of law to the contrary, the Buyer will not, by virtue of anything contained in this Agreement (including, without limitation, any *** or Predelivery Payments hereunder, or any designation or identification by the Seller of a particular aircraft as an Aircraft to which any of the provisions of this Agreement refers) acquire any proprietary, insurable or other interest whatsoever in any Aircraft before Delivery of and payment for such Aircraft, as provided in this Agreement.

5.11 Payment in Full

5.12 Other Charges

UNQUOTE

2. <u>ASSIGNMENT</u>

This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.

3. <u>CONFIDENTIALITY</u>

This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.

4. <u>COUNTERPARTS</u>

This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Roa

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA2-5

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 3

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: CREDIT MATTERS

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 3 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

1.	*** TO ALL AIRCRAFT OF A TYPE	

7.	ASSIGNMENT	
	This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.	
8.	CONFIDENTIALITY	
	This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.	
9.	COUNTERPARTS	
	This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.	be
CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version LA3-2 AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL		

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA3-3

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 4

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: <u>***</u>

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 4 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA4-1

1.	DEFINITIONS
	Clause 0 to the Agreement is amended to either modify or add the following defined terms between the "QUOTE" and "UNQUOTE":
	QUOTE
	*** A350XWB Aircraft – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 3.1
	<u>**** Aircraft</u> – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 3.1
	*** A350-900 ULR Aircraft – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 3.1
	*** A350-1000 Aircraft – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 3.1
	<u>*** Aircraft</u> – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 3.1
	*** A350-900 *** Aircraft – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 3.1
	*** A350-900 ULR *** Aircraft – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 3.1
	*** A350-1000 *** Aircraft – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 3.1

	A350-900 *** Aircraft – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 2.1.
	A350-900 *** Aircraft – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 2.1.
	A350-1000 *** Aircraft – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 2.1.
	<u>*** Fee</u> – has the meaning set forth in Paragraph 2.1.
	UNQUOTE

2.2.	***

	Such written notice will include, for each *** Aircraft, the requested (i) delivery month and year and (ii) *** Aircraft type.

LA4-2

6.	INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK
7.	ASSIGNMENT
	This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.
8.	CONFIDENTIALITY
	This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.
9.	<u>COUNTERPARTS</u>
	This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

LA4-3

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA4-4

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 5

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: PRODUCT SUPPORT MATTERS

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 5 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>1.</u>	AIRBUS WORLD	3	
<u>2.</u>	<u>CLAUSE 14 – TECHNICAL DATA</u>	4	
<u>3.</u>	CLAUSE 15 – SELLER REPRESENTATIVE SERVICES	11	
	3.1 CUSTOMER SUPPORT REPRESENTATIVE(S) 3.2 BUYER'S SUPPORT 3.3 SELLER REPRESENTATIVE	11 11 11	
<u>4.</u>	CLAUSE 16 – TRAINING SUPPORT AND SERVICES	13	
<u>5.</u>	<u>CLAUSE 17 – EQUIPMENT SUPPLIER PRODUCT SUPPORT</u>	26	
<u>6.</u>	***	27	
<u>7.</u>	ASSIGNMENT	28	
<u>8.</u>	CONFIDENTIALITY	28	
<u>9.</u>	<u>COUNTERPARTS</u>	28	
	CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version LA5-2 AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL		

1. <u>AIRBUS WORLD</u>

Notwithstanding anything in Exhibit H, the Buyer will have full access to Airbus World ***.

<u>CLAUSE 14 – TECHNICAL DATA</u>		
Clause 14 o	f the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:	
QUOTE		
14 -	TECHNICAL DATA	
14.1	Scope	
	This Clause 14 covers the terms and conditions for the supply of technical data by the Seller (" Technical Data ") needed to support the Aircraft operation. ***.	
14.1.1	The Technical Data shall be supplied in the English language using the aeronautical terminology in common use.	
14.1.2	All Technical Data shall be available on-line as set forth in Clause 14.4. Range, type, format and delivery schedule of the on- line Technical Data to be provided under this Agreement are outlined in Exhibit G hereto.	
14.2	Aircraft Identification for Technical Data	
14.2.1	For those Technical Data that are customized to the Buyer's Aircraft, the Buyer agrees to the allocation of fleet serial numbers ("Fleet Serial Numbers") in the form of blocks of numbers selected in the range from 001 to 999.	
14.2.2	The sequence shall not be interrupted unless two (2) different Propulsion Systems or two (2) different Aircraft models are selected.	
14.2.3	The Buyer shall indicate to the Seller the Fleet Serial Number allocated to each Aircraft corresponding to the delivery schedule set forth in Clause 9.1 ***. Neither the designation of such Fleet Serial Numbers nor the subsequent allocation of the Fleet Serial Numbers to Manufacturer Serial Numbers for the purpose of producing certain customized Technical Data shall constitute any property, insurable or other interest of the Buyer in any Aircraft prior to the Delivery of such Aircraft as provided for in this Agreement.	
	The customized Technical Data that are affected thereby are the following:	
	Aircraft Maintenance Manual,	
	Illustrated Parts Catalog,	
	Trouble Shooting Manual,	

2.

	Aircraft Wiring Manual,
	Aircraft Schematics Manual,
	• Aircraft Wiring Lists.
14.3	Integration of Equipment Data
14.3.1	Supplier Parts
	Information, including revisions, relating to Supplier Parts that are installed on the Aircraft at Delivery or through Airbus Service Bulletins thereafter will be introduced into the customized Technical Data to the extent necessary for the comprehension of the affected systems, at no additional charge to the Buyer.
14.3.2	Buyer Furnished Equipment
14.3.2.1	The Seller shall introduce data related to Buyer Furnished Equipment, for equipment that is installed on the Aircraft by the Seller (" BFE Data ") into the customized Technical Data, at no additional charge to the Buyer for the initial issue of the Technical Data provided at first Aircraft Delivery, provided such BFE Data is provided in accordance with the conditions set forth in Clauses 14.3.2.2 through 14.3.2.6.
14.3.2.2	The Buyer shall supply the BFE Data to the Seller at least six (6) months prior to the Scheduled Delivery Month of the first Aircraft.
14.3.2.3	The BFE Data shall be supplied in English and shall be established in compliance with the then applicable revision of ATA iSpecification 2200 and/or S1000D Specification jointly defined by the ASD (Aerospace and Defense Industries Association of Europe), AIA (Aerospace Industries Association) and ATA (Air Transport Association of America), as applicable.
14.3.2.4	The Buyer and the Seller shall agree on the requirements for the provision to the Seller of BFE Data for "on-aircraft maintenance", such as but not limited to timeframe, media and format in which the BFE Data shall be supplied to the Seller, in order to manage the BFE Data integration process in an efficient, expeditious and economic manner.
14.3.2.5	The BFE Data shall be delivered in digital format (SGML or XML raw data) and/or in Portable Document Format (PDF), as agreed between the Buyer and the Seller.
14.3.2.6	All costs related to the delivery to the Seller of the applicable BFE Data shall be borne by the Buyer.

14.4	<u>Supply</u>
14.4.1	Except as specifically otherwise set forth in Exhibit G, all Technical Data shall be made available on-line through the relevant services on the Seller's customer portal Airbus World ("Airbus World"), under terms and conditions described in Exhibit H to the Agreement.
14.4.2	The Technical Data shall be delivered according to a *** schedule to correspond with the Deliveries of Aircraft. The Buyer shall provide no less than sixty (60) days notice when requesting a change to such delivery schedule.
14.4.3	It will be the responsibility of the Buyer to *** . Upon request from the Buyer's Aviation Authorities, such Aviation Authorities shall be given on-line access to the Buyer's Technical Data.
14.5	Revision Service
	For each firmly ordered Aircraft covered under this Agreement, revision service for the Technical Data shall be provided *** (each a " Revision Service Period ").
	Thereafter revision service shall be provided in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Seller's then current Customer Services Catalog.
14.6	Service Bulletins (SB) Incorporation
	During any Revision Service Period and upon the Buyer's request, Seller Service Bulletin information shall be incorporated into the Technical Data, provided that the Buyer notifies the Seller through the Airbus World "Service Bulletin Reporting" service that it intends to accomplish such Service Bulletin, after which post-Service Bulletin status shall be shown. ***.
14.7	Technical Data Familiarization
	Upon request by the Buyer, the Seller shall provide up to *** of Technical Data familiarization training at the Seller's or the Buyer's facilities. The basic familiarization course is tailored for maintenance and engineering personnel.

	14.8	Customer Originated Changes (COC)
		If the Buyer wishes to introduce Buyer originated data (" COC Data ") into any of the customized Technical Data that are identified as eligible for such incorporation in the Seller's then current Customer Services Catalog, the Buyer shall notify the Seller of such intention.
		The incorporation of any COC Data shall be performed under the methods and tools for achieving such introduction and the conditions specified in the Seller's then current Customer Services Catalog.
	14.9	Advanced Consultation Tool
	14.9.1	Some Technical Data shall be made available through several domains listed in Paragraph 14.9.2 and shall be provided on- line through an Advanced Consultation Tool, which shall include the necessary navigation software and viewer to browse the Technical Data (together, "Advanced Consultation Tool").
	14.9.2	The Advanced Consultation Tool encompasses the following domains:
		• AirN@v / Line Maintenance,
		• AirN@v /Planning,
		• AirN@v / Engineering,
		• AirN@v / Associated Data.
	14.9.3	Further details on the Technical Data included in such Advanced Consultation Tool are set forth in Exhibit G.
	14.9.4	The parties agree to negotiate in good faith license terms governing use of the Advanced Consultation Tool software prior to delivery of such Advanced Consultation Tool, but no later than six (6) months of the date of signature of this Agreement.
	14.9.5	The revision service for, and the license to use, the Advanced Consultation Tool shall be *** for the duration of the corresponding Revision Service Period. At the end of such Revision Service Period, the yearly revision service for the Advanced Consultation Tool and the associated license fee shall be provided to the Buyer under the commercial conditions set forth in the Seller's then current Customer Services Catalog.
	14.10	On-Line Access to Technical Data
	14.10.1	Access to Airbus World shall be subject to the "General Terms and Conditions of Access to and Use of Airbus World" (the "GTC"), as set forth in Exhibit H.
024	Amondad and D	actated A 250,000 Durahass Agreement execution version

- 14.10.2 Access to Airbus World shall be *** of the Buyer's users (including *** Buyer's Administrators) for the Technical Data related to the Aircraft which shall be operated by the Buyer.
- 14.10.3 Should Airbus World provide access to Technical Data in software format, the use of such software shall be further subject to ***.
- 14.11 <u>Waiver, Release and Renunciation</u>

The Seller warrants that the Technical Data are prepared in accordance with the state of art at the date of their conception. Should any Technical Data prepared by the Seller contain any non-conformity or defect, the sole and exclusive liability of the Seller shall be to correct such Technical Data. Notwithstanding the above, no warranties of any kind shall be given for the Customer Originated Changes.

THE WARRANTIES, OBLIGATIONS AND LIABILITIES OF THE SELLER (AS DEFINED BELOW FOR THE PURPOSES OF THIS CLAUSE 14) AND REMEDIES OF THE BUYER SET FORTH IN THIS CLAUSE 14 ARE EXCLUSIVE AND IN SUBSTITUTION FOR, AND THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES, RELEASES AND RENOUNCES ALL OTHER WARRANTIES, OBLIGATIONS AND LIABILITIES OF THE SELLER AND RIGHTS, CLAIMS AND REMEDIES OF THE BUYER AGAINST THE SELLER, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, ARISING BY LAW, CONTRACT OR OTHERWISE, WITH RESPECT TO ANY NON-CONFORMITY OR DEFECT OF ANY KIND, IN ANY TECHNICAL DATA OR SERVICES DELIVERED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO:

- A. ANY WARRANTY AGAINST HIDDEN DEFECTS;
- B. ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS;
- C. ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY ARISING FROM COURSE OF PERFORMANCE, COURSE OF DEALING OR USAGE OR TRADE;
- D. ANY OBLIGATION, LIABILITY, RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT OR IN TORT, WHETHER OR NOT ARISING FROM THE SELLER'S NEGLIGENCE, ACTUAL OR IMPUTED; AND
- E. ANY OBLIGATION, LIABILITY, RIGHT, CLAIM, OR REMEDY FOR LOSS OF OR DAMAGE TO ANY AIRCRAFT, COMPONENT, EQUIPMENT, ACCESSORY, PART, SOFTWARE, DATA OR SERVICES DELIVERED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT, FOR LOSS OF USE, REVENUE OR PROFIT, OR FOR ANY OTHER DIRECT, INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES;

PROVIDED THAT, IN THE EVENT THAT ANY OF THE AFORESAID PROVISIONS SHOULD FOR ANY REASON BE HELD UNLAWFUL OR OTHERWISE INEFFECTIVE, THE REMAINDER OF THIS AGREEMENT SHALL REMAIN IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT.

FOR THE PURPOSES OF THIS CLAUSE 14, THE "SELLER" SHALL BE UNDERSTOOD TO INCLUDE THE SELLER, ANY OF ITS SUPPLIERS AND SUBCONTRACTORS, ITS AFFILIATES AND ANY OF THEIR RESPECTIVE INSURERS.

14.12 <u>Proprietary Rights</u>

- 14.12.1 All proprietary rights, including but not limited to patent, design and copyrights, relating to Technical Data shall remain with the Seller and/or its Affiliates as the case may be. These proprietary rights shall also apply to any translation into a language or languages or media that may have been performed or caused to be performed by the Buyer.
- 14.12.2 Whenever this Agreement and/or any Technical Data provides for manufacturing by the Buyer, the consent given by the Seller shall not be construed as express or implicit approval howsoever neither of the Buyer nor of the manufactured products. The supply of the Technical Data shall not be construed as any further right for the Buyer to design or manufacture any Aircraft or part thereof or spare part.

14.13 Performance Engineer's Program

- 14.13.1 In addition to the Technical Data provided under Clause 14, the Seller shall provide to the Buyer Software Services, which shall consist of the Performance Engineer's Program ("**PEP**") for the Aircraft type covered under this Agreement. Such PEP is composed of software components and databases. The parties agree to negotiate in good faith license terms governing use of the PEP prior to delivery of the PEP, but no later than six (6) months of the date of signature of this Agreement.
- 14.13.2 Use of the PEP shall be limited to *** to be used on the Buyer's computers for the purpose of computing performance engineering data. The PEP is intended for use on ground only and shall not be installed on board the Aircraft.

14.13.3	The license to use the PEP and the revision service shall be provided *** of the corresponding Revision Service Period as set forth in Clause 14.5.
14.13.4	At the end of such Revision Service Period, the PEP shall be provided to the Buyer under commercial conditions set forth in the Seller's then current Customer Services Catalog.
14.14	***
UNQUOTE	

3.	<u>CLAUSE 15 -</u>	- SELLER REPRESENTATIVE SERVICES
	Clause 15 of t	he Agreement is amended as follows:
3.1	Customer Sup	port Representative(s)
	Clause 15.1.3	of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:
	QUOTE	
	15.1.3	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer an annual written accounting of the consumed man-months and any remaining man- month balance from the allowance defined in Appendix A to this Clause 15. Such accounting shall be deemed final and accepted by the Buyer unless the Seller receives written objection from the Buyer within *** of receipt of such accounting.
	UNQUOTE	
3.2	Buyer's Suppo	ort
3.2.1	Clause 15.2.2	of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:
	QUOTE	
	15.2.2	The Buyer shall *** of the Seller Representatives of ***, to and from their place of assignment and Toulouse, France.
	UNQUOTE	
3.2.2	*** and replace	ced with the following quoted text:
	QUOTE	
	15.2.3	Intentionally left blank.
	UNQUOTE	
3.3	Seller Represe	entative
	Paragraph 1 o	f Appendix A to Clause 15 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:
	QUOTE	

	UNQUOTE	

CLAUSE 1	6 – TRAINING SUPPORT AND SERVICES
Clause 16 o QUOTE	of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:
16 -	TRAINING SUPPORT AND SERVICES
16.1	General
16.1.1	This Clause 16 sets forth the terms and conditions for the supply of training support and services for the Buyer's personnel to support the Aircraft operation.
16.1.2	The range, quantity and validity of training to be provided *** under this Agreement are covered in Appendix A to this Clause 16.
16.1.3	Scheduling of training courses covered in Appendix A shall be mutually agreed during a training conference (the " Training Conference ") that shall be ***.
16.2	Training Location
16.2.1	The Seller shall provide training at its training center in Blagnac, France, and/or in Hamburg, Germany, or shall designate an affiliated training center in Miami, U.S.A., or Beijing, China (each a "Seller's Training Center").
16.2.2	If the unavailability of facilities or scheduling difficulties make training by the Seller at any Seller's Training Center impractical, the Seller shall ensure that the Buyer is provided with such training at another location designated by the Seller.
16.2.3	Upon the Buyer's request, the Seller may also provide certain training at a location other than the Seller's Training Centers, including one of the Buyer's bases, if and when practicable for the Seller, under terms and conditions to be mutually agreed upon. In such event, all additional *** charges listed in Clauses 16.5.2 and 16.5.3 shall be borne by the Buyer.
16.2.4	If the Buyer requests training at a location as indicated in Clause 16.2.3 and requires such training to be an Airbus approved course, the Buyer undertakes that the training facilities shall be approved prior to the performance of such training. The Buyer shall, as necessary and in due time prior to the performance of such training, provide access to the training facilities set forth in Clause 16.2.3 to the Seller's and the competent Aviation Authority's representatives for approval of such facilities.
4	

4.

16.3		Training Courses
16.3.1		Training courses shall be as described in the Seller's customer services catalog (the "Seller's Customer Services Catalog" The Seller's Customer Services Catalog also sets forth the minimum and maximum number of trainees per course. ***.
		All training requests or training course changes made outside of the Training Conference shall be submitted by the Buyer with a minimum of *** prior notice.
16.3.	2	The following terms and conditions shall apply to training performed by the Seller:
	(i)	Training courses shall be the Seller's standard courses as described in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog valid at the time of execution of the course. The Seller shall be responsible for all training course syllabi, training aids and training equipment necessary for the organization of the training courses; for the purpose of performing training, such training equipment does not include aircraft.
	(ii)	The training equipment and the training curricula used for the training of flight, cabin and maintenance personnel shall not be fully customized but shall be configured in order to obtain the relevant Aviation Authority's approval and to support the Seller's training programs.
	(iii)	Training data and documentation for trainees receiving the training at the Seller's Training Centers shall be provided ***. Training data and documentation shall be marked "FOR TRAINING ONLY" and as such are supplied for the sole and express purpose of training; revisions of training data and documentation shall not be provided by the Seller.
16.3.	3	When the Seller's training courses are provided by the Seller's instructors (each an " Instructor ") the Seller shall deliver a Certificate of Recognition or a Certificate of Course Completion (each a " Certificate ") or an attestation (an " Attestation ") as applicable, at the end of any such training course. Any such Certificate or Attestation shall not represent authority or qualification by any Aviation Authority but may be presented to such Aviation Authority in order to obtain relevant formal qualification.
– Amen	ded and F	Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version LA5-

-

In the event of training courses being provided by a training provider selected by the Seller as set forth in Clause 16.2.2, the Seller shall cause such training provider to deliver a Certificate or Attestation, which shall not represent authority or qualification by any Aviation Authority, but may be presented to such Aviation Authority in order to obtain relevant formal qualification.

- 16.3.4 Should the Buyer wish to ***
- 16.3.5 Should the Buyer use none or only part of the training to be provided pursuant to this Clause 16, no compensation or credit of any nature shall be provided.
- 16.3.6 Should the Buyer decide to cancel or reschedule, fully or partially, and irrespective of the location of the training, a training course, a minimum advance notification of *** prior to the relevant training course start date is required.
- 16.3.7 If the notification occurs ******* prior to such training, ******* shall be, as applicable, either deducted from the training allowance defined in Appendix A or invoiced at the Seller's then applicable price, *******.
- 16.3.8 If the notification occurs ******* prior to such training, ******* shall be, as applicable, either deducted from the training allowance defined in Appendix A to this Clause 16 or invoiced at the Seller's then applicable price, *******.
- 16.4 Prerequisites and Conditions

- 16.4.1 Training shall be conducted in English and all training aids used during such training shall be written in English using common aeronautical terminology.
- 16.4.2 The Buyer hereby acknowledges that all training courses conducted pursuant to this Clause 16 are "Standard Transition Training Courses" and not "Ab Initio Training Courses".
- 16.4.3 Trainees shall have the prerequisite knowledge and experience specified for each course in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog.
- 16.4.4.1 The Buyer shall be responsible for the selection of the trainees and for any liability with respect to the entry knowledge level of the trainees.
- 16.4.4.2 The Seller reserves the right to verify the trainees' proficiency and previous professional experience.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

16.4.4.3	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer during the Training Conference an "Airbus Pre-Training Survey" for completion by the Buyer for each trainee.
	The Buyer shall provide the Seller with an attendance list of the trainees for each course, with the validated qualification of each trainee, at the time of reservation of the training course and in no event any later than *** before the start of the training course. The Buyer shall return concurrently thereto the completed Airbus Pre-Training Survey, detailing the trainees' associated background. If the Seller determines through the Airbus Pre-Training Survey that a trainee does not match the prerequisites set forth in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog, following consultation with the Buyer, such trainee shall be withdrawn from the program or directed through a relevant entry level training (ELT) program, which shall be at the Buyer's expense. ***
16.4.4.4	If the Seller reasonably determines at any time during the training that a trainee lacks the required qualifications, following consultation with the Buyer, such trainee shall be withdrawn from the program. Upon the Buyer's request, the Seller will recommend specific additional training, which shall be at the Buyer's expense.
16.4.5	The Seller shall in no case warrant or otherwise be held liable for any trainee's performance as a result of any training provided.
16.5	Logistics
16.5.1	Trainees
16.5.1.1	Living and travel expenses for the Buyer's trainees shall be ***.
16.5.1.2	It will be the responsibility of the Buyer to make all necessary arrangements relative to authorizations, permits and/or visas necessary for the Buyer's trainees to attend the training courses to be provided hereunder. Rescheduling or cancellation of courses due to the Buyer's failure to obtain any such authorizations, permits and/or visas shall be subject to the provisions of Clauses 16.3.5.1 through 16.3.5.3.
16.5.2	Training at External Location - Seller's Instructors
16.5.2.1	If, training is provided at the Seller's request at any location other than the Seller's Training Centers, as provided for in Clause 16.2.2, the expenses of the Seller's Instructors will be borne directly by the Seller.

16.5.2.2	If, at the Buyer's request, training is provided by the Seller's Instructor(s) at any location other than the Seller's Training Centers, the Buyer *** related to the assignment of such Seller Instructors and the performance of their duties as aforesa	
16.5.2.3	Living Expenses	
	Except as provided for in Clause 16.5.2.1 above, the ***	
16.5.2.4	<u>Air Travel</u>	
	Except as provided for in Clause 16.5.2.1 above, the Buyer *** to and from the Buyer's designated training site and the Seller's Training Centers.	
16.5.2.5	***	
16.5.3	Training Material and Equipment Availability - Training at External Location	
	Training material and equipment necessary for course performance at any location other than the Seller's Training Center the facilities of a training provider selected by the Seller shall be provided by the Buyer at its own cost in accordance with the Seller's specifications.	
	Notwithstanding the foregoing, should the Buyer request the performance of a course at another location as per Clause 16.2.3.1, the Seller may, upon the Buyer's request, provide the training material and equipment necessary for such cours performance. Such provision shall be at the Buyer's expense.	e's
16.6	Flight Operations Training	
	The Seller shall provide training for the Buyer's flight operations personnel as further detailed in Appendix A to this Cla 16, including the courses described in this Clause 16.6. ***	iuse
16.6.1	Flight Crew Training Course	
	The Seller shall perform a flight crew training course program for the Buyer's flight crews, each of which shall consist of two (2) crew members, who shall be either captain(s) or first officer(s).	of
16.6.2	Base Flight Training	
16.6.2.1	The Buyer shall provide at its own cost its delivered Aircraft, or any other aircraft it operates, for any base flight training which shall consist of *** per pilot, performed in accordance with the related Airbus training course definition (the " Base Flight Training ").	
CT1706024 – Amended and R	estated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version	A5-16

AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

16.6.2.2	Should it be necessary to ferry the Buyer's delivered Aircraft to the location where the Base Flight Training shall take place, the additional flight time required for the ferry flight to and/or from the Base Flight Training field shall not be deducted from the Base Flight Training time.
16.6.2.3	If the Base Flight Training is performed outside of the zone where the Seller usually performs such training, the ferry flight to the location where the Base Flight Training shall take place shall be performed by a crew composed of the Seller's and/or the Buyer's qualified pilots, in accordance with the relevant Aviation Authority's regulations related to the place of performance of the Base Flight Training.
16.6.3	Flight Crew Line Initial Operating Experience
	In order to assist the Buyer with initial operating experience after Delivery of the first Aircraft, the Seller shall provide to the Buyer pilot Instructor(s) as set forth in Appendix A to this Clause 16.
	Should the Buyer request, subject to the Seller's consent, such Seller pilot Instructors to perform any other flight support during the flight crew line initial operating period, such as but not limited to line assistance, demonstration flight(s), ferry flight(s) or any flight(s) required by the Buyer during the period of entry into service of the Aircraft, it is understood that such flight(s) shall be deducted from the flight crew line initial operating experience allowance set forth in Appendix A to this Clause 16.
	It is hereby understood by the Parties that the Seller's pilot Instructors shall only perform the above flight support services to the extent they bear the relevant qualifications to do so.
16.6.4	Type Specific Cabin Crew Training Course
	The Seller shall provide type specific training for cabin crews, at one of the locations defined in Clause 16.2.1.
	If the Buyer's Aircraft is to incorporate special features, the type specific cabin crew training course shall be performed no earlier than ***.
16.6.5	Training on Aircraft
	During any and all flights performed in accordance with this Clause 16.6, the Buyer shall bear full responsibility for the aircraft upon which the flight is performed, including but not limited to any required maintenance, all expenses such as fuel, oil or landing fees and the provision of insurance in line with Clause 16.13.

	The Buyer shall assist the Seller, if necessary, in obtaining the validation of the licenses of the Seller's pilots performing Base Flight Training or initial operating experience by the Aviation Authority of the place of registration of the Aircraft.
16.7	Performance / Operations Courses
	The Seller shall provide performance/operations training for the Buyer's personnel as defined in Appendix A to this Clause 16.
	The available courses shall be listed in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog current at the time of the course.
16.8	Maintenance Training
16.8.1	The Seller shall provide maintenance training for the Buyer's ground personnel as further set forth in Appendix A to this Clause 16.
	The available courses shall be as listed in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog current at the time of the course. ***
	The practical training provided in the frame of maintenance training shall be performed on the training devices in use in the Seller's Training Centers.
16.8.2	Practical Training on Aircraft
	Notwithstanding Clause 16.8.1 above, upon the Buyer's request, the Seller may provide Instructors for the performance of practical training on aircraft (" Practical Training ").
	Irrespective of the location at which the training takes place, the Buyer shall provide at its own cost an aircraft for the performance of the Practical Training.
	Should the Buyer require the Seller's Instructors to provide Practical Training at facilities selected by the Buyer, such training shall be subject to prior approval of the facilities by the Seller. All costs related to such Practical Training, including but not limited to the Seller's approval of the facilities, ***.

The provision of a Seller Instructor for the Practical Training shall be deducted from the trainee days allowance defined in Appendix A to this Clause 16, subject to the conditions detailed in Paragraph 3.3.4 thereof.

16.9 <u>Supplier and Propulsion Systems Manufacturer Training</u>

Upon the Buyer's request, the Seller shall provide to the Buyer the list of the maintenance and overhaul training courses provided by major Suppliers and the Propulsion Systems Manufacturer on their respective products.

16.10 <u>Proprietary Rights</u>

All proprietary rights, including but not limited to patent, design and copyrights, relating to the Seller's training data and documentation shall remain with the Seller and/or its Affiliates and/or its Suppliers, as the case may be.

These proprietary rights shall also apply to any translation into a language or languages or media that may have been performed or caused to be performed by the Buyer.

16.11 <u>Use of Training Materials</u>

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

APPENDIX "A" TO CLAUSE 16

TRAINING ALLOWANCE

All quantities indicated below are the total quantities granted for the whole of the Buyer's fleet of Aircraft firmly ordered, unless otherwise specified and save for any allowances already used by the Buyer in respect of the Aircraft, as of the date hereof.

The contractual training courses defined in this Appendix A shall be provided ***.

Except with respect to EIS Training (defined below), flight operations training courses granted per firmly ordered Aircraft in this Appendix A shall be provided by the Seller ***

Any deviation to said training delivery schedule will be agreed between the Buyer and the Seller.

- 1. <u>FLIGHT OPERATIONS TRAINING</u>
- 1.1 Flight Crew Training (standard transition course)

The Seller shall provide flight crew training (standard transition course) *** for *** of the Buyer's flight crews for each of the forty-five (45) Aircraft firmly ordered under the Agreement, and delivered thereunder.

1.2 Extended Range For Twin Engine Aircraft Operations (ETOPS) Training

The Seller shall provide *** ETOPS training for *** of the Buyer's flight crews for each of the forty-five (45) Aircraft firmly ordered under the Agreement, and delivered thereunder.

1.3 Low Visibility Operations Training

The Seller shall provide *** Low Visibility Operations Training for *** of the Buyer's flight crews for each of the forty-five (45) Aircraft firmly ordered under the Agreement, and delivered thereunder.

1.4 Flight Crew Line Initial Operating Experience

The Seller shall provide to the Buyer pilot Instructor(s) *** for a period of ***.

Unless otherwise agreed during the Training Conference, in order to follow the Aircraft Delivery schedule, the maximum number of pilot Instructors present at any one time shall be limited to *** pilot Instructors.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

1.5	Type Specific Cabin Crew Training Course
	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer *** type specific training for cabin crews for *** of the Buyer's cabin crew instructors, pursers or cabin attendants.
1.6	<u>Airbus Pilot Instructor Course (APIC)</u>
	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer transition Airbus Pilot Instructor Course(s) (APIC), for flight and synthetic instruction, *** for *** of the Buyer's flight instructors. APIC courses shall be performed in groups of *** trainees.
2.	PERFORMANCE / OPERATIONS COURSE(S)
	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer *** trainee days of performance / operations training *** for the Buyer's personnel.
3.	MAINTENANCE TRAINING
3.1	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer *** trainee days of maintenance training *** for the Buyer's personnel.
3.2	The Seller shall provide to the Buyer *** Engine Run-up courses consisting of up to *** trainees per course.
4.	TRAINEE DAYS ACCOUNTING
	Trainee days are counted as follows:
4.1	For instruction at the Seller's Training Centers: *** day of instruction for *** trainee equals *** trainee day. The number of trainees originally registered at the beginning of the course shall be counted as the number of trainees to have taken the course.
4.2	For instruction outside of the Seller's Training Centers: *** day of instruction by *** Seller Instructor equals the actual number of trainees attending the course or a ***, except for structure maintenance training course(s).
4.3	For structure maintenance training courses outside the Seller's Training Center(s), *** day of instruction by *** Seller Instructor equals the actual number of trainees attending the course or the *** of trainees as indicated in the Seller's Customer Services Catalog.

4.4

For practical training, whether on training devices or on aircraft, *** day of instruction by *** Seller Instructor equals the actual number of trainees attending the course or ***.

UNQUOTE

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

5.

CLAUSE 17 – EQUIPMENT SUPPLIER PRODUCT SUPPORT

Sub-clause (ii) of Clause 17.1.2 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:

QUOTE

(ii) ***

UNQUOTE

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

6. ***

-

ASSIGNMENT
 This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.

 CONFIDENTIALITY
 This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.

 COUNTERPARTS
 This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and

delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument. CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version

AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 6

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: SPECIFICATION MATTERS

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 6 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

1.	SPECIFICATION	
	Clause 2 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:	
	QUOTE	

	UNQUOTE	
2.	INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK	
3.	INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK	

8.	ASSIGNMENT	
	This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.	
9.	CONFIDENTIALITY	
	This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.	
10.	COUNTERPARTS	
	This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered with an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.	ill be
	 Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL 	LA6-2

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA6-3

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 7

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: <u>***</u>

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 7 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

12. CONFIDENTIALITY

13. COUNTERPARTS

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA7-2

^{***}

*** 11. <u>ASSIGNMENT</u>

This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.

12. <u>CONFIDENTIALITY</u>

This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.

13. <u>COUNTERPARTS</u>

This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA7-3

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA7-4

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 8

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: A350-900 ***

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 8 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

1.	INTRODUCTION

3	BUYER'S OBLIGATIONS
	3.1 The *** will be contingent upon the fulfilment by the Buyer of the following obligations:

	Any failure by the Buyer to comply with the obligations set forth in Paragraph 3.1 will result in *** with respect to which such obligations are not met from the ***, for the period of time during which such obligations are not met.

6	<u>REMEDIES - RECONCILIATION</u>

	1. The Buyer and the Seller will jointly investigate the cause(s) *** with the Buyer providing all pertinent information, data and records.
	2. Provided that all conditions contained in this Letter Agreement are satisfied, at the end of the Term, the Seller will ***.
	3. The Seller will make reasonable efforts to provide ***.
7	TERMINATION

8	COST ALLOCATION

11	ASSIGNMENT

This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.

LA8-2

12 <u>CONFIDENTIALITY</u>

This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.

13 <u>COUNTERPARTS</u>

This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA8-4

APPENDIX A – A350-900XWB DELIVERY SCHEDULE

Aircraft 1	*** 2022		
Aircraft 2	***		
Aircraft 3	***		
Aircraft 4	***	Aircraft 30	***
Aircraft 5	***	Aircraft 31	***
Aircraft 6	***	Aircraft 32	* * *
Aircraft 7	***	Aircraft 33	* * *
Aircraft 8	***	Aircraft 34	***
Aircraft 9	***	Aircraft 35	***
Aircraft 10	***	Aircraft 36	***
Aircraft 11	***	Aircraft 37	***
Aircraft 12	***	Aircraft 38	***
Aircraft 13	***	Aircraft 39	***
Aircraft 14	***	Aircraft 40	***
Aircraft 15	***	Aircraft 41	***
Aircraft 16	***	Aircraft 42	***
Aircraft 17	***	Aircraft 43	***
Aircraft 18	***	Aircraft 44	***
Aircraft 19	***	Aircraft 45	*** 2027
Aircraft 20	***		
Aircraft 21	***		
Aircraft 22	***		
Aircraft 23	***		
Aircraft 24	***		
Aircraft 25	***		
Aircraft 26	***		
Aircraft 27	***		
Aircraft 28	***		
Aircraft 29	***		

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA8-5

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 9

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: MISCELLANEOUS MATTERS

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 9 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>0.</u>	<u>GENERAL</u>	3
<u>0.1</u>	DEFINITIONS	3
0.2	<u>General Statement</u>	3
<u>1.</u>	CLAUSE 6 – MANUFACTURE PROCEDURE – INSPECTION	4
<u>2.</u>	CLAUSE 7 – CERTIFICATION	5
<u>3.</u>	<u>CLAUSE 8 – TECHNICAL ACCEPTANCE</u>	7
<u>4.</u>	<u>CLAUSE 9 – DELIVERY</u>	9
<u>5.</u>	<u>CLAUSE 10 – EXCUSABLE DELAY</u>	10
<u>6.</u>	<u>CLAUSE 11 – INEXCUSABLE DELAY AND TOTAL LOSS</u>	13
<u>7.</u>	<u>CLAUSE 13 – PATENT AND COPYRIGHT INDEMNITY</u>	15
<u>8.</u>	<u>CLAUSE 18 – BUYER FURNISHED EQUIPMENT</u>	18
<u>9.</u>	<u>CLAUSE 19 – INDEMNITIES AND INSURANCE</u>	19
<u>10.</u>	CLAUSE 20 – TERMINATION	22
<u>11.</u>	CLAUSE 21 – ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS	24
<u>12.</u>	<u>CLAUSE 22 – CONFIDENTIALITY</u>	25
<u>13.</u>	<u>ASSIGNMENT</u>	26
<u>14.</u>	CONFIDENTIALITY	26
<u>15.</u>	COUNTERPARTS	26
	6024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version JS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL	LA9-2

0.	GENERAL		
0.1	Definitions		
	Clause 0 of the Agreement is amended to add the following quoted text:		
	QUOTE		

	UNQUOTE		
0.2	General Statement		

	CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL		

-				
1.	CLAUSE 6 – MANUFACTURE PROCEDURE – INSPECTION			
	Clause 6.3 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:			
	QUOTE			
	6.3 <u>Seller's Service for Buyer's Inspector(s)</u>			

	UNQUOTE			

CLAUSE 7 - CERTIFICATION

Clause 7 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:

QUOTE

2.

7. CERTIFICATION

Except as set forth in this Clause 7, the Seller will not be required to obtain any certificate or approval with respect to the Aircraft.

7.1 <u>Type Certification</u>

The Aircraft have been type certificated under EASA procedures for joint certification in the transport category. The Seller will obtain or cause to be obtained an FAA type certificate (the "**Type Certificate**") to allow the issuance of the Export Certificate of Airworthiness.

7.2 Export Certificate of Airworthiness

Subject to the provisions of Clause 7.3, the Aircraft will be delivered to the Buyer with an Export Certificate of Airworthiness issued by the DGAC if Delivery occurs in Toulouse, France and in a condition enabling the Buyer (or an eligible person under then applicable law) to obtain at the time of Delivery a Standard Airworthiness Certificate issued pursuant to Part 21 of the US Federal Aviation Regulations and a Certificate of Sanitary Construction issued by the U.S. Public Health Service of the Food and Drug Administration. However, the Seller will have no obligation to make and will not be responsible for any costs of alterations or modifications to such Aircraft to enable such Aircraft to meet FAA or U.S. Department of Transportation requirements for specific operation on the Buyer's routes, whether before, at or after Delivery of any Aircraft.

If the FAA requires additional or modified data before the issuance of the Export Certificate of Airworthiness, the Seller will provide such data or implement the required modification to the data, in either case, ***.

- 7.3 Specification Changes before Aircraft Ready for Delivery
- 7.3.1 If, any time before the date on which the Aircraft is Ready for Delivery, any law, rule or regulation is enacted, promulgated, becomes effective and/or an interpretation of any law, rule or regulation is issued by the EASA that requires any change to the Specification for the purposes of obtaining the Export Certificate of Airworthiness or the Standard Airworthiness Certificate referred to in 7.2 above (a "Change in Law"), the Seller will make the required modification and the parties hereto will sign an SCN.

7.3.2	The Seller will as far as practicable, but at its sole discretion and without prejudice to Clause 7.3.3(ii), take into account the information available to it concerning any proposed law, rule or regulation or interpretation that could become a Change in Law, in order to minimize the costs of changes to the Specification as a result of such proposed law, regulation or interpretation becoming effective before the applicable Aircraft is Ready for Delivery.
7.3.3	The cost of implementing the required modifications referred to in Clause 7.3.1 will be:

7.3.4	Notwithstanding the provisions of Clause 7.3.3, if a Change in Law relates to an item of BFE or to the Propulsion Systems the costs related thereto will be borne in accordance with such arrangements as may be made separately between the Buyer and the manufacturer of the BFE or the Propulsion Systems, as applicable, and the Seller will have no obligation with respect thereto.
7.4	Specification Changes after Aircraft Ready For Delivery
	Nothing in Clause 7.3 will require the Seller to make any changes or modifications to, or to make any payments or take any other action with respect to, any Aircraft that is Ready for Delivery before the compliance date of any law or regulation referred to in Clause 7.3. Any such changes or modifications made to an Aircraft after it is Ready for Delivery will be at the ***.
UNQUOTE	

Clause 8 o	8 – TECHNICAL ACCEPTANCE of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:		
	i the Agreement	is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text.	
QUOTE			
8 -	TECHNIC	CAL ACCEPTANCE	
8.1	Technical	Acceptance Process	
8.1.1	Acceptan Aircraft an Buyer be o	elivery, the Aircraft will undergo a technical acceptance process developed by the Seller (the " Technical ce Process "). Completion of the Technical Acceptance Process will demonstrate the satisfactory functioning of the will be deemed to demonstrate compliance with the Specification. The Seller will without hindrance from the entitled to carry out any necessary changes and, as soon as practicable thereafter, resubmit the Aircraft to such chnical Acceptance Process as is necessary to demonstrate the elimination of any non-compliance. ***	
8.1.2	The Techr	ical Acceptance Process will:	
	(i)	commence on a date notified by the Seller to the Buyer by no less than ***,	
	(ii)	take place at the Delivery Location,	
	(iii)	be carried out by the personnel of the Seller, and	
	(iv)	include a technical acceptance flight (the "Technical Acceptance Flight") that will not exceed ***.	
8.2	<u>Buyer's A</u>	ttendance	
8.2.1	The Buyer	r is entitled to attend the Technical Acceptance Process.	
8.2.2	If the Buy	er elects to attend the Technical Acceptance Process, the Buyer:	
	(i)	will comply with the reasonable requirements of the Seller, with the intention of completing the Technica Acceptance Process within ***, and	
	(ii)	may have a maximum of *** of its representatives (no more than *** of whom will have access to the cockpit at any one time) accompany the Seller's representatives on the Technical Acceptance Flight, duri which the Buyer's representatives will comply with the instructions of the Seller's representatives.	

3.

8.2.3 If the Buyer, ***, does not attend or if the Buyer fails to cooperate in the Technical Acceptance Process, the Seller will be entitled to complete the Technical Acceptance Process and the Buyer will be deemed to have accepted that the Technical Acceptance Process has been completed, in all respects ***. Certificate of Acceptance 8.3 Upon successful completion of the Technical Acceptance Process, the Buyer will, on or before the Delivery Date, sign and deliver to the Seller a certificate of acceptance in respect of the Aircraft in the form of Exhibit D (the "Certificate of Acceptance"). *** Finality of Acceptance 8.4 The Buyer's signature of the Certificate of Acceptance for the Aircraft, ***, will constitute waiver by the Buyer of any right it may have, under the Uniform Commercial Code as adopted by the State of New York or otherwise, to revoke acceptance of the Aircraft for any reason, whether known or unknown to the Buyer at the time of acceptance. 8.5 Aircraft Utilization The Seller will, without payment or other liability, be entitled to use the Aircraft before Delivery ***. Such use will not limit the Buyer's obligation to accept Delivery hereunder. *** UNQUOTE

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

Clause 9.3 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:

QUOTE

4.

- 9.3 <u>Flyaway</u>
- 9.3.1 The Buyer and the Seller will cooperate to obtain any licenses that may be required by the Aviation Authority of the Delivery Location for the purpose of exporting the Aircraft, ***.
- 9.3.2 All expenses of, or connected with, flying the Aircraft from the Delivery Location after Delivery will be borne by the Buyer. The *** Buyer to make arrangements with the supplying companies for the fuel and oil required for all post-Delivery flights.

UNQUOTE

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

5. <u>CLAUSE 10 – EXCUSABLE DELAY</u>

Clause 10 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:

QUOTE

10. EXCUSABLE DELAY AND TOTAL LOSS

10.1 <u>Scope of Excusable Delay</u>

Neither the Seller nor any Affiliate of the Seller, will be responsible for or be deemed to be in default on account of delays in delivery of the Aircraft or failure to deliver or otherwise in the performance of this Agreement or any part hereof due to causes beyond the Seller's, or any Affiliate's control or not occasioned by the Seller's, fault or negligence ("**Excusable Delay**"), including, but not limited to: (i) acts of God or the public enemy, natural disasters, fires, floods, storms beyond ordinary strength, explosions or earthquakes; epidemics or quarantine restrictions; serious accidents; any law, decision, regulation, directive or other act (whether or not having the force of law) of any government or of the Council of the European Community or of any national, Federal, State, municipal or other governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency, court or instrumentality, domestic or foreign; governmental priorities, regulations or orders affecting allocation of materials, facilities or a completed Aircraft; war, civil war or warlike operations, terrorism, insurrection or riots; failure of transportation; strikes or labor troubles causing cessation, slow down or interruption of work; delay in obtaining any airworthiness or type certification, ***; inability after due and timely diligence to procure materials, accessories, equipment or parts; failure of a subcontractor or Supplier to furnish materials, components, accessories, equipment or parts; failure of a subcontractor or inaction of the Buyer; and (iii) delay in delivery or otherwise in the performance of this Agreement by the Seller due in whole or in part to any delay in or failure of the delivery of, or any other event or circumstance relating to, the Propulsion Systems or Buyer Furnished Equipment.

- 10.2 <u>Consequences of Excusable Delay</u>
- 10.2.1 If an Excusable Delay occurs the Seller will:
 - (i) notify the Buyer of such Excusable Delay as soon as practicable after becoming aware of the same;

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

- (ii) not be deemed to be in default in the performance of its obligations hereunder as a result of such Excusable Delay;
- (iii) not be responsible for any damages arising from or in connection with such Excusable Delay suffered or incurred by the Buyer;
- (iv) as soon as practicable after the removal of the cause of such Excusable Delay resume performance of its obligations under this Agreement and in particular will notify the Buyer of the revised Scheduled Delivery Month.
- 10.3 <u>Termination on Excusable Delay</u>

10.3.1

10.3.2 If the Seller advises the Buyer in its notice of a revised Scheduled Delivery Month pursuant to Clause 10.2.1(iv) that there will be a delay in Delivery of an Aircraft of more than ***.

If this Agreement ***. The Seller will notify the Buyer of the new Scheduled Delivery Month after *** referred to in Clause 10.3.1 or 10.3.2, and this new Scheduled Delivery Month will be deemed to be an amendment to the applicable Scheduled Delivery Month in Clause 9.1.1.

10.4 <u>Total Loss, Destruction or Damage</u>

If, prior to Delivery, ***, any Aircraft is lost, destroyed or in the reasonable opinion of the Seller is damaged beyond economic repair ("Total Loss"), the Seller will notify the Buyer to this ***. The Seller will include in said notification (or as soon after the issue of the notice as such information becomes available to the Seller) the earliest date consistent with the Seller's other commitments and production capabilities that an aircraft to replace the Aircraft may be delivered to the Buyer and the Scheduled Delivery Month will be extended as specified in the Seller's notice to accommodate the delivery of the replacement aircraft; provided, however, that if the Scheduled Delivery Month is ***:

- (i) the Buyer notifies the Seller ***; and
- (ii) the parties execute an amendment to this Agreement recording the change in the Scheduled Delivery Month.

Nothing herein will require the Seller to manufacture and deliver a replacement aircraft if such manufacture would require the reactivation of its production line for the model or series of aircraft that includes the Aircraft.

10.5 <u>Termination Rights Exclusive</u>

***, such termination will discharge all obligations and liabilities of the parties hereunder with respect to such affected Aircraft and undelivered material, services, data or other items applicable thereto and to be furnished under the Agreement.

10.6 <u>Remedies</u>

THIS CLAUSE 10 SETS FORTH THE SOLE AND EXCLUSIVE REMEDY OF THE BUYER FOR DELAYS IN DELIVERY OR FAILURE TO DELIVER, OTHER THAN SUCH DELAYS AS ARE COVERED BY CLAUSE 11, AND THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES ALL RIGHTS TO WHICH IT WOULD OTHERWISE BE ENTITLED IN RESPECT THEREOF, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY RIGHTS TO INCIDENTAL AND CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES OR SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE. THE BUYER WILL NOT BE ENTITLED TO CLAIM THE REMEDIES AND RECEIVE THE BENEFITS PROVIDED IN THIS CLAUSE 10 WHERE THE DELAY REFERRED TO IN THIS CLAUSE 10 IS CAUSED BY THE NEGLIGENCE OR FAULT OF THE BUYER OR ITS REPRESENTATIVES.

UNQUOTE

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

6. <u>CLAUSE 11 – INEXCUSABLE DELAY AND TOTAL LOSS</u>

Clause 11 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:

QUOTE

- 11. INEXCUSABLE DELAY AND TOTAL LOSS
- 11.1 Liquidated Damages

Should an Aircraft not be Ready for Delivery ******* may be changed pursuant to Clauses 2, 7 or 10) (the **"Delivery Period**") and such delay is not as a result of an Excusable Delay or Total Loss as defined in Clause 10.4, then such delay will be termed an **"Inexcusable Delay**." *******, for each day of delay in the Delivery starting on the date which is ******* after the last day of the Scheduled Delivery Month.

In no event will the total amount of liquidated damages ***.

If at any time after the date which is ***.

In no event will the total amount of liquidated damages ***.

11.2 ***

11.3 <u>Renegotiation</u>

If, as a result of an Inexcusable Delay, the Delivery does not occur within six (6) months after the last day of the Delivery Period the Buyer will have the right, exercisable by written notice to the Seller given between ***, to require from the Seller a renegotiation of the Scheduled Delivery Month for the affected Aircraft. Unless otherwise agreed between the Seller and the Buyer during such renegotiation, the said renegotiation will not prejudice the Buyer's right to receive liquidated damages in accordance with Clause 11.1.

11.4 <u>Termination</u>

If, as a result of ******* Inexcusable Delays, the Delivery does not occur within an ******* and the parties have not renegotiated the Scheduled Delivery Month pursuant to Clause 11.3, then both parties will have the right exercisable by written notice to the other party, given between *******.

11.5 <u>Remedies</u>

THIS CLAUSE 11 SETS FORTH THE SOLE AND EXCLUSIVE REMEDY OF THE BUYER FOR DELAYS IN DELIVERY OR FAILURE TO DELIVER, OTHER THAN SUCH DELAYS AS ARE COVERED BY CLAUSE 10, AND THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES ALL RIGHTS TO WHICH IT WOULD OTHERWISE BE ENTITLED IN RESPECT THEREOF, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION ANY RIGHTS TO INCIDENTAL AND CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES OR SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE. THE BUYER WILL NOT BE ENTITLED TO CLAIM THE REMEDIES AND RECEIVE THE BENEFITS PROVIDED IN THIS CLAUSE 11 WHERE THE DELAY REFERRED TO IN THIS CLAUSE 11 IS CAUSED BY THE NEGLIGENCE OR FAULT OF THE BUYER OR ITS REPRESENTATIVES.

UNQUOTE

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

CLAUSE 13 - PATENT AND COPYRIGHT INDEMNITY Clause 13 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text: OUOTE PATENT AND COPYRIGHT INDEMNITY 13 -13.1 Indemnities at Delivery 13.1.1 Subject to the provisions of Clause 13.3.3, the Seller will indemnify the Buyer from and against any damages, costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees but excluding damages, costs, expenses, loss of profits and other liabilities in respect of or resulting from loss of use of the Aircraft) resulting from any infringement or claim of infringement by the Airframe or any part or software installed therein at Delivery of: any British, French, German, Spanish or U.S. patent; and (i) (ii) any patent issued under the laws of any other country in which the Buyer may lawfully operate the Aircraft, provided that from the time of design of such Airframe or any part or software installed therein at Delivery and until infringement claims are resolved, the country of the patent and the flag country of the Aircraft are both parties to: the Chicago Convention on International Civil Aviation of December 7, 1944, and are (1)each fully entitled to all benefits of Article 27 thereof, or, (2) the International Convention for the Protection of Industrial Property of March 20, 1883 (the "Paris Convention"); and in respect of computer software installed on the Aircraft, any copyright, provided that the Seller's (iii) obligation to indemnify will be limited to infringements in countries which, at the time of design versus infringement claim are members of The Berne Union and recognize computer software as a "work" under the Berne Convention. 13.1.2 Clause 13.1.1 will not apply to: Buyer Furnished Equipment; (i)

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

7.

- (ii) the Propulsion Systems; (iii) Supplier Parts, ***; or (iv) software not developed by the Seller. 13.1.3 If the Buyer, due to circumstances contemplated in Clause 13.1.1, is prevented from using the Aircraft (whether by a valid judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction or by a settlement arrived at among the claimant, the Seller and the Buyer), the Seller will *** at its expense either: procure for the Buyer the right to use the affected Airframe, part or software free of charge; or (i) (ii) replace the infringing part or software with a non-infringing substitute ***. *** 13.2 13.3 Administration of Patent and Copyright Indemnity Claims If the Buyer receives a written claim or a suit is threatened or begun against the Buyer for infringement of a patent or 13.3.1 copyright referred to in Clause 13.1, the Buyer will forthwith notify the Seller, giving particulars thereof; (i) furnish to the Seller all data, papers and records within the Buyer's control or possession relating to such (ii) patent or claim; (iii) refrain from admitting any liability or making any payment, or assuming any expenses, damages, costs or royalties, or otherwise acting in a manner prejudicial to the defense or denial of the suit or claim, it being agreed that nothing in this Clause 13.2.1(iii) will prevent the Buyer from paying the sums that may be required to obtain the release of the Aircraft, provided that payment is accompanied by a denial of liability and is made without prejudice; ***, fully cooperate with, and render all assistance to, the Seller as may be pertinent to the defense or (iv)
 - (v) act to *** mitigate damages and/or to reduce the amount of royalties that may be payable, and minimize costs and expenses.

denial of the suit or claim; and

- 13.3.2 The Seller will be entitled either in its own name or on behalf of the Buyer to conduct negotiations with the party or parties alleging infringement and may assume and conduct the defense or settlement of any suit or claim in the manner that, in the Seller's opinion, it deems proper, ***.
- 13.3.3 The Seller's liability hereunder will be conditioned on the strict and timely compliance by the Buyer with the terms of this Clause 13 and is in lieu of any other liability to the Buyer, whether express or implied, which the Seller might incur at law as a result of any infringement or claim of infringement of any patent or copyright.
- 13.4 ***
- 13.5 THE INDEMNITY PROVIDED IN THIS CLAUSE 13 AND THE OBLIGATIONS AND LIABILITIES OF THE SELLER UNDER THIS CLAUSE 13 ARE EXCLUSIVE AND IN SUBSTITUTION FOR, AND THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES, RELEASES AND RENOUNCES ALL OTHER INDEMNITIES, WARRANTIES, OBLIGATIONS, GUARANTEES AND LIABILITIES ON THE PART OF THE SELLER AND RIGHTS, CLAIMS AND REMEDIES OF THE BUYER AGAINST THE SELLER, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, ARISING BY LAW OR OTHERWISE (INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION ANY OBLIGATION, LIABILITY, RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY ARISING FROM OR WITH RESPECT TO LOSS OF USE OR REVENUE OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES), WITH RESPECT TO ANY ACTUAL OR ALLEGED PATENT INFRINGEMENT OR THE LIKE BY ANY AIRFRAME, PART OR SOFTWARE INSTALLED THEREIN AT DELIVERY, OR BY ANY TECHNICAL DATA, SUPPLIER PART OR TRAINING MATERIAL, OR THE USE OR SALE THEREOF, PROVIDED THAT, IN THE EVENT THAT ANY OF THE AFORESAID PROVISIONS SHOULD FOR ANY REASON BE HELD UNLAWFUL OR OTHERWISE INEFFECTIVE, THE REMAINDER OF THIS CLAUSE WILL REMAIN IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT. THIS INDEMNITY AGAINST PATENT AND COPYRIGHT INFRINGEMENTS WILL NOT BE EXTENDED, ALTERED OR VARIED EXCEPT BY A WRITTEN INSTRUMENT SIGNED BY THE SELLER AND THE BUYER.

UNQUOTE

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

8.	CLAUSE 18	– BUYER FUI	RNISHED EQUIPMENT
8.1	INTENTION	ALLY LEFT E	3LANK
8.2	Clause 18.3.2	of the Agreem	nent is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:
	QUOTE		
	18.3.2	In addition	a, in the event of any delay or failure mentioned in 18.3.1 above, the Seller, ***:
		(i)	***; or
		(ii)	if the BFE is delayed by more than *** beyond, or is not approved within *** of the dates specified in Clause 18.1.2.2, ***.
	UNQUOTE		
8.3	Clause 18.5.5	of the Agreem	nent is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:
	QUOTE		
	18.5.5	***.	
	UNQUOTE		

9.	CLAUSE 19	9 – INDEMNIT	IES AND INSURANCE
9.1	Clause 19.3	of the Agreeme	ent is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:
	QUOTE		
	19 -	INDEMNI	ITIES AND INSURANCE
		respective	and the Buyer will each be liable for Losses (as defined below) arising from the acts or omissions of their directors, officers, agents or employees occurring during or incidental to such party's exercise of its rights and ce of its obligations under this Agreement, except as provided in Clauses 19.1 and 19.2.
	19.1	Seller's In	demnities
		and/or employed and and and and and and and and and an	will, except in the case of gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Buyer, its directors, officers, agents ployees, be solely liable for and will indemnify and hold the Buyer, its Affiliates and each of their respective officers, agents, employees and insurers harmless against all losses, liabilities, claims, damages, costs and including court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees (" Losses "), arising from:
		(a)	claims for injuries to, or death of, the Seller's directors, officers, agents or employees, or loss of, or damage to, property of the Seller or its employees when such Losses occur during or are incidental to either party's exercise of any right or performance of any obligation under this Agreement, and
		(b)	claims for injuries to, or death of, third parties, or loss of, or damage to, property of third parties, occurring during or incidental to the Technical Acceptance Flights.
	19.2	<u>Buyer's In</u>	demnities
		and/or em	r will, except in the case of gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Seller, its directors, officers, agents ployees, be solely liable for and will indemnify and hold the Seller, its Affiliates, its subcontractors, and each of active directors, officers, agents, employees and insurers, harmless against all Losses arising from:
		(a)	claims for injuries to, or death of, the Buyer's directors, officers, agents or employees, or loss of, or damage to, property of the Buyer or its employees, when such Losses occur during or are incidental to either party's

exercise of any right or performance of any obligation under this Agreement, and

(b) claims for injuries to, or death of, third parties, or loss of, or damage to, property of third parties, occurring during or incidental to (i) the provision of Seller Representatives services under Clause 15, or (ii) ***, or (iii) the provision of Aircraft Training Services to the Buyer.

19.3 Notice and Defense of Claims

If any claim is made or suit is brought against a party or entity entitled to indemnification under this Clause 19 (the "**Indemnitee**") for damages for which liability has been assumed by the other party under this Clause 19 (the "**Indemnitor**"), the Indemnitee will promptly give notice to the Indemnitor and the Indemnitor (unless otherwise requested by the Indemnitee) will assume and conduct the defense, or settlement, of such claim or suit, as the Indemnitor will deem prudent, ***. Notice of the claim or suit will be accompanied by all information pertinent to the matter as is reasonably available to the Indemnitee and will be followed by such cooperation by the Indemnitee as the Indemnitor or its counsel may reasonably request, at the expense of the Indemnitor.

If the Indemnitor fails or refuses to assume the defense of any claim or suit notified to it under this Clause 19, the Indemnitee will have the right to proceed with the defense or settlement of the claim or suit as it deems prudent and will have a claim against the Indemnitor for any judgments, settlements, costs or expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees. Further, in such event, the Indemnitor will be deemed to have waived any objection or defense to the Indemnitee's claim based on the reasonableness of any settlement.

19.4 Insurance

For all Aircraft Training Services, to the extent of the Buyer's undertaking set forth in Clause 19.2, the Buyer will:

(a) cause the Seller, its Affiliates, its subcontractors and each of their respective directors, officers, agents and employees to be named as additional insured under the Buyer's Comprehensive Aviation Legal Liability insurance policies, including War Risks and *** Perils (such insurance to include the AVN 52E Extended Coverage Endorsement Aviation Liabilities or any further Endorsement replacing AVN 52E, or equivalent coverages, as may be available as well as any excess coverage in respect of War and *** Perils Third Parties Legal Liabilities Insurance), and

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

(b) with respect to the Buyer's Hull All Risks and Hull War Risk and *** Perils insurance, cause the insurers of the Buyer's hull insurance policies to waive all rights of subrogation against the Seller, its Affiliates, its subcontractors and each of their respective directors, officers, agents, employees and insurers, ***.

Any applicable deductible will be borne by the Buyer. The Buyer will furnish to the Seller, not less than seven (7) working days prior to the start of any Aircraft Training Services, certificates of insurance, in English, evidencing the limits of liability cover and period of insurance coverage in a form acceptable to the Seller from the Buyer's insurance broker(s), certifying that such policies have been endorsed as follows:

- (i) under the Comprehensive Aviation Legal Liability Insurances, the Buyer's policies are primary and noncontributory to any insurance maintained by the Seller,
- such insurance can only be cancelled or materially altered by the giving of not less than thirty (30) days
 (but seven (7) days or such lesser period as may be customarily available in respect of War Risks and ***
 Perils) prior written notice thereof to the Seller, and
- (iii) under any such cover, all rights of subrogation against the Seller, its Affiliates, its subcontractors and each of their respective directors, officers, agents, employees and insurers have been waived.

UNQUOTE

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

CLAUSE 20 – TERMINATION		
Clause 20 of the	e Agreement is de	eleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:
QUOTE		
20 -	TERMINATIO	Ν
20.1	Termination Ev	ents – Buyer and Seller
20.1.1		owing shall constitute a " Termination Event " under this Agreement and promptly upon the knowledge of of a Termination Event by the ***.
	(1)	*** shall commence any case, proceeding or other action with respect to the Buyer or *** in any jurisdiction relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, relief from debtors, an arrangement, winding-up, liquidation, dissolution or other relief *** debts and such case, proceeding or other action remains unstayed, undismissed or undischarged for ***.
	(2)	An action is commenced seeking the appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian or other similar official for the Buyer or *** for all or substantially all of its assets, and such action remains unstayed, undismissed or undischarged for ***, or the Buyer or ***, makes a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors.
	(3)	An action is commenced against the Buyer *** any substantial part of its assets, and such action remains unstayed, undismissed or undischarged for *** .
	(4)	*** Buyer or *** is unable to generally pay its debts as they become due.
20.2	Termination Ev	ents – Buyer

20.5	Definitions	
	For purposes of defined as follo	f this Clause 20, the terms "Affected Aircraft", "Applicable Date", "Escalated Price" and "Escalation" are ws:

LA9-22

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

10.

(i) "Affected Aircraft" means any or all Aircraft with respect to which the Seller *** has cancelled or terminated this Agreement pursuant to Clause 20.4.1 or 20.4.2,

(ii) "**Applicable Date**" means for any Affected Aircraft the date of the Termination Event specified in the Seller's notice and demand for payment of liquidated damages delivered under Clause 20.4.2(2),

(iii) "**Escalated Price**" means the sum of (a) the Base Price of the Aircraft and (b) the Base Price of SCNs and MSCNs entered into after the date of this Agreement, all as escalated to the Applicable Date in accordance with the provisions of Clause 4.

(iv) ***

UNQUOTE

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

11.	<u>CLAUSE 21 -</u>	CLAUSE 21 – ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS				
	Clause 21 of t	he Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:				
	QUOTE					
	21 -	ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS				
	21.1	Assignments				
		Except as hereinafter provided, neither party may sell, assign or transfer its rights or obligations under this Agreement to any person without the prior written consent of the other, except that the Seller may sell, assign, or transfer its rights or obligations under this Agreement to any Affiliate without the Buyer's consent.				

	21.2	Assignments on Sale, Merger or Consolidation				
	21.2.1	***				
	(a)	***- >				
	(b)	the surviving or acquiring entity has executed an assumption agreement, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Seller, agreeing to assume all of the Buyer's obligations under this Agreement;				
	(c)	at the time, and immediately following the consummation of the merger, consolidation or sale, no Termination Event exists or will have occurred and be continuing;				
	(d)	there exists with respect to the surviving or acquiring entity no basis for a Termination Event;				

	21.3	Designations by Seller				
		The Seller may at any time by notice to the Buyer designate facilities or personnel of AACS or any other Affiliate of the Seller at which or by whom the services to be performed under this Agreement will be performed. Notwithstanding such designation, the Seller will remain ultimately responsible for fulfillment of all obligations undertaken by the Seller in this Agreement.				
	UNQUOTE					

12. <u>CLAUSE 22 – CONFIDENTIALITY</u>

Clause 22.10 of the Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:

QUOTE

22.10 <u>Confidentiality</u> ***

22.10.8 The provisions of this Clause 22.10 will survive termination of the Agreement.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

13. <u>ASSIGNMENT</u>

This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.

14. <u>CONFIDENTIALITY</u>

This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.

15. <u>COUNTERPARTS</u>

This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA9-27

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 10

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: <u>***</u>

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 10 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA10-1

1.	***
2.	ASSIGNMENT
	This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.
3.	CONFIDENTIALITY
	This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.
4	COUNTERPARTS
	This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

LA10-2

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA10-3

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 11

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: <u>***</u>

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of even date herewith (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 11 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA11-1

0.	INTRODUCTION ***	
1		
1.	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION	
1.1	Capitalized words and terms used in this Letter Agreement that are not defined herein shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Agreement.	
1.2	The terms "herein", "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.	
1.3	The following words and terms shall have the following meanings:	

2.	<u>*** COSTS</u>	

3.	ADJUSTMENTS	

4.	ACCOUNTING AND REPORTING	

6.	RECONCILIATION AND REMEDIES	

7	CONDITIONS OF ***	

10.3	***. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing herein will operate to diminish or modify the Buyer's rights and remedies under Clause 1	2.
CT1706024 -	Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version	LA11-2

DUPLICATE REMEDIES Except as provided in Paragraph 10.3, the remedies provided to the Buyer under this Guarantee are not cumulative of any other remedies provided to the Buyer under any other warranty or guarantee contained in the Agreement and the Buyer will not be entitled to duplicate remedies with respect to any single defect or costs incurred for any single defect. 12 ASSIGNMENT This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement. 13 CONFIDENTIALITY This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement. 14 COUNTERPARTS This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

LA11-3

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA11-4

APPENDIX 2 – EXCLUSIONS

The following items are specifically excluded from the ***

APPENDIX 4 -***

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 12

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: <u>***</u>

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 12 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

0.	INTRODUCTION ***
1.	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION
1.1	Capitalized words and terms used in this Letter Agreement that are not defined herein shall have the meaning assigned thereto in the Agreement.
1.2	The terms "herein", "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.
1.3	The following words and terms shall have the following meanings: ***
3.	ADJUSTMENTS ***
4.	<u>REPORTING</u> ***
12	ASSIGNMENT
	This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.
13	CONFIDENTIALITY
	This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.
14	COUNTERPARTS
	This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.
-	This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement. <u>COUNTERPARTS</u> This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered we

LA12-2

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA12-3

APPENDIX 2 – EXCLUSIONS

*** due to any of the following reasons are specifically excluded from the ***:

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA12-5

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 13

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: WARRANTIES AND SERVICE LIFE POLICY

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 13 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

WARRANTIES	S AND SERVICE LIFE POLICY
Clause 12 of the	e Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following quoted text:
QUOTE	
12 -	WARRANTIES AND SERVICE LIFE POLICY
12.1	<u>Warranty</u>
12.1.1	Nature of Warranty
	Subject to the limitations and conditions hereinafter provided, and except as provided in Clause 12.1.2, the Seller warrants to the Buyer that the Aircraft and each Warranted Part will at the time of Delivery to the Buyer be free from defects:
(i)	in material,
(ii)	in workmanship, including, without limitation, processes of manufacture,
(iii)	in design (including, without limitation, selection of materials) having regard to the State of the Art at the date of such design, and
(iv)	arising from failure to conform to the Specification, except as to those portions of the Specification that are expressly stated in the Specification to be estimates or approximations or design aims.
	For the purpose of this Agreement, the term " Warranted Part " will mean any Seller proprietary component, equipment, software, or part, that (a) is installed on an Aircraft at Delivery, (b) is manufactured to the detail design of the Seller or a subcontractor of the Seller and (c) bears a Seller's part number at the time of Delivery.
12.1.2	Exclusions
	The warranties set forth in Clause 12.1.1 will not apply to Buyer Furnished Equipment, Propulsion Systems, or to any component, accessory, equipment or part purchased by the Buyer that is not a Warranted Part, provided, however, that:

1.

- (i) any defect in the Seller's workmanship in respect of the installation of such items in the Aircraft, including any failure by the Seller to conform to the installation instructions of the manufacturers of such items that invalidates any applicable warranty from such manufacturers, will constitute a defect in workmanship for the purpose of this Clause 12.1 and be covered by the warranty set forth in Clause 12.1.1(ii), and
- (ii) any defect inherent in the Seller's design of the installation, considering the state of the art at the date of such design, that impairs the use of such items will constitute a defect in design for the purposes of this Clause 12.1 and be covered by the warranty set forth in Clause 12.1.1(iii).

12.1.3 <u>Warranty Periods</u>

The warranties described in Clauses 12.1.1 and 12.1.2 will be limited to those defects that become apparent within ***.

12.1.4 Limitations of Warranty

- 12.1.4.1 The Buyer's remedy and the Seller's obligation and liability under Clauses 12.1.1 and 12.1.2 are limited to, at the Seller's expense and option, the repair, replacement or correction (to include, in the case of software, supply of a comparable product with equivalent function) of any defective Warranted Part. The Seller may elect to effect such repair, replacement or correction by supplying modification kits designed to rectify the defect or by furnishing a credit to the Buyer for the future purchase of goods and services (not including Aircraft) equal to the price at which the Buyer is then entitled to acquire a replacement for the defective Warranted Part.
- 12.1.4.2 If the Seller corrects a defect covered by Clause 12.1.1(iii) that becomes apparent within the Warranty Period, on the Buyer's written request the Seller will correct any such defect of the same type in any Aircraft that has not already been delivered to the Buyer. The Seller will not be responsible for, nor deemed to be in default on account of any delay in Delivery of any Aircraft or otherwise, in respect of performance of this Agreement, due to the Seller's undertaking to make such correction. Alternatively, the Buyer and the Seller may agree to deliver such Aircraft with subsequent correction of the defect by the Buyer at the Seller's expense, or the Buyer may elect to accept Delivery and thereafter file a Warranty Claim as though the defect had become apparent immediately after Delivery of such Aircraft.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

12.1.5	Cost of Inspection
	In addition to the remedies set forth in Clauses 12.1.4.1 and 12.1.4.2, the Seller will reimburse the direct labor costs incurred by the Buyer in performing inspections of the Aircraft that are conducted to determine whether or not a defect exists in any Warranted Part within the Warranty Period subject to the following conditions:
(i)	Such inspections are recommended in a Seller Service Bulletin to be performed within the Warranty Period;
(ii)	Such inspections are not performed in lieu of corrective action that has been provided by the Seller prior to the dates of such inspection;
(iii)	the labor rate for the reimbursements will be the In-house Warranty Labor Rate, and
(iv)	the manhours used to determine such reimbursement will not exceed the Seller's *** estimate of the *** manhours required for such inspections.
12.1.6	Warranty Claim Requirements
	The Buyer's remedy and the Seller's obligation and liability under this Clause 12.1 with respect to each claimed defect are subject to the following conditions:
(i)	the defect has becomes apparent within the Warranty Period,
(ii)	the Buyer has filed a Warranty Claim *** of a defect becoming apparent, except where the Seller has issued a Service Bulletin intended to provide a Remedy for such a defect, in which case the Warranty Claim must be filed no later than *** following embodiment of the Seller Service Bulletin in the Aircraft;
(iii)	the Buyer has submitted to the Seller evidence reasonably satisfactory to the Seller that (i) the claimed defect is due to a matter covered under the provisions of this Clause 12, and (ii) that such defect did not result from any act or omission of the Buyer (except when such act or omission is in accordance with the Seller's instructions), including but not limited to, any failure to operate and maintain the affected Aircraft or part thereof in accordance with the standards set forth in Clause 12.1.11 or from any act or omission of any third party;
(iv)	the Buyer returns the Warranted Part claimed to be defective to the repair facilities designated by the Seller as soon as practicable, unless the Buyer elects to repair a defective Warranted Part in accordance with the provisions of Clause 12.1.8; and

(v)	the Seller's receives a Warranty Claim complying with the provisions of Clause 12.1.7(v).
12.1.7	Warranty Administration
	The warranties set forth in this Clause 12.1 will be administered as hereinafter provided:
(i)	Claim Determination
	Determination by the Seller as to whether any claimed defect in any Warranted Part is a valid Warranty Claim will be made by the Seller, acting reasonably, and will be based on claim details, reports from the Seller's regional representative, historical data logs, inspections, tests, findings during repair, defect analysis and other relevant documents and information. The Seller will make reasonable efforts to make such determination within thirty (30) Business Days of the submission of all information required by Clause 12.1.7(v).
(ii)	Transportation Costs
	The cost of transporting a Warranted Part claimed to be defective to the facilities designated by the Seller will be borne by the Seller, ***.
(iii)	On-Aircraft Work by the Seller
	If either (a) the Seller determines that a defect subject to this Clause 12.1 requires the dispatch by the Seller of a Seller's working team to the Buyer's facilities, to repair or correct such defect through implementation of one or more Seller's Service Bulletins, or (b) the Seller accepts the return of an Aircraft to perform or have performed a repair or correction, then, the labor costs for such on-Aircraft work will be borne by the Seller at the In-House Warranty Labor Rate.
	On-Aircraft work by the Seller will be undertaken only if, in the Seller's opinion, the work requires the Seller's technical expertise. In such case, the Seller and the Buyer will agree on a schedule and place for the work to be performed.
(iv)	Return of an Aircraft
	If the Buyer desires to return an Aircraft to the Seller for consideration of a Warranty Claim, the Buyer will notify the Seller of its intention to do so, and the Seller will, prior to such return, have the right to inspect such Aircraft, and without prejudice to the Seller's rights hereunder, to repair such Aircraft either at the Buyer's facilities or at another place acceptable to the Seller. *** Aircraft by the Buyer to the Seller and return of such Aircraft to the Buyer's facilities will be at the Buyer's expense.

(v)	Warranty Claim Substantiation
	For each claim under this Clause 12.1 the Buyer will give written notice (a " Warranty Claim ") to the Seller that contains at least the data listed below with respect to an Aircraft or Warranted Part, as applicable. The Buyer will deliver the Warranty Claim *** of discovering each defect giving rise to a claim by the Buyer under this Clause 12.
	The minimum data to be supplied are as follows:
(a)	Description of the defect and any action taken,
(b)	Date of incident and/or removal,
(c)	Description of the Warranted Part claimed to be defective,
(d)	Part number,
(e)	Serial number (if applicable),
(f)	Position on Aircraft, according to Catalog Sequence Number of the Illustrated Parts Catalog, Component Maintenance Manual or Structural Repair Manual as applicable,
(g)	***, total flying hours or dates operated, as applicable, at the date of appearance of a defect,
(h)	Time since last shop visit before appearance of the defect,
(i)	Manufacturer's serial number or "MSN" of the Aircraft and/or its registration number,
(j)	***, Aircraft total flying hours and/or number of landings at the date of appearance of defect,
(k)	Claim number,
(1)	Date of claim and
(m)	Date of Delivery of an Aircraft to the Buyer.

Warranty Claims are to be addressed as follows:

AIRBUS CUSTOMER SERVICES DIRECTORATE WARRANTY ADMINISTRATION ROND-POINT MAURICE BELLONTE B.P. 33 F-31707 BLAGNAC CEDEX FRANCE

Or electronically through Airbus World, using the contracts and warranty administration tool.

(vi) <u>Replacements</u>

Replaced components, equipment, accessories or parts will become the Seller's property.

Title to and risk of loss of any Aircraft, component, accessory, equipment or part returned by the Buyer to the Seller will at all times remain with the Buyer, except that (i) when the Seller has possession of a returned Aircraft, component, accessory, equipment or part to which the Buyer has title, the Seller will have such responsibility therefor as is chargeable by law to a bailee for hire, but the Seller will not be liable for loss of use, and (ii) title to and risk of loss of a returned component, accessory, equipment or part will pass to the Seller on shipment by the Seller to the Buyer of any item furnished by the Seller to the Buyer as a replacement therefor. Upon the Seller's shipment to the Buyer of any replacement component, accessory, equipment or part provided by the Seller pursuant to this Clause 12.1, title to and risk of loss of such replacement component, accessory, equipment or part will pass to the Buyer.

(vii) <u>Rejection</u>

The Seller will provide reasonable written substantiation in case of rejection of a Warranty Claim. The Buyer will pay to the Seller reasonable inspection and test charges incurred by the Seller in connection with the investigation and processing of a rejected Warranty Claim.

(viii) <u>Inspection</u>

The Seller will have the right to inspect the affected Aircraft and documents and other records relating thereto in the event of any claim under this Clause 12.1.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

12.1.8 <u>In-house Warranty</u>

(i) <u>Authorization</u>

The Buyer is hereby authorized to repair Warranted Parts, subject to the terms of this Clause 12.1.8 (**"In-house Warranty Repair**"). *******, when the estimated cost of an In-house Warranty Repair *******, the Buyer will notify the Resident Customer Support Representative, of its decision to perform any in-house repairs before such repairs are commenced. ******* the Buyer's notice will include sufficient detail regarding the defect, estimated labor hours and material to allow the Seller to ascertain the reasonableness of the estimate. The Seller will use reasonable efforts to ensure a prompt response and will not unreasonably withhold authorization.

(ii) <u>Conditions of Authorization</u>

The Buyer will be entitled to the benefits under this Clause 12.1.8 for repair of Warranted Parts:

- (a) if the Buyer complies with the terms of Clause 12.1.8(i);
- (b) if adequate facilities and qualified personnel are available to the Buyer.
- (c) provided that repairs are to be performed in accordance with the Seller's written instructions set forth in applicable Technical Data and
- (d) only to the extent specified by the Seller, or, in the absence of the Seller's specifying, to the extent reasonably necessary to correct the defect, in accordance with the standards set forth in Clause 12.1.10.

(iii) <u>Seller's Rights</u>

The Seller will have the right to require the return to Seller of any Warranted Part, or any part removed therefrom, that is claimed to be defective, if, in the Seller's judgment, the nature of the claimed defect requires technical investigation. Such delivery will be subject to the provisions of Clause 12.1.7(ii).

The Seller will have the right to have a representative present during the disassembly, inspection and testing of any Warranted Part claimed to be defective.

(iv) <u>In-house Warranty Claim Substantiation</u>

Claims for In-house Warranty Repair credit must be submitted to the Seller no later than *** after completion of such In-house Warranty Repair, and will comply with the requirements for Warranty Claims under Clause 12.1.6(v) and in addition will include:

(a) a report of technical findings with respect to the defect,

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

- (b) for parts required to remedy the defect:
- (c) part numbers, serial numbers (if applicable), description of the parts, quantity of parts, unit price of parts, copies of related Seller's or third party's invoices (if applicable), total price of parts
- (d) detailed number of labor hours,
- (e) In-house Warranty Labor Rate, and
- (f) total claim value.
- (v)

Credit

The Buyer's sole remedy, and the Seller's sole obligation and liability, in respect of In-house Warranty Repair claims, will be a credit to the Buyer's account. Such credit will be equal to the sum of the direct labor cost expended in performing such repair, plus the direct cost of materials incorporated in the repair. Such costs will be determined as set forth below.

- (a) To determine direct labor costs, only the man-hours spent on removal from the Aircraft disassembly, inspection, repair, reassembly, and final inspection and test of the Warranted Part, and reinstallation thereof on the Aircraft will be counted. The hours required for maintenance work concurrently being carried out on the Aircraft or other Warranted Part will not be included.
- (b) The hours counted as set forth in Clause 12.1.8 (v)(a) above will be ***, which is deemed to represent the Buyer's composite average hourly labor rate (excluding all fringe benefits, premium time allowances, social security charges, business taxes and similar items) paid to the Buyer's employees or to a third party that the Buyer has authorized to perform the repair, whose jobs, in both cases, are directly related to the performance of the repair. This labor rate is *** (the "In-house Warranty Labor Rate").

The In-house Warranty Labor Rate is subject to adjustment *** Labor Index defined in the Seller Price Revision Formula.

(c) Direct material costs are determined by the prices at which the Buyer acquired such material, excluding any parts and materials used for overhaul furnished free of charge by the Seller.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

(vi) <u>Limitation on Credit</u>

The Buyer will in no event be credited for repair costs (labor or material) for any Warranted Part to the extent such repair costs exceed in the *** for a replacement of such defective Warranted Part provided such replacement part is available for purchase.

The Seller will substantiate such Seller costs in writing on reasonable request by the Buyer.

(vii) <u>Scrapped Material</u>

The Buyer may, with the agreement of the Seller's Resident Customer Support Representative, scrap any defective Warranted Parts that are beyond economic repair and not required for technical evaluation.

If the Buyer does not obtain the agreement of the Seller's Resident Customer Support Representative to scrap a Warranted Part immediately, the Buyer will retain such Warranted Part and any defective part removed from a Warranted Part during repair for a period of either *** after the date of completion of repair or *** after submission of a claim for In-house Warranty Repair credit relating thereto, whichever is longer. Such parts will be returned to the Seller *** of receipt of the Seller's request therefor, made within such retention periods.

A record of scrapped Warranted Parts, certified by an authorized representative of the Buyer, will be kept in the Buyer's file for at least the duration of the Warranty Period.

(viii) DISCLAIMER OF SELLER LIABILITY FOR BUYER'S REPAIR

THE SELLER WILL NOT BE LIABLE FOR, AND THE BUYER WILL INDEMNIFY THE SELLER AGAINST, THE CLAIMS OF ANY THIRD PARTIES FOR LOSSES DUE TO ANY DEFECT, NONCONFORMANCE OR PROBLEM OF ANY KIND, ARISING OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH ANY REPAIR OF WARRANTED PARTS UNDERTAKEN BY THE BUYER UNDER THIS CLAUSE 12.1.8 OR ANY OTHER ACTIONS UNDERTAKEN BY THE BUYER UNDER THIS CLAUSE 12.1.8, WHETHER SUCH CLAIM IS ASSERTED IN CONTRACT OR IN TORT, OR IS PREMISED ON ALLEGED, ACTUAL, IMPUTED, ORDINARY OR INTENTIONAL ACTS OR OMISSIONS OF THE BUYER OR THE SELLER, ***.

12.1.9 <u>Warranty Transferability</u>

Notwithstanding the provisions of Clause 21.1, the warranties provided for in this Clause 12.1 for any Warranted Part will accrue to the benefit of any airline in revenue service other than the Buyer, if the Warranted Part enters into the possession of any such airline as a result of a pooling agreement between such airline and the Buyer, in accordance with the terms and subject to the limitations and exclusions of the foregoing warranties and to applicable laws or regulations.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

12.1.9.1 Warranty for Corrected, Replacement or Repaired Warranted Parts

Whenever any Warranted Part that contains a defect for which the Seller is liable under this Clause 12.1 has been corrected, repaired or replaced pursuant to the terms hereof, the period of the Seller's warranty with respect to such corrected, repaired or replacement Warranted Part, will be the remaining portion of the original warranty in respect of such corrected, repaired or replaced Warranted Part or twelve (12) months, whichever is longer. If a defect is attributable to a defective repair or replacement by the Buyer, a Warranty Claim with respect to such defect will be rejected, notwithstanding any subsequent correction or repair, and will immediately terminate the remaining warranties under this Clause 12.1 in respect of the affected Warranted Part.

12.1.10 <u>Good Airline Operation - Normal Wear and Tear</u>

The Buyer's rights under this Clause 12.1 are subject to the Aircraft and each component, equipment, accessory and part thereof being maintained, overhauled, repaired and operated in accordance with good commercial airline practice, all technical documentation and any other instructions issued by the Seller, the Suppliers or the Propulsion Systems Manufacturer and all applicable rules, regulations and directives of the relevant Aviation Authorities.

The Seller's liability under this Clause 12.1 will not extend to normal wear and tear or to

- (i) any Aircraft or component, equipment, accessory or part thereof that has been repaired, altered or modified after Delivery in a manner other than that approved by the Seller;
- (ii) any Aircraft or component, equipment, accessory or part thereof that has been operated in a damaged state; or
- (iii) any component, equipment, accessory or part from which the trademark, trade name, part or serial number or other identification marks have been removed,

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

12.2 <u>Service Life Policy</u>

12.2.1 <u>Scope and Definitions</u>

In addition to the warranties set forth in Clause 12.1, the Seller agrees that should a Failure occur in any Item (as these terms are defined below), then, subject to the general conditions and limitations set forth in Clause 12.2.4, the provisions of this Clause 12.2 will apply.

For the purposes of this Clause 12.2:

- (i) "Item" means any of the Seller components, equipment, accessories or parts listed in Exhibit F that are installed on an Aircraft at any time during the period of effectiveness of the Service Life Policy specified in Clause 12.2.2.
- (ii) "Failure" means any breakage of, or defect in, an Item that materially impairs the utility or safety of the Item, provided that
 (a) any such breakage of, or defect in, such Item did not result from any breakage or defect in any other Aircraft part or
 component or from any other extrinsic force and (b) has occurred or can reasonably be expected to occur on a repetitive or
 fleetwide basis.

The Seller's obligations under this Clause 12.1.2 are referred to as the "Service Life Policy."

12.2.2 Periods and Seller's Undertaking

Subject to the general conditions and limitations set forth in Clause 12.2.4, the Seller agrees that if a Failure occurs in an Item within fifteen (15) years after the Delivery of the Aircraft in which such Item is installed, the Seller will, at its discretion, as promptly as practicable and for a price that reflects the Seller's financial participation as hereinafter provided, either:

- (i) design and furnish to the Buyer a correction for such Item and provide any parts required for such correction (including Seller designed standard parts but excluding industry standard parts), or
- (ii) replace such Item.

12.2.3 ***

Any part or Item or part that the Seller is required to furnish to the Buyer under this Service Life Policy will be furnished to the Buyer at the ***, which will be determined in accordance with the following formula:

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

- 12.2.4 <u>General Conditions and Limitations</u>
- 12.2.4.1 Notwithstanding any provision of this Clause 12.2, during the Warranty Period, all Items will be covered by the provisions of Clause 12.1 of this Agreement and not by the provisions of this Clause 12.2.
- 12.2.4.2 The Buyer's remedies and the Seller's obligations and liabilities under this Service Life Policy are subject to the following conditions:
 - (i) The Buyer maintains log books and other historical records with respect to each Item adequate to enable the Seller to determine whether the alleged Failure is covered by this Service Life Policy and, if so, to define the portion of the cost to be borne by the Seller in accordance with Clause 12.2.3.
 - (ii) The Buyer complies with the conditions of Clause 12.1.11.
 - (iii) The Buyer implements specific structural inspection programs for monitoring purposes as may be established from time to time by the Seller. Such programs will be, to the extent possible, compatible with the Buyer's operational requirements and will be carried out at the Buyer's expense, reports relating thereto to be regularly furnished to the Seller.
 - (iv) The Buyer reports in writing any breakage or defect to the Seller within *** after any breakage or defect in an Item becomes apparent, whether or not the breakage or defect can reasonably be expected to occur in any other Aircraft, and the Buyer provides the Seller with sufficient detail about the breakage or defect to enable the Seller to determine whether said breakage or defect is subject to this Service Life Policy.
- 12.2.4.3 Except as otherwise provided in this Clause 12.2, any claim under this Service Life Policy will be administered as provided in, and will be subject to the terms and conditions of, Clause 12.1.6. All claims under this Service Life Policy will include all information reasonably available to the Buyer regarding significant incidents relating to the relevant Aircraft.
- 12.2.4.4 If the Seller has issued a service bulletin modification applicable to an Aircraft, the purpose of which is to avoid a Failure, the Seller may elect to supply the necessary modification kit free of charge or under a pro rata formula established by the Seller. If such a kit is so offered to the Buyer, then, in respect of such Failure and any Failures that could ensue therefrom, the validity of the Seller's commitment under this Clause 12.2 will be subject to the Buyer's incorporating such modification in the relevant Aircraft, within a reasonable time, in accordance with the Seller's instructions.

- 12.2.4.5 THIS SERVICE LIFE POLICY IS NEITHER A WARRANTY, PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE, NOR AN AGREEMENT TO MODIFY ANY AIRCRAFT OR AIRFRAME COMPONENTS TO CONFORM TO NEW DEVELOPMENTS OCCURRING IN THE STATE OF AIRFRAME DESIGN AND MANUFACTURING ART. THE SELLER'S OBLIGATION UNDER THIS CLAUSE 12.2 IS TO MAKE ONLY THOSE CORRECTIONS TO THE ITEMS OR FURNISH REPLACEMENTS THEREFOR AS PROVIDED IN THIS CLAUSE 12.2. THE BUYER'S SOLE REMEDY AND RELIEF FOR THE NONPERFORMANCE OF ANY OBLIGATION OR LIABILITY OF THE SELLER ARISING UNDER OR BY VIRTUE OF THIS SERVICE LIFE POLICY WILL BE IN A CREDIT FOR GOODS AND SERVICES, LIMITED TO THE AMOUNT THE BUYER REASONABLY EXPENDS IN PROCURING A CORRECTION OR REPLACEMENT FOR ANY ITEM THAT IS THE SUBJECT OF A FAILURE COVERED BY THIS SERVICE LIFE POLICY AND TO WHICH SUCH NONPERFORMANCE IS RELATED, LESS THE AMOUNT THAT THE BUYER OTHERWISE WOULD HAVE BEEN REQUIRED TO PAY UNDER THIS CLAUSE 12.2 IN RESPECT OF SUCH CORRECTED OR REPLACEMENT ITEM. WITHOUT LIMITING THE EXCLUSIVITY OF WARRANTIES AND GENERAL LIMITATIONS OF LIABILITY PROVISIONS SET FORTH IN CLAUSE 12.5, THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES, RELEASES AND RENOUNCES ALL CLAIMS TO ANY FURTHER DIRECT, INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, INCLUDING LOSS OF PROFITS AND ALL OTHER RIGHTS, CLAIMS AND REMEDIES, ARISING UNDER OR BY VIRTUE OF THIS SERVICE LIFE POLICY.
- 12.3 <u>Supplier Warranties and Service Life Policies</u>

12.3.1 <u>Seller's Support</u>

Before Delivery of the first Aircraft, the Seller will provide the Buyer with the warranties and service life policies that the Seller has obtained pursuant to the Supplier Product Support Agreements.

- 12.3.2 <u>Supplier's Default</u>
- 12.3.2.1 ***
- 12.3.2.2 If any Supplier under any Supplier service life policy referred to in to Clause 12.3.1 defaults in the performance of any material obligation under such service life policy, and (i) the Buyer has used its *** efforts to enforce its rights under such service life policy, and (ii) the Buyer submits within reasonable time to the Seller reasonable evidence that such default has occurred, then Clause 12.2 of this Agreement will apply to the extent the same would have applied had such component, equipment, accessory or part been listed in Exhibit F hereto, to the extent that the Seller can reasonably perform said Supplier's service life policy.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

12.3.2.3 At the Seller's request, the Buyer will assign to the Seller, and the Seller will be subrogated to, all of the Buyer's rights against the relevant Supplier with respect to, and arising by reason of, such default and the Buyer will provide reasonable assistance to enable the Seller to enforce the rights so assigned.

12.4 Interface Commitment

12.4.1 Interface Problem

If the Buyer experiences any technical problem in the operation of an Aircraft or its systems due to a malfunction, the cause of which, after due and reasonable investigation, is not readily identifiable by the Buyer, but which the Buyer reasonably believes to be attributable to the design characteristics of one or more components of the Aircraft (an **"Interface Problem**"), the Seller will, if requested by the Buyer, and without additional charge to the Buyer, except for ******* transportation of the Seller's or its designee's personnel to the Buyer's facilities, promptly conduct or have conducted an investigation and analysis of such problem to determine, if possible, the cause or causes of the problem and to recommend such corrective action as may be feasible. The Buyer will furnish to the Seller all data and information in the Buyer's possession relevant to the Interface Problem and will cooperate with the Seller in the conduct of the Seller's investigations and such tests as may be required. At the conclusion of such investigation the Seller will promptly advise the Buyer in writing of the Seller's opinion as to the cause or causes of the Interface Problem and the Seller's recommendations as to corrective action.

12.4.2 <u>Seller's Responsibility</u>

If the Seller determines that the Interface Problem is primarily attributable to the design of a Warranted Part, the Seller will, if requested by the Buyer, correct the design of such Warranted Part pursuant to the terms and conditions of Clause 12.1.

12.4.3 <u>Supplier's Responsibility</u>

If the Seller determines that the Interface Problem is primarily attributable to the design of any Supplier Part, the Seller will at the Buyer's request, assume the management of the resolution of the interface problem and make reasonable efforts to find a solution satisfactory to the Buyer.

12.4.4 Joint Responsibility

If the Seller determines that the Interface Problem is attributable partially to the design of a Warranted Part and partially to the design of any Supplier Part, the Seller will, if requested by the Buyer, ***. The Seller will promptly advise the

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

Buyer of any corrective action proposed by the Seller and any such Supplier. Such proposal will be consistent with any then existing obligations of the Seller hereunder and of any such Supplier to the Buyer. Such corrective action, unless reasonably rejected by the Buyer, will constitute full satisfaction of any claim the Buyer may have against either the Seller or any such Supplier with respect to such Interface Problem.

12.4.5 <u>General</u>

- 12.4.5.1 All requests under this Clause 12.4 will be directed both to the Seller and to the affected Suppliers.
- 12.4.5.2 Except as specifically set forth in this Clause 12.4, this Clause 12.4 will not be deemed to impose on the Seller any obligations not expressly set forth elsewhere in this Agreement.
- 12.4.5.3 All reports, recommendations, data and other documents furnished by the Seller to the Buyer pursuant to this Clause 12.4 will be deemed to be delivered under this Agreement and will be subject to the terms, covenants and conditions set forth in this Clause 12 and in Clause 22.10.

12.5 Exclusivity of Warranties

THIS CLAUSE 12 SETS FORTH THE EXCLUSIVE WARRANTIES, EXCLUSIVE LIABILITIES AND EXCLUSIVE OBLIGATIONS OF THE SELLER, AND THE EXCLUSIVE REMEDIES AVAILABLE TO THE BUYER, WHETHER UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR OTHERWISE, ARISING FROM ANY DEFECT OR NONCONFORMITY OR PROBLEM OF ANY KIND IN ANY AIRCRAFT, COMPONENT, EQUIPMENT, ACCESSORY, PART, SOFTWARE, DATA OR SERVICE DELIVERED BY THE SELLER UNDER THIS AGREEMENT.

THE BUYER RECOGNIZES THAT THE RIGHTS, WARRANTIES AND REMEDIES IN THIS CLAUSE 12 ARE ADEQUATE AND SUFFICIENT TO PROTECT THE BUYER FROM ANY DEFECT OR NONCONFORMITY OR PROBLEM OF ANY KIND IN THE GOODS AND SERVICES SUPPLIED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT. THE BUYER HEREBY WAIVES, RELEASES AND RENOUNCES ALL OTHER WARRANTIES, OBLIGATIONS AND LIABILITIES OF THE SELLER AND ALL OTHER RIGHTS, CLAIMS AND REMEDIES OF THE BUYER AGAINST THE SELLER, WHETHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED BY CONTRACT, TORT, OR STATUTORY LAW OR OTHERWISE, WITH RESPECT TO ANY NONCONFORMITY OR DEFECT OR PROBLEM OF ANY KIND IN ANY AIRCRAFT, COMPONENT, EQUIPMENT, ACCESSORY, PART, SOFTWARE, DATA OR SERVICE DELIVERED BY THE SELLER UNDER THIS AGREEMENT, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO:

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY AND/OR FITNESS FOR ANY GENERAL OR PARTICULAR PURPOSE;

ANY IMPLIED OR EXPRESS WARRANTY ARISING FROM COURSE OF PERFORMANCE, COURSE OF DEALING OR USAGE OF TRADE;

ANY RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY FOR BREACH OF CONTRACT;

ANY RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY FOR TORT, UNDER ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, HOWEVER ALLEGED, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ACTIONS AND/OR CLAIMS FOR NEGLIGENCE, GROSS NEGLIGENCE, INTENTIONAL ACTS, WILLFUL DISREGARD, IMPLIED WARRANTY, PRODUCT LIABILITY, STRICT LIABILITY OR FAILURE TO WARN;

ANY RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY ARISING UNDER THE UNIFORM COMMERCIAL CODE OR ANY OTHER STATE OR FEDERAL STATUTE;

ANY RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY ARISING UNDER ANY REGULATIONS OR STANDARDS IMPOSED BY ANY INTERNATIONAL, NATIONAL, STATE OR LOCAL STATUTE OR AGENCY;

ANY RIGHT, CLAIM OR REMEDY TO RECOVER OR BE COMPENSATED FOR:

LOSS OF USE OR REPLACEMENT OF ANY AIRCRAFT, COMPONENT, EQUIPMENT, ACCESSORY OR PART PROVIDED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT;

- (I) LOSS OF, OR DAMAGE OF ANY KIND TO, ANY AIRCRAFT, COMPONENT, EQUIPMENT, ACCESSORY OR PART PROVIDED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT;
- (II) LOSS OF PROFITS AND/OR REVENUES;
- (III) ANY OTHER INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGE.

THE WARRANTIES AND SERVICE LIFE POLICY PROVIDED BY THIS AGREEMENT WILL NOT BE EXTENDED, ALTERED OR VARIED EXCEPT BY A WRITTEN INSTRUMENT SIGNED BY THE SELLER AND THE BUYER. IN THE EVENT THAT ANY PROVISION OF THIS CLAUSE 12 SHOULD FOR ANY REASON BE HELD UNLAWFUL, OR OTHERWISE UNENFORCEABLE, THE REMAINDER OF THIS CLAUSE 12 WILL REMAIN IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT.

CLAIMS BY THE BUYER AGAINST THE SELLER FOR CONTRIBUTION TO THIRD PARTY CLAIMS BROUGHT AGAINST THE BUYER FOR PERSONAL INJURY OR PROPERTY DAMAGE ARE EXCLUDED FROM THIS CLAUSE 12.5 IF, AND ONLY TO THE EXTENT THAT, SUCH CONTRIBUTION CLAIMS ARISE OUT OF THE SELLER'S ACTIVITIES AS DESIGNER OR MANUFACTURER OF THE AIRCRAFT.

FOR THE PURPOSE OF THIS CLAUSE 12.5, "SELLER" WILL BE UNDERSTOOD TO INCLUDE THE SELLER, Seller AFFILIATES AND SUPPLIERS.

12.6 <u>Duplicate Remedies</u>

The remedies provided to the Buyer under Clause 12.1 and Clause 12.2 as to any defect in respect of the Aircraft or any part thereof are mutually exclusive and not cumulative. The Buyer will be entitled to the remedy that provides the maximum benefit to it, as the Buyer may elect, pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Clause 12 for any particular defect for which remedies are provided under this Clause 12; provided, however, that the Buyer will not be entitled to elect a remedy under both Clause 12.1 and Clause 12.2 for the same defect. The Buyer's rights and remedies herein for the nonperformance of any obligations or liabilities of the Seller arising under these warranties will be in monetary damages limited to the amount the Buyer expends in procuring a correction or replacement for any covered part subject to a defect or nonperformance covered by this Clause 12, and the Buyer will not have any right to require specific performance by the Seller.

12.8 <u>Negotiated Agreement</u>

The Parties each acknowledge that:

- (i) the Specification has been agreed upon after careful consideration by the Buyer using its judgment as a professional operator of, and maintenance provider with respect to, aircraft used in public transportation and as such is a professional within the same industry as the Seller;
- (ii) this Agreement, and in particular this Clause 12, has been the subject of discussion and negotiation and is fully understood by the Buyer; and
- (iii) the price of the Aircraft and the other mutual agreements of the Buyer set forth in this Agreement were arrived at in consideration of, inter alia, the provisions of this Clause 12, specifically including the Exclusivity of Warranties set forth in Clause 12.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

UNQUOTE

2	ASSIGNMENT
	This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.
3	CONFIDENTIALITY
	This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.
4	COUNTERPARTS
	This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA13-19

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

LA13-20

CONFIDENTIAL MATERIAL APPEARING IN THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN OMITTED AND FILED SEPARATELY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND RULE 24B-2 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER. OMITTED INFORMATION HAS BEEN REPLACED WITH ASTERISKS.

LETTER AGREEMENT NO. 14

TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED A350-900 PURCHASE AGREEMENT

As of 1 September 2017

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 USA

Re: AIRCRAFT ORDER MATTERS

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen,

UNITED AIRLINES, INC. (the "**Buyer**"), and AIRBUS S.A.S. (the "**Seller**"), have entered into an Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement dated as of the date hereof (the "**Agreement**"), which covers, among other things, the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of certain Aircraft, under the terms and conditions set forth in said Agreement. The Buyer and the Seller have agreed to set forth in this Letter Agreement No. 14 (the "Letter Agreement") certain additional terms and conditions regarding the sale of the Aircraft. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined in this Letter Agreement will have the meanings assigned thereto in the Agreement. The terms "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and words of similar import refer to this Letter Agreement.

Both parties agree that this Letter Agreement will constitute an integral, nonseverable part of said Agreement, that the provisions of said Agreement are hereby incorporated herein by reference, and that this Letter Agreement will be governed by the provisions of said Agreement, except that if the Agreement and this Letter Agreement have specific provisions which are inconsistent, the specific provisions contained in this Letter Agreement will govern.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

1.

1.1

(

- The Seller offers the Buyer the *** certain Aircraft under the Agreement (the "***"), subject to the following terms and conditions:
 - (i) The *** is only granted to the Buyer for *** of the Aircraft which are included in the Buyer's *** order of forty-five (45) Aircraft, as follows (each a "***"):
 - a. Aircraft ***,
 - b. *** Aircraft with a Scheduled Delivery ***,
 - c. *** Aircraft with a Scheduled Delivery ***,
 - d. *** Aircraft with a Scheduled Delivery ***,
 - e. *** Aircraft with a Scheduled Delivery ***,
 - f. *** Aircraft with a Scheduled Delivery ***,
 - g. *** Aircraft with a Scheduled Delivery ***.
 - (ii) The Buyer will give *** a one-time written notice of its desire to *** on a date falling between *** and *** (the "**Decision Window**"). Such notice shall identify all of the *** with respect to which the Buyer wishes to ***.
 - (iii) Any *** for which the Buyer has exercised its *** under the conditions set out in this Clause 1 shall be referred to as "***" and the order for such particular Aircraft will be deemed ***, and the terms of Clauses 1 and 3 hereof shall apply.

Any *** for which the Buyer has *** under the conditions set out in this Clause 1 shall remain an Aircraft under the Agreement, and the Buyer's *** with respect to such Aircraft shall lapse.

- (iv) Should the Buyer not exercise its *** pursuant to this Clause, the Buyer's *** will lapse with respect to all ***, and the Buyer and ***.
- 1.2 Should the Buyer exercise its *** with respect to ***, which shall in such case be Aircraft ***, then:

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

- (ii) the *** advanced under the *** of even date hereof at the *** (as such terms are defined in such Financing Letter Agreement) shall ***.
- 1.3 Should the Buyer exercise its *** with respect to ***, then *** made by the Buyer with respect to any such ***.

```
2.
```

2.1

- The Seller offers the Buyer the ***, in lieu of the ***, to renounce its *** and *** its firm order for the *** under this Agreement ***, subject to the following terms and conditions:
 - (i) The *** is only granted to the Buyer with respect to the ***, and for a number of *** that is ***.
 - (ii) The Buyer will give the Seller a one-time written notice of its desire to exercise its *** in lieu of its ***, on a date falling during the Decision Window. Such notice shall identify all of the *** with respect to which the Buyer wishes to exercise its ***. The Buyer and the Seller shall then formalize the firm order for the *** by way of a purchase agreement (the "***"), subject to Clause 2.2.
 - (iii) Exercise by the Buyer of its *** with respect to ***.
 - (iv) Any *** for which the Buyer has exercised its *** under the conditions set out in this Clause 2 shall be referred to as a "*** Aircraft" and will be *** and ordered under the ***, subject to the conditions of Clause 2.2 below being met. Should such conditions not be met, the *** Aircraft shall be deemed to be a ***, and the terms and conditions of Clauses 1 and 3 hereof shall apply.

Any *** for which the Buyer has not exercised its *** under the conditions set out in this Clause 2 shall remain an Aircraft under the Agreement, and the Buyer's *** with respect to such Aircraft shall lapse.

- (v) Should the Buyer not exercise its *** pursuant to this Clause, the Buyer's *** will lapse with respect to ***, and the Buyer and the Seller will have no more rights or obligations with respect to the ***.
- 2.2 The *** shall meet the following conditions:
 - (i) The *** shall enter in full force and effect no later than on ***, and

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

(ii)

The *** shall include applicable commercial conditions agreed between the Buyer and the Seller with respect to the sale by the Seller and the purchase by the Buyer of the ***, and

<u>A350 ***</u>

3.1 Should the Buyer, at any time and for any reason, have less than *** Aircraft *** under the Agreement *** then, in addition to any other remedies available to Seller under the Agreement, ***

4.

3.

Should the Buyer exercise its *** or its *** with respect to any of the *** in accordance with this Letter Agreement, then all *** based on a fleet size of *** A350-900 Aircraft shall be adjusted to reflect the revised fleet size, in a methodologically consistent manner.

5. <u>ASSIGNMENT</u>

This Letter Agreement and the rights and obligations of the parties will be subject to the provisions of Clause 21 of the Agreement.

6. <u>CONFIDENTIALITY</u>

This Letter Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of Clause 22.10 of the Agreement.

7. <u>COUNTERPARTS</u>

This Letter Agreement may be executed by the parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered will be an original, but all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same instrument.

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

If the foregoing correctly sets forth your understanding, please execute the original and one (1) copy hereof in the space provided below and return a copy to the Seller.

Very truly yours,

AIRBUS S.A.S.

By: /s/ Kiran Rao

Its: Deputy to COO Customers EVP Product Strategy

Accepted and Agreed

UNITED AIRLINES, INC.

By: /s/ Gerald Laderman

Its: Senior Vice President Finance, Procurement and Treasurer

CT1706024 – Amended and Restated A350-900 Purchase Agreement – execution version AIRBUS S.A.S. & UNITED AIRLINES, INC. – PROPRIETARY AND CONFIDENTIAL

United Continental Holdings, Inc. and Subsidiary Companies Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges

(In millions, except ratios) Earnings (losses):	M E Septe	Nine Ionths Ended ember 30, 2017	2016	2015	2014	2013	2012
Earnings (loss) before income taxes	\$	2,399	\$3,819	\$4,219	\$1,128	\$ 539	\$ (724)
Add (deduct):							
Fixed charges, from below		1,032	1,370	1,428	1,648	1,629	1,526
Amortization of capitalized interest		7	11	12	12	11	9
Distributed earnings of affiliates			1	1	1		
Interest capitalized		(64)	(72)	(49)	(52)	(49)	(37)
Equity earnings in affiliates				(2)	(1)	(1)	(4)
Earnings as adjusted	\$	3,374	\$5,129	\$5,609	\$2,736	\$2,129	\$ 770
Fixed charges:							
Interest expense	\$	472	\$ 614	\$ 669	\$ 735	\$ 783	\$ 835
Portion of rent expense representative of the interest factor (a)		560	756	759	913	846	691
Fixed charges	\$	1,032	\$ 1,370	\$ 1,428	\$ 1,648	\$ 1,629	\$ 1,526
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges		3.27	3.74	3.93	1.66	1.31	(b)

(a) Imputed interest applied to rent expense.(b) Earnings were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$756 million in 2012.

United Airlines, Inc. and Subsidiary Companies Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges

(In millions, except ratios)	N F Septe	Nine Ionths Ended ember 30, 2017	2016	2015	2014	2013	2012
Earnings (losses):							
Earnings (loss) before income taxes	\$	2,400	\$3,822	\$4,221	\$1,110	\$ 637	\$ (657)
Add (deduct):							
Fixed charges, from below		1,032	1,370	1,429	1,655	1,627	1,514
Amortization of capitalized interest		7	11	12	12	11	9
Distributed earnings of affiliates		—	1	1	1	—	
Interest capitalized		(64)	(72)	(49)	(52)	(49)	(37)
Equity earnings in affiliates		<u> </u>		(2)	(1)	(1)	(4)
Earnings as adjusted	\$	3,375	\$ 5,132	\$5,612	\$ 2,725	\$2,225	\$ 825
Fixed charges:							
Interest expense	\$	472	\$ 614	\$ 670	\$ 742	\$ 781	\$ 823
Portion of rent expense representative of the interest factor (a)		560	756	759	913	846	691
Fixed charges	\$	1,032	\$ 1,370	\$ 1,429	\$ 1,655	\$ 1,627	\$ 1,514
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges		3.27	3.75	3.93	1.65	1.37	(b)

(a) Imputed interest applied to rent expense.(b) Earnings were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$689 million in 2012.

Certification of the Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 15 U.S.C. 78m(a) or 78o(d) (Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)

I, Oscar Munoz, certify that:

- (1) I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2017 of United Continental Holdings, Inc. (the "Company");
- (2) Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- (3) Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Company as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- (4) The Company's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the Company and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Company, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Company's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting; and
- (5) The Company's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Company's auditors and the audit committee of the Company's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ Oscar Munoz

Oscar Munoz Chief Executive Officer

Certification of the Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 15 U.S.C. 78m(a) or 78o(d) (Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)

I, Andrew C. Levy, certify that:

- (1) I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2017 of United Continental Holdings, Inc. (the "Company");
- (2) Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- (3) Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Company as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- (4) The Company's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the Company and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Company, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Company's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting; and
- (5) The Company's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Company's auditors and the audit committee of the Company's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ Andrew C. Levy

Andrew C. Levy Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Certification of the Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 15 U.S.C. 78m(a) or 78o(d) (Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)

I, Oscar Munoz, certify that:

- (1) I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2017 of United Airlines, Inc. (the "Company");
- (2) Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- (3) Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Company as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- (4) The Company's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the Company and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Company, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Company's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting; and
- (5) The Company's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Company's auditors and the audit committee of the Company's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ Oscar Munoz

Oscar Munoz Chief Executive Officer

Certification of the Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 15 U.S.C. 78m(a) or 78o(d) (Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)

I, Andrew C. Levy, certify that:

- (1) I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2017 of United Airlines, Inc. (the "Company");
- (2) Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- (3) Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Company as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- (4) The Company's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the Company and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Company, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Company's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting; and
- (5) The Company's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Company's auditors and the audit committee of the Company's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ Andrew C. Levy

Andrew C. Levy Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Certification of United Continental Holdings, Inc. Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350 (Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)

Each undersigned officer certifies that to the best of his knowledge based on a review of the quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2017 of United Continental Holdings, Inc. (the "Report"):

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of United Continental Holdings, Inc.

Date: October 19, 2017

/s/ Oscar Munoz

Oscar Munoz Chief Executive Officer

/s/ Andrew C. Levy Andrew C. Levy Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Certification of United Airlines, Inc. Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350 (Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)

Each undersigned officer certifies that to the best of his knowledge based on a review of the quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2017 of United Airlines, Inc. (the "Report"):

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of United Airlines, Inc.

Date: October 19, 2017

/s/ Oscar Munoz

Oscar Munoz Chief Executive Officer

/s/ Andrew C. Levy Andrew C. Levy Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer